NZ IFRS 18

Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements

Mandatory from 1 January 2027





New Zealand Equivalent to International Financial Reporting Standard 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements (NZ IFRS 18)

Issued May 2024

This Tier 1 and Tier 2 For-profit Accounting Standard has been issued as a result of a new IFRS® Accounting Standard.

NZ IFRS 18 incorporates the equivalent IFRS Accounting Standard as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB).

In finalising this Standard, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board has carried out appropriate consultation in accordance with section 22(1) of the Financial Reporting Act 2013.

Legal status of Standard

This Standard was issued on 23 May 2024 by the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board pursuant to section 12(a) of the Financial Reporting Act 2013.

This Standard is secondary legislation for the purposes of the Legislation Act 2019.

The Standard, pursuant to section 27(1) of the Financial Reporting Act 2013, takes effect on the 28th day after the date of its publication. The Standard was published under the Legislation Act 2019 on 23 May 2024 and takes effect on 20 June 2024.

Commencement and application

The Standard has a mandatory date of 1 January 2027, meaning it must be applied by Tier 1 and Tier 2 for-profit entities for accounting periods that begin on or after this date.

Application to an earlier accounting period is permitted for accounting periods that end after this Standard takes effect – refer to paragraphs NZ C1.1 – NZ C1.3 of this Standard.

Tier 1 for-profit entities that comply with NZ IFRS 18 will simultaneously be in compliance with IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements*.

NZ IFRS 18 includes RDR disclosure concessions and associated RDR paragraphs for entities that qualify for and elect to apply Tier 2 for-profit accounting requirements in accordance with XRB A1 *Application of the Accounting Standards Framework*. Entities that elect to report in accordance with Tier 2 accounting requirements are not required to comply with paragraphs in this Standard denoted with an asterisk (*). However, an entity is required to comply with any RDR paragraph associated with a disclosure concession that is adopted.

This Standard, when applied, will supersede NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.

COPYRIGHT

© External Reporting Board (XRB) 2024

This XRB standard contains International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS®) Foundation copyright material. Reproduction within New Zealand in unaltered form (retaining this notice) is permitted for personal and non-commercial use subject to the inclusion of an acknowledgement of the source.

Requests and enquiries concerning reproduction and rights for commercial purposes within New Zealand should be addressed to the Chief Executive, External Reporting Board at the following email address: enquiries@xrb.govt.nz and the IFRS Foundation at the following email address: permissions@ifrs.org

All existing rights (including copyrights) in this material outside of New Zealand are reserved by the IFRS Foundation. Further information and requests for authorisation to reproduce for commercial purposes outside New Zealand should be addressed to the IFRS Foundation.

ISBN 978-1-99-100553-3

Copyright

IFRS Accounting Standards are issued by the International Accounting Standards Board

Columbus Building, 7 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London, E14 4HD, United Kingdom.

Tel: +44 (0) 20 7246 6410

Email: info@ifrs.org Web: www.ifrs.org

Copyright © International Financial Reporting Standards Foundation All rights reserved.

Reproduced and distributed by the External Reporting Board with the permission of the IFRS Foundation.

This English language version of the IFRS Accounting Standards is the copyright of the IFRS Foundation.

- 1. The IFRS Foundation grants users of the English language version of IFRS Accounting Standards (Users) the permission to reproduce the IFRS Accounting Standards for
 - (i) the User's Professional Use, or
 - (ii) private study and education

Professional Use: means use of the English language version of the IFRS Accounting Standards in the User's professional capacity in connection with the business of providing accounting services for the purpose of application of IFRS Accounting Standards for preparation of financial statements and/or financial statement analysis to the User's clients or to the business in which the User is engaged as an accountant.

For the avoidance of doubt, the abovementioned usage does not include any kind of activities that make (commercial) use of the IFRS Accounting Standards other than direct or indirect application of IFRS Accounting Standards, such as but not limited to commercial seminars, conferences, commercial training or similar events.

- 2. For any application that falls outside Professional Use, Users shall be obliged to contact the IFRS Foundation for a separate individual licence under terms and conditions to be mutually agreed.
- 3. Except as otherwise expressly permitted in this notice, Users shall not, without prior written permission of the Foundation have the right to license, sublicense, transmit, transfer, sell, rent, or otherwise distribute any portion of the IFRS Accounting Standards to third parties in any form or by any means, whether electronic, mechanical or otherwise either currently known or yet to be invented.
- 4. Users are not permitted to modify or make alterations, additions or amendments to or create any derivative works, save as otherwise expressly permitted in this notice.
- 5. Commercial reproduction and use rights are strictly prohibited. For further information please contact the IFRS Foundation at permissions@ifrs.org.

The authoritative text of IFRS Accounting Standards is that issued by the International Accounting Standards Board in the English language. Copies may be obtained from the IFRS Foundation's Publications Department.

Please address publication and copyright matters in English to:

IFRS Foundation Publications Department

Columbus Building, 7 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London, E14 4HD, United Kingdom.

Tel: +44 (0) 20 7332 2730 Fax: +44 (0) 20 7332 2749

Email: publications@ifrs.org Web: www.ifrs.org

Trade Marks



The IFRS Foundation logo, the IASB logo, the IFRS for SMEs logo, the "Hexagon Device", "IFRS Foundation", "eIFRS", "IASB", "IFRS for SMEs", "IFRS", "IFRS", "IFRSs", "International Accounting Standards" and "International Financial Reporting Standards", "IFRIC", and "SIC" are **Trade Marks** of the IFRS Foundation.

Disclaimer

The authoritative text of the IFRS Accounting Standards is reproduced and distributed by the External Reporting Board in respect of their application in New Zealand. The International Accounting Standards Board, the Foundation, the authors and the publishers do not accept responsibility for loss caused to any person who acts or refrains from acting in reliance on the material in this publication, whether such loss is caused by negligence or otherwise.

CONTENTS

NEW ZEALAND EQUIVALENT TO INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARD 18 PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURE IN FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	from paragraph
OBJECTIVE	1
SCOPE	NZ 1.1
GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	9
Objective of financial statements	9
A complete set of financial statements	10
The roles of the primary financial statements and the notes	15
Identification of the financial statements	25
Frequency of reporting	28
Consistency of presentation, disclosure and classification	30
Comparative information	31
AGGREGATION AND DISAGGREGATION	41
Principles of aggregation and disaggregation	41
Offsetting	44
STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS	46
Categories in the statement of profit or loss	47
Totals and subtotals to be presented in the statement of profit or loss	69
Items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss or disclosed in the notes	75
STATEMENT PRESENTING COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	86
Other comprehensive income	88
STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION	96
Classification of assets and liabilities as current or non-current	96
Items to be presented in the statement of financial position or disclosed in the notes	103
STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY	107
Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity	107
Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity or disclosed in the not	es 109
NOTES	113
Structure	113
Management-defined performance measures	117
Capital	126
Other disclosures	130

NZ IFRS 18

APPENDICES

- A Defined terms
- **B** Application guidance
- C Commencement, application and transition
- D Amendments to other NZ IFRSs
- E Amendments to XRB A1 Application of the Accounting Standards Framework

HISTORY OF AMENDMENTS

The following is available within New Zealand on the XRB website as additional material

APPROVAL BY THE IASB OF IFRS 18 PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURE IN FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ISSUED IN APRIL 2024

IASB BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS ON IFRS 18 PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURE IN FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

IASB ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON IFRS 18 PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURE IN FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NZ IFRS 18

New Zealand Equivalent to IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* is set out in paragraphs 1–132 and Appendices A–E. All the paragraphs have equal authority. Paragraphs in **bold type** state the main principles. Terms defined in Appendix A are in *italics* the first time that they appear in the Standard. Definitions of other terms are given in the Glossary. The Standard should be read in the context of its objective, the IASB's Basis for Conclusions on IFRS 18 and the New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting* issued in 2018. NZ IAS 8 *Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements* provides a basis for selecting and applying accounting policies in the absence of explicit guidance.

Any New Zealand additional material is shown with either "NZ" or "RDR" preceding the paragraph number.

New Zealand Equivalent to International Financial Reporting Standard 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements

Objective

This Standard sets out requirements for the presentation and disclosure of information in *general purpose financial statements* (financial statements) to help ensure they provide relevant information that faithfully represents an entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses.

Scope

- NZ 1.1 This Standard applies to Tier 1 and Tier 2 for-profit entities.
- NZ 1.2 A Tier 2 entity is not required to comply with the disclosure requirements in this Standard denoted with an asterisk (*). Where an entity elects to apply a disclosure concession it shall comply with any RDR paragraphs associated with that concession.
- 2 An entity shall apply this Standard in presenting and disclosing information in financial statements prepared in accordance with NZ IFRS.
- This Standard sets out general and specific requirements for the presentation of information in the statement(s) of financial performance, the statement of financial position and the statement of changes in equity. This Standard also sets out requirements for the disclosure of information in the *notes*. NZ IAS 7 *Statement of Cash Flows* sets out requirements for the presentation and disclosure of cash flow information. However, the general requirements for financial statements in paragraphs 9–43 and 113–114 apply to the statement of cash flows.
- 4 Other NZ IFRSs set out the recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure requirements for specific transactions and other events.
- This Standard does not apply to the presentation and disclosure of information in condensed interim financial statements prepared applying NZ IAS 34 *Interim Financial Reporting*. However, paragraphs 41–45 and 117–125 apply to such financial statements.
- This Standard uses terminology that is suitable for profit-oriented entities, including public sector business entities. If entities with not-for-profit activities in the private sector or the public sector apply this Standard, they may need to amend the descriptions used for particular line items, categories, subtotals or totals in the financial statements and for the financial statements themselves.
- Similarly, entities that do not have equity as defined in NZ IAS 32 *Financial Instruments: Presentation* (for example, some mutual funds) and entities whose share capital is not equity (for example, some co-operative entities) may need to adapt the financial statement presentation of members' or unitholders' interests.
- 8 Many entities provide a financial review by management, which is separate from the financial statements (see paragraph 10), that describes and explains the main features of the entity's financial performance and financial position, as well as the principal uncertainties it faces. Such a review is outside the scope of NZ IFRS.

General requirements for financial statements

Objective of financial statements

The objective of financial statements is to provide financial information about a reporting entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses that is useful to users of financial statements in assessing the prospects for future net cash inflows to the entity and in assessing management's stewardship of the entity's economic resources.

A complete set of financial statements

- 10 A complete set of financial statements comprises:
 - (a) a statement (or statements) of financial performance for the reporting period (see paragraph 12):
 - (b) a statement of financial position as at the end of the reporting period;

- (c) a statement of changes in equity for the reporting period;
- (d) a statement of cash flows for the reporting period;
- (e) notes for the reporting period;
- (f) comparative information in respect of the preceding period as specified in paragraphs 31–32; and
- *(g) a statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period if required by paragraph 37.
- The statements listed in paragraphs 10(a)–10(d) (and their comparative information) are referred to as the *primary financial statements*. An entity may use titles for the statements other than those used in this Standard. For example, an entity may use the title 'balance sheet' instead of 'statement of financial position'. In addition, although this Standard uses terms such as 'other comprehensive income', 'profit or loss' and 'total comprehensive income', an entity may use other terms to label the totals, subtotals and line items required by this Standard as long as they are labelled in a way that faithfully represents the characteristics of the items, as required by paragraph 43. For example, an entity may use the term 'net income' to label 'profit or loss'.
- An entity shall present its statement(s) of financial performance as either:
 - (a) a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, with profit or loss and other comprehensive income presented in two sections—if this option is chosen, an entity shall present the profit or loss section first followed directly by the other comprehensive income section; or
 - (b) a statement of profit or loss and a separate statement presenting comprehensive income that shall begin with profit or loss—if this option is chosen, the statement of profit or loss shall immediately precede the statement presenting comprehensive income.
- 13 In this Standard:
 - (a) the profit or loss section described in paragraph 12(a) and the statement of profit or loss described in paragraph 12(b) are referred to as the statement of profit or loss; and
 - (b) the other comprehensive income section described in paragraph 12(a) and the statement presenting comprehensive income described in paragraph 12(b) are referred to as the statement presenting comprehensive income.
- An entity shall present each of the primary financial statements with equal prominence in a complete set of financial statements.

The roles of the primary financial statements and the notes

- To achieve the objective of financial statements (see paragraph 9), an entity presents information in the primary financial statements and discloses information in the notes. An entity need only present or disclose *material information* (see paragraphs 19 and B1–B5).
- The role of the primary financial statements is to provide structured summaries of a reporting entity's recognised assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows, that are useful to users of financial statements for:
 - (a) obtaining an understandable overview of the entity's recognised assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows;
 - (b) making comparisons between entities, and between reporting periods for the same entity; and
 - (c) identifying items or areas about which users of financial statements may wish to seek additional information in the notes.
- 17 The role of the notes is to provide material information necessary:
 - (a) to enable users of financial statements to understand the line items presented in the primary financial statements (see paragraph B6); and
 - (b) to supplement the primary financial statements with additional information to achieve the objective of financial statements (see paragraph B7).
- An entity shall use the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes, described in paragraphs 16–17, to determine whether to include information in the primary financial statements or in the notes. The different roles of the primary financial statements and the notes mean that the extent of the information required in the notes differs from that in the primary financial statements. The differences mean that:

- (a) to provide the structured summaries described in paragraph 16, information provided in the primary financial statements is more aggregated than information provided in the notes; and
- (b) to provide the information described in paragraph 17, more detailed information about the entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows, including the *disaggregation* of information presented in the primary financial statements, is provided in the notes.

Information presented in the primary financial statements or disclosed in the notes

- Some NZ IFRSs specify information that is required to be presented in the primary financial statements or disclosed in the notes. An entity need not provide a specific presentation or disclosure required by NZ IFRS if the information resulting from that presentation or disclosure is not material. This is the case even if NZ IFRS contains a list of specific requirements or describe them as minimum requirements.
- An entity shall consider whether to provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in NZ IFRS is insufficient to enable users of financial statements to understand the effect of transactions and other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance.

Information presented in the primary financial statements

- Paragraph 16 establishes that the role of the primary financial statements is to provide structured summaries that are useful for the purposes specified in that paragraph (referred to hereafter as a *useful structured summary*). An entity shall use the role of the primary financial statements to determine what material information to present in those statements, as set out in paragraphs 22–24.
- To provide a useful structured summary in a primary financial statement, an entity shall comply with specific requirements that determine the structure of the statement. The specific requirements are:
 - (a) for the statement of profit or loss—the requirements in paragraphs 47, 69, 76 and 78;
 - (b) for the statement presenting comprehensive income—the requirements in paragraphs 86–88;
 - (c) for the statement of financial position—the requirements in paragraphs 96 and 104;
 - (d) for the statement of changes in equity—the requirements in paragraph 107; and
 - (e) for the statement of cash flows—the requirements in paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 7.
- Some NZ IFRSs require specific line items to be presented separately in the primary financial statements (for example paragraphs 75 and 103 of this Standard). An entity need not present separately a line item in a primary financial statement if doing so is not necessary for the statement to provide a useful structured summary. This is the case even if NZ IFRS contains a list of specific required line items or describe the line items as minimum requirements (see paragraph B8).
- An entity shall present additional line items and subtotals if such presentations are necessary for a primary financial statement to provide a useful structured summary. When an entity presents additional line items or subtotals, those line items or subtotals shall (see paragraph B9):
 - (a) comprise amounts recognised and measured in accordance with NZ IFRS;
 - (b) be compatible with the statement structure created by the requirements listed in paragraph 22;
 - (c) be consistent from period to period, in accordance with paragraph 30; and
 - (d) be displayed no more prominently than the totals and subtotals required by NZ IFRS.

Identification of the financial statements

- An entity shall clearly identify the financial statements and distinguish them from other information in the same published document (see paragraph B10).
- NZ IFRS applies only to financial statements, and not necessarily to other information provided in an annual report, a regulatory filing or another document. Therefore, it is important that users of financial statements can distinguish information that is prepared using NZ IFRS from other information that may be useful to users but is not the subject of those requirements.

- An entity shall clearly identify each primary financial statement and the notes. In addition, an entity shall disclose prominently, and repeat when necessary for the information provided to be understandable:
 - (a) the name of the reporting entity or other means of identification, and any change in that information from the end of the preceding reporting period;
 - (b) whether the financial statements are of an individual entity or a group of entities;
 - (c) the date of the end of the reporting period or the period covered by the financial statements;
 - (d) the presentation currency, as defined in NZ IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates; and
 - (e) the level of rounding used for the amounts in the financial statements (see paragraph B11).

Frequency of reporting

- An entity shall provide a complete set of financial statements at least annually. When an entity changes the end of its reporting period and provides financial statements for a period longer or shorter than one year, the entity shall disclose, in addition to the period covered by the financial statements:
 - (a) the reason for using a longer or shorter period; and
 - (b) the fact that amounts included in the financial statements are not entirely comparable.
- Normally, an entity consistently prepares financial statements for a one-year period. However, for practical reasons, some entities prefer to report, for example, for a 52-week period. This Standard does not preclude this practice.

Consistency of presentation, disclosure and classification

- An entity shall retain the presentation, disclosure and *classification* of items in the financial statements from one reporting period to the next unless:
 - (a) it is apparent, following a significant change in the nature of the entity's operations or a review of its financial statements, that another presentation, disclosure or classification would be more appropriate having regard to the criteria for selecting and applying accounting policies in NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements (see paragraph B12); or
 - (b) an NZ IFRS requires a change in presentation, disclosure or classification.

Comparative information

- Except when NZ IFRS permits or require otherwise, an entity shall provide comparative information (that is, information for the preceding reporting period) for all amounts reported in the current period's financial statements. An entity shall include comparative information for narrative and descriptive information if it is necessary for an understanding of the current period's financial statements (see paragraph B13).
- An entity shall present a current reporting period and preceding period in each of its primary financial statements and in the notes. Paragraphs B14–B15 set out requirements relating to additional comparative information.

Change in accounting policy, retrospective restatement or reclassification

- If an entity changes the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in its financial statements, it shall reclassify comparative amounts unless reclassification is impracticable. When an entity reclassifies comparative amounts, it shall disclose (including as at the beginning of the preceding period):
 - (a) the nature of the reclassification;
 - (b) the amount of each item or class of items that is reclassified; and
 - (c) the reason for the reclassification.
- 34 When it is impracticable to reclassify comparative amounts, an entity shall disclose:
 - (a) the reason for not reclassifying the amounts; and

- *(b) the nature of the adjustments that would have been made if the amounts had been reclassified.
- Enhancing the inter-period comparability of information assists users of financial statements in making economic decisions, especially by allowing the assessment of trends in information for predictive purposes. In some circumstances, it is impracticable to reclassify comparative information for a particular prior reporting period to achieve consistency with the current period. For example, an entity may not have collected data in the prior period(s) in a way that allows reclassification, and it may be impracticable to recreate the information.
- NZ IAS 8 sets out the adjustments to comparative information required when an entity changes an accounting policy or corrects an error.
- *37 An entity shall present a third statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period in addition to the comparative information required in paragraphs 31–32 if:
 - (a) it applies an accounting policy retrospectively, makes a retrospective restatement of items in its financial statements or reclassifies items in its financial statements; and
 - (b) the retrospective application, retrospective restatement or reclassification has a material effect on the information in the statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period.
- *38 In the circumstances described in paragraph 37 an entity shall present three statements of financial position—a statement of financial position as at:
 - (a) the end of the current reporting period;
 - (b) the end of the preceding period; and
 - (c) the beginning of the preceding period.
- *39 When an entity is required to present a third statement of financial position applying paragraph 37, it shall disclose the information required by paragraphs 33–36 and NZ IAS 8. However, it need not provide the related notes to the statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period.
- *40 The date of that third statement of financial position shall be as at the beginning of the preceding period regardless of whether an entity's financial statements provide comparative information for earlier periods (as permitted by paragraphs B14–B15).

Aggregation and disaggregation

Principles of aggregation and disaggregation

- For the purposes of this Standard, an item is an asset, liability, equity instrument or reserve, income, expense or cash flow or any *aggregation* or disaggregation of such assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses or cash flows. A line item is an item that is presented separately in the primary financial statements. Other material information about items is disclosed in the notes. Unless doing so would override specific aggregation or disaggregation requirements in NZ IFRS, an entity shall (see paragraphs B16–B23):
 - (a) classify and aggregate assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses or cash flows into items based on shared characteristics:
 - (b) disaggregate items based on characteristics that are not shared;
 - aggregate or disaggregate items to present line items in the primary financial statements that fulfil the role of the primary financial statements in providing useful structured summaries (see paragraph 16);
 - (d) aggregate or disaggregate items to disclose information in the notes that fulfils the role of the notes in providing material information (see paragraph 17); and
 - (e) ensure that aggregation and disaggregation in the financial statements do not obscure material information (see paragraph B3).
- Applying the principles in paragraph 41, an entity shall disaggregate items whenever the resulting information is material. If, applying paragraph 41(c), an entity does not present material information in the primary financial statements, it shall disclose the information in the notes. Paragraphs B79 and B111 set out examples of income, expenses, assets, liabilities and items of equity that might have sufficiently dissimilar

- characteristics that presentation in the statement of profit or loss or statement of financial position or disclosure in the notes is necessary to provide material information.
- An entity shall label and describe items presented in the primary financial statements (that is, totals, subtotals and line items) or items disclosed in the notes in a way that faithfully represents the characteristics of the item (see paragraphs B24–B26). To faithfully represent an item, an entity shall provide all descriptions and explanations necessary for a user of financial statements to understand the item. In some cases, an entity might need to include in the descriptions and explanations the meaning of the terms the entity uses and information about how it has aggregated or disaggregated assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows.

Offsetting

- 44 An entity shall not offset assets and liabilities or income and expenses, unless required or permitted by an NZ IFRS (see paragraphs B27–B28).
- An entity reports separately both assets and liabilities, and income and expenses. Offsetting in the statement(s) of financial performance or the statement of financial position, except when offsetting reflects the substance of the transaction or other event, reduces users' ability to understand the transactions and other events and conditions that have occurred and to assess the entity's future cash flows. Measuring assets net of valuation allowances—for example, obsolescence allowances on inventories and allowances for expected credit losses on financial assets—is not offsetting.

Statement of profit or loss

An entity shall include all items of income and expense in a reporting period in the statement of profit or loss unless an NZ IFRS requires or permits otherwise (see paragraphs 88–95 and B86).

Categories in the statement of profit or loss

- 47 An entity shall classify income and expenses included in the statement of profit or loss in one of five categories (see paragraph B29):
 - (a) the operating category (see paragraph 52);
 - (b) the investing category (see paragraph 53–58);
 - (c) the financing category (see paragraphs 59–66);
 - (d) the income taxes category (see paragraph 67); and
 - (e) the discontinued operations category (see paragraph 68).
- Paragraphs 52–68 set out requirements for classifying income and expenses in the operating, investing, financing, income taxes and discontinued operations categories. In addition, paragraphs B65–B76 set out requirements on how foreign exchange differences, the gain or loss on the net monetary position, and gains and losses on derivatives and designated hedging instruments are classified in the categories.

Entities with specified main business activities

- To classify income and expenses in the operating, investing and financing categories, an entity shall assess whether it has a specified main business activity—that is a main business activity of (see paragraphs B30–B41):
 - (a) investing in particular types of assets, referred to hereafter as investing in assets (see paragraph 53); or
 - (b) providing financing to customers.
- Applying paragraphs 55–58 and 65–66, an entity with a specified main business activity classifies in the operating category some income and expenses that would have been classified in the investing or financing category if the activity were not a main business activity.
- If an entity:
 - (a) invests in assets as a main business activity, it shall disclose that fact.
 - (b) provides financing to customers as a main business activity, it shall disclose that fact.

- (c) identifies a different outcome from its assessment of whether it invests in assets or provides financing to customers as a main business activity (see paragraph B41), it shall disclose:
 - (i) the fact the outcome of the assessment has changed and the date of the change.
 - (ii) the amount and classification of items of income and expense before and after the date of the change in the outcome of the assessment in the current period and the amount and classification in the prior period for the items for which the classification has changed because of the changed outcome of the assessment, unless it is impracticable to do so. If an entity does not disclose the information because it is impracticable to do so, the entity shall disclose that fact.

The operating category

- An entity shall classify in the operating category all income and expenses included in the statement of profit or loss that are not classified in (see paragraph B42):
 - (a) the investing category;
 - (b) the financing category;
 - (c) the income taxes category; or
 - (d) the discontinued operations category.

The investing category

- Except as required by paragraphs 55–58 for an entity that has a specified main business activity, an entity shall classify in the investing category income and expenses specified in paragraph 54 from:
 - (a) investments in associates, joint ventures and unconsolidated subsidiaries (see paragraphs B43-B44);
 - (b) cash and cash equivalents; and
 - (c) other assets if they generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources (see paragraphs B45–B49).
- The income and expenses from the assets identified in paragraph 53 that an entity shall classify in the investing category comprise the amounts included in the statement of profit or loss for (see paragraph B47):
 - (a) the income generated by the assets;
 - (b) the income and expenses that arise from the initial and subsequent measurement of the assets, including on derecognition of the assets; and
 - (c) the incremental expenses directly attributable to the acquisition and disposal of the assets—for example, transaction costs and costs to sell the assets.

Entities with specified main business activities

- For the assets specified in paragraph 53(a) (that is, investments in associates, joint ventures and unconsolidated subsidiaries) that an entity invests in as a main business activity (see paragraph B38), the entity shall classify the income and expenses specified in paragraph 54:
 - (a) in the investing category if the assets are accounted for applying the equity method (see paragraphs B43(a) and B44(a)); or
 - (b) in the operating category if the assets are not accounted for applying the equity method (see paragraphs B43(b)-(c) and B44(b)-(c)).
- For the assets specified in paragraph 53(b) (that is, cash and cash equivalents), an entity shall classify the income and expenses specified in paragraph 54 in the investing category unless:
 - (a) it invests as a main business activity in financial assets within the scope of paragraph 53(c)—in which case it shall classify the income and expenses in the operating category.
 - (b) it does not meet the requirements in (a) but provides financing to customers as a main business activity—in which case it shall classify:

- (i) the income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents that relate to providing financing to customers, for example cash and cash equivalents held for related regulatory requirements—in the operating category.
- (ii) the income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents that do not relate to providing financing to customers—by applying an accounting policy choice to classify the income and expenses specified in paragraph 54 in the operating category or the investing category. The choice of accounting policy shall be consistent with that made by the entity for the purpose of the related accounting policy for income and expenses from liabilities in paragraph 65(a)(ii).
- If an entity applying paragraph 56(b) cannot distinguish between the cash and cash equivalents described in paragraphs 56(b)(i) and 56(b)(ii), it shall apply the accounting policy choice in paragraph 56(b)(ii) to classify income and expenses from all cash and cash equivalents in the operating category.
- For the assets specified in paragraph 53(c) (that is, other assets if they generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources) that an entity invests in as a main business activity (see paragraph B40), the entity shall classify the income and expenses specified in paragraph 54 in the operating category.

The financing category

- To determine what income and expenses to classify in the financing category, an entity shall distinguish between:
 - (a) liabilities that arise from transactions that involve only the raising of finance (see paragraphs B50–B51); and
 - (b) liabilities other than those described in (a)—that is, liabilities that arise from transactions that do not involve only the raising of finance (see paragraph B53).
- For the liabilities specified in paragraph 59(a) (that is, liabilities that arise from transactions that involve only the raising of finance), except as set out in paragraphs 63–66, an entity shall classify in the financing category the amounts included in the statement of profit or loss for:
 - (a) income and expenses that arise from the initial and subsequent measurement of the liabilities, including on derecognition of the liabilities (see paragraph B52); and
 - (b) the incremental expenses directly attributable to the issue and extinguishment of the liabilities—for example, transaction costs.
- For the liabilities specified in paragraph 59(b) (that is, liabilities that arise from transactions that do not involve only the raising of finance), except as set out in paragraphs 63–64, an entity shall classify in the financing category:
 - (a) interest income and expenses, but only if the entity identifies such income and expenses for the purpose of applying other requirements in NZ IFRS; and
 - (b) income and expenses arising from changes in interest rates, but only if the entity identifies such income and expenses for the purpose of applying other requirements in NZ IFRS.
- Paragraphs B56–B57 set out how an entity shall apply the requirements in paragraphs 59–61 to hybrid contracts that contain a host that is a liability.
- The requirements in paragraphs 60–61 do not apply to gains and losses on derivatives and designated hedging instruments. An entity shall apply paragraphs B70–B76 to classify such gains and losses.
- An entity shall exclude from the financing category and classify in the operating category:
 - (a) income and expenses from issued investment contracts with participation features recognised applying NZ IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments* (see paragraph B58); and
 - (b) insurance finance income and expenses included in the statement of profit or loss applying NZ IFRS 17 *Insurance Contracts*.

Entities with specified main business activities

- If an entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity, it shall classify income and expenses (see paragraph B59):
 - (a) from the liabilities specified in paragraph 59(a) (that is, liabilities that arise from transactions that involve only the raising of finance):

- (i) if the liabilities relate to providing financing to customers—in the operating category.
- (ii) if the liabilities do not relate to providing financing to customers—by applying an accounting policy choice to classify the income and expenses specified in paragraph 60 in the operating category or the financing category. The choice of accounting policy shall be consistent with that made by the entity for the purpose of the related accounting policy for income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in paragraph 56(b)(ii).
- (b) from the liabilities specified in paragraph 59(b) (that is, liabilities that arise from transactions that do not involve only the raising of finance):
 - (i) if the income and expenses are specified in paragraph 61—in the financing category; or
 - (ii) if the income and expenses are not specified in paragraph 61—in the operating category.
- If an entity applying paragraph 65(a) cannot distinguish between the liabilities described in paragraphs 65(a)(i) and 65(a)(ii), it shall apply the accounting policy choice in paragraph 65(a)(ii) to classify income and expenses from all such liabilities in the operating category.

The income taxes category

An entity shall classify in the income taxes category tax expense or tax income that is included in the statement of profit or loss applying NZ IAS 12 *Income Taxes*, and any related foreign exchange differences (see paragraphs B65–B68).

The discontinued operations category

An entity shall classify in the discontinued operations category income and expenses from discontinued operations as required by NZ IFRS 5 *Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations*.

Totals and subtotals to be presented in the statement of profit or loss

- 69 An entity shall present totals and subtotals in the statement of profit or loss for:
 - (a) operating profit or loss (see paragraph 70);
 - (b) profit or loss before financing and income taxes (see paragraph 71), subject to paragraph 73; and
 - (c) profit or loss (see paragraph 72).
- Operating profit or loss comprises all income and expenses classified in the operating category.
- Profit or loss before financing and income taxes comprises:
 - (a) operating profit or loss; and
 - (b) all income and expenses classified in the investing category.
- Profit or loss is the total of income less expenses included in the statement of profit or loss. Accordingly, it comprises all income and expenses classified in all categories in the statement of profit or loss (see paragraph 47).
- An entity shall not apply paragraph 69(b) if it applies the accounting policy set out in paragraph 65(a)(ii) of classifying in the operating category income and expenses from liabilities that do not relate to the provision of financing to customers. However, such an entity shall apply paragraph 24 to determine whether to present an additional subtotal after operating profit and before the financing category. For example, the entity would present a subtotal for operating profit or loss and income and expenses from investments accounted for using the equity method if the entity determines doing so is necessary to provide a useful structured summary of its income and expenses.
- If an entity described in paragraph 73 presents an additional subtotal comprising operating profit or loss and all income and expenses classified in the investing category, it shall not label the subtotal in a way that implies the subtotal excludes financing amounts, such as 'profit before financing'. Applying paragraph 43, the entity shall label the subtotal in a way that faithfully represents the amounts included in the subtotal.

Items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss or disclosed in the notes

- 75 An entity shall present in the statement of profit or loss line items for (see paragraph B77):
 - (a) amounts required by this Standard, namely:
 - (i) revenue, presenting separately the line items described in (b)(i) and (c)(i):
 - (ii) operating expenses, presenting separately line items as required by paragraphs 78 and 82(a);
 - (iii) share of the profit or loss of associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method;
 - (iv) income tax expense or income; and
 - (v) a single amount for the total of discontinued operations (see NZ IFRS 5);
 - (b) amounts required by NZ IFRS 9, namely:
 - (i) interest revenue calculated using the effective interest method;
 - (ii) impairment losses (including reversals of impairment losses or impairment gains) determined in accordance with Section 5.5 of NZ IFRS 9;
 - (iii) gains and losses arising from the derecognition of financial assets measured at amortised cost;
 - (iv) any gain or loss arising from the difference between the fair value of a financial asset and its previous amortised cost at the date of reclassification from amortised cost measurement to measurement at fair value through profit or loss; and
 - (v) any cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income that is reclassified to profit or loss at the date of reclassification of a financial asset from measurement at fair value through other comprehensive income to measurement at fair value through profit or loss; and
 - (c) amounts required by NZ IFRS 17, namely:
 - (i) insurance revenue;
 - (ii) insurance service expenses from contracts issued within the scope of NZ IFRS 17;
 - (iii) income or expenses from reinsurance contracts held;
 - (iv) insurance finance income or expenses from contracts issued within the scope of NZ IFRS 17; and
 - (v) finance income or expenses from reinsurance contracts held.
- An entity shall present in the statement of profit or loss (outside all the categories described in paragraph 47) an allocation of profit or loss for the reporting period attributable to:
 - (a) non-controlling interests; and
 - (b) owners of the parent.
- Paragraphs B78–B79 set out requirements on how an entity uses its judgement to determine whether to present additional line items in the statement of profit or loss or disclose items in the notes.

Presentation and disclosure of expenses classified in the operating category

- In the operating category of the statement of profit or loss, an entity shall classify and present expenses in line items in a way that provides the most useful structured summary of its expenses, using one or both of these characteristics (see paragraphs B80–B85):
 - (a) the nature of expenses; or
 - (b) the function of the expenses within the entity.
- Any individual line item shall comprise operating expenses aggregated on the basis of only one of these characteristics, but the same characteristic does not have to be used as the aggregation basis for all line items (see paragraph B81).
- 80 In classifying expenses by nature ('nature expenses'), an entity provides information about operating expenses related to the nature of the economic resources consumed to accomplish the entity's activities

without reference to the activities in relation to which those economic resources were consumed. Such information includes information about raw material expense, employee benefit expense, depreciation and amortisation

- In classifying expenses by function within the entity, an entity allocates and aggregates operating expenses according to the activity to which the consumed resource relates. For example, cost of sales is a function line item that combines expenses relating to an entity's production or other revenue-generating activities such as: raw material expense, employee benefit expense, depreciation and amortisation. Therefore, when classifying expenses by function, an entity might:
 - (a) allocate to several function line items (such as cost of sales and research and development)
 expenses relating to economic resources of the same nature (such as employee benefit expense);
 and
 - (b) include in a single function line item an allocation of expenses relating to economic resources of several natures (such as raw material expense, employee benefit expense, depreciation and amortisation).
- If an entity presents one or more line items comprising expenses classified by function in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss, it shall:
 - (a) present a separate line item for its cost of sales, if the entity classifies operating expenses in functions that include a cost of sales function. That line item shall include the total of inventory expense described in paragraph 38 of NZ IAS 2 *Inventories*.
 - (b) disclose a qualitative description of the nature of expenses included in each function line item.
- An entity that presents one or more line items comprising expenses classified by function in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss shall also disclose in a single note:
 - (a) the total for each of:
 - (i) depreciation, comprising the amounts required to be disclosed by paragraph 73(e)(vii) of NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment, paragraph 79(d)(iv) of NZ IAS 40 Investment Property and paragraph 53(a) of NZ IFRS 16 Leases;
 - (ii) amortisation, comprising the amount required to be disclosed by paragraph 118(e)(vi) of NZ IAS 38 Intangible Assets;
 - (iii) employee benefits, comprising the amount for employee benefits recognised by an entity applying NZ IAS 19 *Employee Benefits* and the amount for services received from employees recognised by an entity applying NZ IFRS 2 *Share-based Payment*;
 - (iv) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses, comprising the amounts required to be disclosed by paragraphs 126(a) and 126(b) of NZ IAS 36 *Impairment of Assets*; and
 - (v) write-downs and reversals of write-downs of inventories, comprising the amounts required to be disclosed by paragraphs 36(e) and 36(f) of NZ IAS 2; and
 - (b) for each total listed in (a)(i)-(v):
 - (i) the amount related to each line item in the operating category (see paragraph B84); and
 - (ii) a list of any line items outside the operating category that also include amounts relating to the total.
- Paragraph 41 requires an entity to disaggregate items to provide material information. However, an entity that applies paragraph 83 is exempt from disclosing:
 - (a) in relation to function line items presented in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss—disaggregated information about the amounts of nature expenses included in each line item, beyond the amounts specified in paragraph 83; and
 - (b) in relation to nature expenses specifically required by an NZ IFRS to be disclosed in the notes—disaggregated information about the amounts of the expenses included in each function line item presented in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss, beyond the amounts specified in paragraph 83.
- The exemption in paragraph 84 relates to disaggregation of operating expenses. However, it does not exempt an entity from applying specific disclosure requirements relating to those expenses in NZ IFRS.

Statement presenting comprehensive income

- 86 An entity shall present in the statement presenting comprehensive income totals for:
 - (a) profit or loss;
 - (b) other comprehensive income (see paragraphs B86–B87); and
 - (c) comprehensive income, being the total of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.
- 87 An entity shall present an allocation of comprehensive income for the reporting period attributable to:
 - (a) non-controlling interests; and
 - (b) owners of the parent.

Other comprehensive income

- An entity shall classify income and expenses included in the statement presenting comprehensive income in one of two categories:
 - income and expenses that will be reclassified to profit or loss when specific conditions are met; and
 - (b) income and expenses that will not be reclassified to profit or loss.
- An entity shall present, in each of the categories of the statement presenting comprehensive income, line items for:
 - (a) the share of other comprehensive income of associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method; and
 - (b) other items of other comprehensive income.
- *90 An entity shall present in the statement presenting comprehensive income or disclose in the notes reclassification adjustments relating to components of other comprehensive income (see paragraphs B88–B89).
- Other NZ IFRSs specify whether and when amounts previously included in other comprehensive income are reclassified to profit or loss. Such reclassifications are referred to in this Standard as reclassification adjustments. An entity includes a reclassification adjustment with the related component of other comprehensive income in the period that the adjustment is reclassified to profit or loss. An entity might have included these amounts in other comprehensive income as unrealised gains in the current or prior periods. An entity shall deduct them from other comprehensive income in the period in which the realised gains are reclassified to profit or loss to avoid including them in total comprehensive income twice.
- *92 An entity disclosing reclassification adjustments in the notes shall present in the statement presenting comprehensive income the items of other comprehensive income after any related reclassification adjustments.
- *93 An entity shall either present in the statement presenting comprehensive income or disclose in the notes the amount of income taxes relating to each item of other comprehensive income, including reclassification adjustments (see paragraphs 61A and 63 of NZ IAS 12).
- An entity may present items of other comprehensive income either:
 - (a) net of related tax effects; or
 - (b) before related tax effects, with one amount shown for the aggregate amount of income taxes relating to those items.
- If an entity selects the alternative in paragraph 94(b), it shall allocate the tax between the categories set out in paragraph 88.

Statement of financial position

Classification of assets and liabilities as current or non-current

An entity shall present current and non-current assets, and current and non-current liabilities, as separate classifications in its statement of financial position in accordance with paragraphs 99–102 except when a presentation based on liquidity provides a more useful structured summary. When that

- exception applies, an entity shall present all assets and liabilities in order of liquidity (see paragraphs R90-R93).
- *97 Whichever method of presentation is adopted, an entity shall disclose the amount expected to be recovered or settled after more than 12 months for each asset and liability line item that combines amounts expected to be recovered or settled:
 - (a) no more than 12 months after the reporting period; and
 - (b) more than 12 months after the reporting period.
- 98 When an entity presents current and non-current assets, and current and non-current liabilities, as separate classifications in its statement of financial position, it shall not classify deferred tax assets (liabilities) as current assets (liabilities).

Current assets

- An entity shall classify an asset as current when (see paragraphs B94–B95):
 - (a) it expects to realise the asset, or intends to sell or consume it, in its normal operating cycle;
 - (b) it holds the asset primarily for the purpose of trading;
 - (c) it expects to realise the asset within 12 months after the reporting period; or
 - (d) the asset is cash or a cash equivalent (as defined in NZ IAS 7), unless the asset is restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period.
- An entity shall classify all assets other than those specified in paragraph 99 as non-current.

Current liabilities

- An entity shall classify a liability as current when:
 - (a) it expects to settle the liability in its normal operating cycle (see paragraphs B96 and B107–B108);
 - (b) it holds the liability primarily for the purpose of trading (see paragraph B97);
 - (c) the liability is due to be settled within 12 months after the reporting period (see paragraphs B97–B98 and B107–B108); or
 - (d) it does not have the right at the end of the reporting period to defer settlement of the liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period (see paragraphs B99–B108).
- An entity shall classify all liabilities other than those specified in paragraph 101 as non-current.

Items to be presented in the statement of financial position or disclosed in the notes

- An entity shall present in the statement of financial position line items for:
 - (a) property, plant and equipment;
 - (b) investment property;
 - (c) intangible assets;
 - (d) goodwill;
 - (e) financial assets (excluding amounts shown under (g), (j) and (k));
 - (f) portfolios of contracts within the scope of NZ IFRS 17 that are assets, disaggregated as required by paragraph 78 of NZ IFRS 17;
 - (g) investments accounted for using the equity method;
 - (h) biological assets within the scope of NZ IAS 41 Agriculture;
 - (i) inventories;
 - (j) trade and other receivables;
 - (k) cash and cash equivalents;

- (1) the total of assets classified as held for sale and assets included in disposal groups classified as held for sale in accordance with NZ IFRS 5;
- (m) trade and other payables;
- (n) provisions;
- (o) financial liabilities (excluding amounts shown under (m) and (n));
- (p) portfolios of contracts within the scope of NZ IFRS 17 that are liabilities, disaggregated as required by paragraph 78 of NZ IFRS 17;
- (q) liabilities and assets for current tax, as defined in NZ IAS 12;
- (r) deferred tax liabilities and deferred tax assets, as defined in NZ IAS 12; and
- (s) liabilities included in disposal groups classified as held for sale in accordance with NZ IFRS 5.
- An entity shall present in the statement of financial position:
 - (a) non-controlling interests; and
 - (b) issued capital and reserves attributable to owners of the parent.
- Paragraphs B109–B111 set out requirements on how an entity uses its judgement to determine whether to present additional line items in the statement of financial position or disclose items in the notes.
- Subject to paragraph 96, this Standard does not prescribe the order or format in which an entity presents items in the statement of financial position. In addition, the descriptions used and the ordering of items or aggregation of similar items may be amended according to the nature of the entity and its transactions, to provide a useful structured summary of the entity's assets, liabilities and equity. For example, a financial institution may amend the descriptions in paragraph 103 to provide a useful structured summary of the assets, liabilities and equity of a financial institution.

Statement of changes in equity

Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity

- An entity shall present a statement of changes in equity as required by paragraph 10. The statement of changes in equity shall include:
 - (a) total comprehensive income for the reporting period, showing separately the total amounts attributable to owners of the parent and to non-controlling interests;
 - (b) for each component of equity, the effects of retrospective application or retrospective restatement recognised in accordance with NZ IAS 8; and
 - (c) for each component of equity, a reconciliation between the carrying amount at the beginning and the end of the period, separately (as a minimum) presenting changes resulting from:
 - (i) profit or loss;
 - (ii) other comprehensive income; and
 - (iii) transactions with owners in their capacity as owners, showing separately contributions by and distributions to owners and changes in ownership interests in subsidiaries that do not result in a loss of control.
- NZ IAS 8 requires retrospective adjustments for changes in accounting policies, to the extent practicable, except when the transition requirements in another NZ IFRS require otherwise. NZ IAS 8 also requires restatements to correct errors to be made retrospectively, to the extent practicable. Retrospective adjustments and retrospective restatements are not changes in equity, but they are adjustments to the opening balance of retained earnings, except when NZ IFRS requires retrospective adjustment of another component of equity. Paragraph 107(b) requires an entity to present in the statement of changes in equity the total adjustment to each component of equity resulting from changes in accounting policies and, separately, from corrections of errors. An entity shall present these adjustments for each prior reporting period and the beginning of the period.

Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity or disclosed in the notes

- For each component of equity an entity shall either present in the statement of changes in equity or disclose in the notes an analysis of other comprehensive income by item (see paragraph 107(c)(ii)).
- An entity shall either present in the statement of changes in equity or disclose in the notes the amount of dividends recognised as distributions to owners during the reporting period, and the related amount of dividends per share.
- RDR 110.1 A Tier 2 entity is not required to disclose the related amount per share of dividends recognised as distributions to owners during the period.
- In paragraph 107, the components of equity include, for example, each class of contributed equity, the accumulated balance of each class of other comprehensive income and retained earnings.
- 112 Changes in an entity's equity between the beginning and the end of the reporting period reflect the increase or decrease in its net assets during the period. Except for changes resulting from transactions with owners in their capacity as owners (such as equity contributions, reacquisitions of the entity's own equity instruments and dividends) and transaction costs directly related to such transactions, the overall change in equity during a period represents the total amount of income and expenses, including gains and losses, generated by the entity's activities during that period.

Notes

Structure

- 113 An entity shall disclose in the notes:
 - (a) information about the basis of preparation of the financial statements (see paragraphs 6A-6N of NZ IAS 8) and the specific accounting policies used (see paragraphs 27A-27I of NZ IAS 8):
 - (b) information required by NZ IFRS that is not presented in the primary financial statements;
 - (c) other information that is not presented in the primary financial statements, but is necessary for an understanding of any of them (see paragraph 20).
- An entity shall, as far as practicable, present notes in a systematic manner (see paragraph B112). In determining a systematic manner, the entity shall consider the effect on the understandability and comparability of its financial statements. An entity shall cross-reference each item in the primary financial statements to any related information in the notes. If amounts disclosed in the notes are included in one or more line items in the primary financial statements, an entity shall disclose in the note the line item(s) in which the amounts are included.
- An entity may disclose notes providing information about the basis of preparation of the financial statements and specific accounting policies used in a separate section of the financial statements.
- *116 If not disclosed elsewhere in information published with the financial statements, an entity shall disclose in the notes:
 - (a) the domicile and legal form of the entity, its country of incorporation and the address of its registered office (or principal place of business, if different from the registered office);
 - (b) a description of the nature of the entity's operations and its principal activities;
 - (c) the name of the parent and the ultimate parent of the group; and
 - (d) if it is a limited-life entity, information regarding the length of its life.

Management-defined performance measures

Identification of management-defined performance measures

- A management-defined performance measure is a subtotal of income and expenses that (see paragraphs B113–B122):
 - (a) an entity uses in public communications outside financial statements;

- (b) an entity uses to communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole; and
- (c) is not listed in paragraph 118, or specifically required to be presented or disclosed by NZ IFRS.
- Subtotals of income and expenses that are not management-defined performance measures are:
 - (a) gross profit or loss (revenue minus cost of sales) and similar subtotals (see paragraph B123);
 - (b) operating profit or loss before depreciation, amortisation and impairments within the scope of NZ IAS 36:
 - operating profit or loss and income and expenses from all investments accounted for using the equity method;
 - (d) for an entity that applies paragraph 73, a subtotal comprising operating profit or loss and all income and expenses classified in the investing category;
 - (e) profit or loss before income taxes; and
 - (f) profit or loss from continuing operations.
- An entity shall presume that a subtotal of income and expenses that it uses in public communications outside its financial statements communicates to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole, unless, applying paragraph 120, the entity rebuts the presumption.
- An entity is permitted to rebut the presumption described in paragraph 119 and assert that a subtotal does not communicate management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole, but only if it has reasonable and supportable information available that demonstrates the basis for the assertion (see paragraphs B124–B131).

Disclosure of management-defined performance measures

- The objective of the disclosures for management-defined performance measures is for an entity to provide information to help a user of financial statements understand:
 - (a) the aspect of financial performance that, in management's view, is communicated by a management-defined performance measure; and
 - (b) how the management-defined performance measure compares with the measures defined by NZ IFRS.
- An entity shall disclose information about all measures that meet the definition of management-defined performance measures in paragraph 117 in a single note (see paragraphs B132–B133). This note shall include a statement that the management-defined performance measures provide management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole and are not necessarily comparable with measures sharing similar labels or descriptions provided by other entities.
- An entity shall label and describe each management-defined performance measure in a clear and understandable manner that does not mislead users of financial statements (see paragraphs B134–B135). For each management-defined performance measure, the entity shall disclose:
 - (a) a description of the aspect of financial performance that, in management's view, is communicated by the management-defined performance measure. This description shall include explanations of why, in management's view, the management-defined performance measure provides useful information about the entity's financial performance.
 - (b) how the management-defined performance measure is calculated.
 - (c) a reconciliation between the management-defined performance measure and the most directly comparable subtotal listed in paragraph 118 or total or subtotal specifically required to be presented or disclosed by NZ IFRS (see paragraphs B136–B140).
 - (d) the income tax effect (determined by applying paragraph B141) and the effect on noncontrolling interests for each item disclosed in the reconciliation required by (c).
 - (e) a description of how the entity applies paragraph B141 to determine the income tax effect required by (d).
- If an entity changes how it calculates a management-defined performance measure, adds a new management-defined performance measure, ceases using a previously disclosed management-defined performance

measure or changes how it determines the income tax effects of the reconciling items required by paragraph 123(d), it shall disclose:

- (a) an explanation that enables users of financial statements to understand the change, addition or cessation and its effects.
- (b) the reasons for the change, addition or cessation.
- (c) restated comparative information to reflect the change, addition or cessation unless it is impracticable to do so. An entity's selection of a management-defined performance measure is not an accounting policy choice. Nonetheless, in assessing whether restating the comparative information is impracticable, an entity shall apply the requirements in paragraphs 50–53 of NZ IAS 8.
- If an entity does not disclose the restated comparative information required by paragraph 124(c) because it is impracticable to do so, it shall disclose that fact.

Capital

- *126 An entity shall disclose in the notes information that enables users of financial statements to evaluate the entity's objectives, policies and processes for managing capital.
- *127 To comply with paragraph 126 an entity shall disclose in the notes:
 - (a) qualitative information about its objectives, policies and processes for managing capital, including:
 - (i) a description of what it manages as capital;
 - (ii) when an entity is subject to externally imposed capital requirements, the nature of those requirements and how those requirements are incorporated into the management of capital; and
 - (iii) how it is meeting its objectives for managing capital.
 - (b) summary quantitative data about what it manages as capital. Some entities regard some financial liabilities (for example, some forms of subordinated debt) as part of capital. Other entities regard capital as excluding some components of equity (for example, components arising from cash flow hedges).
 - (c) any changes in (a) and (b) from the preceding reporting period.
 - (d) whether during the reporting period it complied with any externally imposed capital requirements to which it is subject.
 - (e) when it has not complied with such externally imposed capital requirements, the consequences of such non-compliance.
- *128 An entity shall base the note disclosures in paragraph 127 on the information provided internally to key management personnel.
- *129 An entity may manage capital in a number of ways and be subject to a number of different capital requirements. For example, a conglomerate may include entities that undertake insurance activities and banking activities and those entities may operate in several jurisdictions. When an aggregate disclosure of capital requirements and how capital is managed would not provide useful information or would distort a financial statement user's understanding of an entity's capital resources, the entity shall disclose separate information for each capital requirement to which the entity is subject.

Other disclosures

- An entity shall either present in the statement of financial position or the statement of changes in equity or disclose in the notes:
 - (a) for each class of share capital:
 - (i) the number of shares authorised;
 - (ii) the number of shares issued and fully paid, and issued but not fully paid;
 - (iii) par value per share, or a statement that the shares have no par value;
 - (iv) a reconciliation of the number of shares outstanding at the beginning and at the end of the reporting period;

NZ IFRS 18

- (v) the rights, preferences and restrictions attaching to that class, including restrictions on the distribution of dividends and the repayment of capital;
- (vi) shares in the entity held by the entity or by its subsidiaries or associates; and
- (vii) shares reserved for issue under options and contracts for the sale of shares, including terms and amounts; and
- (b) a description of the nature and purpose of each reserve within equity.
- An entity without share capital, such as a partnership or trust, shall disclose information equivalent to that required by paragraph 130(a), showing changes during the reporting period in each category of equity interest, and the rights, preferences and restrictions attaching to each category of equity interest.
- *132 An entity shall disclose in the notes:
 - (a) the amount of dividends proposed or declared before the financial statements were authorised for issue but not recognised as a distribution to owners during the reporting period, and the related amount per share; and
 - (b) the amount of any cumulative preference dividends not recognised.

Appendix A Defined terms

This appendix is an integral part of NZ IFRS 18.

aggregation

The adding together of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses or cash flows that share characteristics and are included in the same classification.

classification

The sorting of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows based on shared characteristics.

disaggregation

The separation of an item into component parts that have characteristics that are not shared.

general purpose financial reports

Reports that provide financial information about a reporting entity that is useful to primary users in making decisions relating to providing resources to the entity. Those decisions involve decisions about:

- (a) buying, selling or holding equity and debt instruments;
- (b) providing or selling loans and other forms of credit; or
- (c) exercising rights to vote on, or otherwise influence, the entity's management's actions that affect the use of the entity's economic resources.

General purpose financial reports include—but are not restricted to—an entity's general purpose financial statements and sustainability-related financial disclosures.

general purpose financial statements

A particular form of *general purpose financial reports* that provide information about the reporting entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses.

New Zealand equivalents to IFRS Accounting Standards (NZ IFRS)

Standards and Interpretations issued by the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board comprising:

- (a) New Zealand equivalents to:
 - (i) International Financial Reporting Standards;
 - (ii) International Accounting Standards;
 - (iii) IFRIC Interpretations; and
 - (iv) SIC Interpretations.
- (b) domestic Financial Reporting Standards.

New Zealand equivalents to IFRS Accounting Standards Reduced Disclosure Regime (NZ IFRS RDR)

NZ IFRS with disclosure concessions for Tier 2 for-profit entities.

management-defined performance measure

A subtotal of income and expenses that:

- (a) an entity uses in public communications outside financial statements;
- (b) an entity uses to communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole; and
- (c) is not listed in paragraph 118 of NZ IFRS 18, or specifically required to be presented or disclosed by NZ IFRS.

material information

Information is material if omitting, misstating or obscuring it could reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements, which provide financial information about a specific reporting entity.

notes

Information in financial statements provided in addition to that presented in the primary financial statements.

NZ IFRS 18

operating profit or loss

The total of all income and expenses classified in the operating category.

other comprehensive income

Items of income and expense (including reclassification adjustments) that are recognised outside profit or loss as required or permitted by other NZ IFRSs.

owners

Holders of claims classified as equity.

primary financial statements

The statement(s) of financial performance, the statement of financial position, the statement of changes in equity and the statement of cash flows.

profit or loss

The total of income less expenses included in the statement of profit or loss.

profit or loss before financing and income taxes

The total of operating profit or loss and all income and expenses classified in the investing category.

reclassification adjustments

Amounts reclassified to profit or loss in the current reporting period that were included in other comprehensive income in the current or prior periods.

total comprehensive income

The change in equity during a reporting period resulting from transactions and other events, other than those changes resulting from transactions with owners in their capacity as owners.

useful structured summary

A structured summary provided in a primary financial statement of a reporting entity's recognised assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows that is useful for:

- (a) obtaining an understandable overview of the entity's recognised assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows;
- (b) making comparisons between entities, and between reporting periods for the same entity; and
- (c) identifying items or areas about which users of financial statements may wish to seek additional information in the notes.

Appendix B Application guidance

This appendix is an integral part of NZ IFRS 18. It describes the application of paragraphs 1–132 and has the same authority as the other parts of NZ IFRS 18.

General requirements for financial statements

Materiality

- B1 Information is material if omitting, misstating or obscuring it could reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements, which provide financial information about a specific reporting entity.
- B2 Materiality depends on the nature or magnitude of information, or both. An entity assesses whether information, either individually or in combination with other information, is material in the context of its financial statements taken as a whole.
- B3 Information is obscured if it is communicated in a way that would have a similar effect for primary users of financial statements to omitting or misstating that information. The following are examples of circumstances that may result in material information being obscured:
 - (a) material information about an item, transaction or other event is disclosed in the financial statements but the language used is vague or unclear;
 - (b) material information about an item, transaction or other event is scattered throughout the financial statements;
 - (c) dissimilar items, transactions or other events are inappropriately aggregated;
 - (d) similar items, transactions or other events are inappropriately disaggregated; and
 - (e) the understandability of the financial statements is reduced as a result of material information being hidden by immaterial information to the extent that a primary user is unable to determine what information is material.
- B4 Assessing whether information could reasonably be expected to influence decisions made by the primary users of a specific reporting entity's general purpose financial statements requires an entity to consider the characteristics of those users while also considering the entity's own circumstances.
- Many existing and potential investors, lenders and other creditors cannot require reporting entities to provide information directly to them and must rely on general purpose financial statements for much of the financial information they need. Consequently, they are the primary users to whom general purpose financial statements are directed. Financial statements are prepared for users who have a reasonable knowledge of business and economic activities and who review and analyse the information diligently. At times, even well-informed and diligent users may need to seek the aid of an adviser to understand information about complex economic phenomena.

The roles of the primary financial statements and the notes

- B6 Applying paragraph 17(a), an entity provides in the notes information necessary for users of financial statements to understand the line items presented in the primary financial statements. Examples of such information include:
 - (a) disaggregation of the line items presented in the primary financial statements;
 - descriptions of the characteristics of the line items presented in the primary financial statements;
 and
 - (c) information about the methods, assumptions and judgements used in recognising, measuring and presenting the items included in the primary financial statements.
- B7 Applying paragraph 17(b), an entity supplements the primary financial statements with additional information necessary to achieve the objective of financial statements—that is:
 - (a) information specifically required by NZ IFRS (see paragraph 19)—for example:

- (i) information required by NZ IAS 37 *Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets* about an entity's unrecognised contingent assets and contingent liabilities; and
- (ii) information required by NZ IFRS 7 *Financial Instruments: Disclosures* about an entity's exposure to various types of risks, such as credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk; and
- (b) information additional to that specifically required by NZ IFRS (see paragraph 20).

Information presented in the primary financial statements

- Paragraph 23 explains that an entity need not present separately a line item in a primary financial statement if doing so is not necessary for the statement to provide a useful structured summary, even if the line item is required by NZ IFRS. For example, an entity need not present a line item listed in paragraph 75 if doing so is not necessary for the statement of profit or loss to provide a useful structured summary of income and expenses, or a line item listed in paragraph 103 if doing so is not necessary for the statement of financial position to provide a useful structured summary of assets, liabilities and equity. If an entity does not present the line items listed in paragraphs 75 and 103, it shall disclose the items in the notes if the resulting information is material (see paragraph 42).
- Conversely, applying paragraph 24, an entity shall present additional line items to those listed in paragraphs 75 and 103 if such presentations are necessary for the statement of profit or loss to provide a useful structured summary of income and expenses or for the statement of financial position to provide a useful structured summary of assets, liabilities and equity (see paragraphs B78–B79 and B109–B111).

Identification of the financial statements

- Paragraph 25 requires an entity to clearly identify the financial statements and distinguish them from other information in the same published document. An entity meets these requirements by providing appropriate headings for pages, statements, notes, columns and the like. Judgement is required in determining the best way of providing such information. For example, if an entity provides the financial statements electronically, an entity considers other ways to meet the requirements—for example, by appropriate digital tagging of information provided in the financial statements.
- An entity often makes financial statements more understandable by providing information in thousands or millions of units of the presentation currency. This practice is acceptable as long as the entity discloses the level of rounding and does not omit material information.

Consistency of presentation, disclosure and classification

Paragraph 30(a) requires an entity to change the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in the financial statements if it is apparent that another presentation, disclosure or classification would be more appropriate. For example, a significant acquisition or disposal, or a review of the financial statements, might suggest that the financial statements need to be changed. An entity is permitted to change the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in its financial statements only if the change provides information that is more useful to users of financial statements and if the entity is likely to continue using the revised presentation, disclosure or classification, so that inter-period comparability is not impaired. When making such changes, an entity reclassifies its comparative information in accordance with paragraphs 33–34.

Comparative information

Required comparative information

In some cases, narrative information provided in the financial statements for the preceding reporting period(s) continues to be relevant in the current period. For example, an entity discloses in the current period details of a legal dispute, the outcome of which was uncertain at the end of the preceding period and is yet to be resolved. Users of financial statements might benefit from the disclosure of information that the uncertainty existed at the end of the preceding period and from the disclosure of information about the steps that have been taken during the period to resolve the uncertainty.

Additional comparative information

An entity may provide comparative information in addition to the comparative information required by NZ IFRS, as long as that information is prepared in accordance with NZ IFRS. This additional comparative information may consist of one or more of the primary financial statements referred to in paragraph 10, but

- need not comprise a complete set of financial statements. When this is the case, the entity shall disclose in the notes information for those additional primary financial statements.
- For example, an entity may present a third statement (or statements) of financial performance (thereby presenting the current reporting period, the preceding period and one additional comparative period). However, the entity is not required to present a third statement of financial position, a third statement of cash flows or a third statement of changes in equity (that is, an additional primary financial statement comparative). The entity is required to disclose in the notes the comparative information related to that additional statement(s) of financial performance.

Aggregation and disaggregation

Principles of aggregation and disaggregation

Process of aggregation and disaggregation

- B16 Financial statements result from entities processing large numbers of transactions and other events. These transactions and other events give rise to assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows.
- B17 To apply the requirements in paragraph 41, an entity shall aggregate items based on shared characteristics (that is, aggregate items that have similar characteristics) and disaggregate items based on characteristics that are not shared (that is, disaggregate items that have dissimilar characteristics). In doing so, an entity shall:
 - identify the assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows that arise from individual transactions or other events;
 - (b) classify and aggregate assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows into items based on their characteristics (for example, their nature, their function, their measurement basis or another characteristic) so as to result in the presentation in the primary financial statements of line items and disclosure in the notes of items that have at least one similar characteristic; and
 - (c) disaggregate items based on dissimilar characteristics:
 - (i) in the primary financial statements, as necessary to provide useful structured summaries (as described in paragraph 16); and
 - (ii) in the notes, as necessary to provide material information (as described in paragraph 17).
- B18 An entity may apply the steps in paragraphs B17(a)–B17(c) in varying order to apply the principles of aggregation and disaggregation in paragraph 41.

Basis of aggregation and disaggregation

- B19 Paragraphs B16–B18 explain that an entity uses its judgement to aggregate and disaggregate assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows from individual transactions and other events based on similar and dissimilar characteristics. Paragraphs B78 and B110 set out examples of characteristics an entity considers in making its judgements.
- B20 The more similar the characteristics of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows are, the more likely it is that aggregating them will fulfil the role of the primary financial statements (that is, to provide useful structured summaries as described in paragraph 16) or the notes (that is, to provide material information as described in paragraph 17). The more dissimilar the characteristics of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows are, the more likely it is that disaggregating the items will fulfil the roles of the primary financial statements or the notes.
- B21 The items aggregated and presented as line items in the primary financial statements shall have at least one similar characteristic other than meeting the definition of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses or cash flows. However, because the role of the primary financial statements is to provide useful structured summaries, the line items in the primary financial statements are also likely to aggregate items that have sufficiently dissimilar characteristics that information about the disaggregated items is material.
- B22 Applying paragraph 41, an entity shall disaggregate items that have dissimilar characteristics when the resulting information is material. A single dissimilar characteristic could result in information about disaggregated items being material.
- B23 For example, an entity might present in the statement of financial position financial assets that comprise equity investments and debt investments separately from non-financial assets. The financial assets have dissimilar characteristics because they have different measurement bases—some are measured at fair value

through profit or loss and others at amortised cost. The entity might therefore determine that to provide a useful structured summary it is necessary to present line items that disaggregate the financial assets based on those measurement bases. That disaggregation results in a line item comprising equity investments and debt investments measured at fair value through profit or loss and a line item comprising debt investments measured at amortised cost. Because equity investments are dissimilar to debt investments in that each exposes the entity to different risks, the entity would assess whether further disaggregation in the statement of financial position of financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss into equity investments and debt investments is needed to provide a useful structured summary. If not, and if the resulting information were material, the entity would need to disclose in the notes the equity investments separately from the debt investments. In addition if, for example, the equity investments had other dissimilar characteristics, the entity would be required to disaggregate further those equity investments in the notes if the resulting information were material.

Description of items

- B24 Paragraph 43 requires an entity to label and describe items presented or disclosed in a way that faithfully represents the characteristics of the item. Such items will often be aggregations of items arising from individual transactions or other events and could vary in whether they are aggregations of items for which information is material and items for which information is immaterial. Specifically, in either the primary financial statements or in the notes:
 - (a) an item for which information is material could be aggregated with other items for which information is also material—an entity might provide such an aggregation to summarise information but would also be required to disclose information about each item;
 - (b) an item for which information is material could be aggregated with items for which information is not material—an entity would be required to provide information about disaggregated items only if immaterial information obscured the material information; or
 - (c) an item for which information is not material could be aggregated with other items for which information is not material—an entity might provide such an aggregation to complete a list of items and would not be required to disclose information about disaggregated items, subject to paragraph B26(b).
- An entity shall label items presented or disclosed as 'other' only if it cannot find a more informative label. Examples of how an entity might find a more informative label are:
 - (a) if an item for which information is material is aggregated with items for which information is not material, finding a label that describes the item for which information is material; and
 - (b) if items for which information is not material are aggregated:
 - (i) aggregating items that share similar characteristics and describing them in a way that faithfully represents the similar characteristics; or
 - (ii) aggregating items with other items that do not share similar characteristics and describing them in a way that faithfully represents the dissimilar characteristics of the items.
- B26 If an entity cannot find a more informative label than 'other':
 - (a) for any aggregation—the entity shall use a label that describes the aggregated item as precisely as possible, for example, 'other operating expenses' or 'other finance expenses'.
 - (b) for an aggregation comprising only items for which information is not material—the entity shall consider whether the aggregated amount is sufficiently large that users of financial statements might reasonably question whether it includes items for which information could be material. If so, information to resolve that question is material information. Accordingly, in such cases, the entity shall disclose further information about the amount—for example:
 - an explanation that no items for which information would be material are included in the amount; or
 - (ii) an explanation that the amount comprises several items for which information would not be material, with an indication of the nature and amount of the largest item.

Offsetting

Paragraph 44 prohibits an entity from offsetting assets and liabilities or income and expenses unless required or permitted by an NZ IFRS. For example, NZ IFRS 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* requires an

entity to measure revenue from contracts with customers at the amount of consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring promised goods or services. The amount of revenue recognised reflects any trade discounts and volume rebates the entity allows. In contrast, an entity might undertake, in the course of its ordinary activities, other transactions that do not generate revenue but are incidental to the main revenue-generating activities. The entity would present in the primary financial statements or disclose in the notes the results of such transactions, when this presentation or disclosure reflects the substance of the transaction or other event, by netting any income with related expenses arising on the same transaction. For example:

- (a) an entity presents in the primary financial statements or discloses in the notes gains and losses on the disposal of non-current assets by deducting from the amount of consideration on disposal the carrying amount of the asset and related selling expenses; and
- (b) an entity may net expenditure related to a provision that is recognised in accordance with NZ IAS 37 and reimbursed under a contractual arrangement with a third party (for example, a supplier's warranty agreement) against the related reimbursement.
- B28 In addition, an entity presents on a net basis gains and losses arising from a group of similar transactions—for example, foreign exchange gains and losses or gains and losses arising on financial instruments held for trading that are included in the same category of the statement(s) of financial performance applying paragraphs 47–68. However, an entity shall disclose such gains and losses separately in the notes if doing so provides material information.

Statement of profit or loss

Categories in the statement of profit or loss

Paragraph 47 requires an entity to classify income and expenses included in the statement of profit or loss in one of five categories. The operating category comprises all income and expenses included in the statement of profit or loss that are not classified in the other categories (see paragraph 52). Income and expenses classified in the discontinued operations category applying paragraph 68 are not subject to the requirements for classifying items of income and expense in the categories listed in paragraphs 47(a)–(d). Income and expenses classified in the income taxes category applying paragraph 67 are not subject to the requirements for classifying items of income and expense in the categories listed in paragraphs 47(a)–(c).

Assessment of specified main business activities

- B30 Paragraph 49 requires an entity to assess whether it invests in assets or provides financing to customers as a main business activity. An entity may have more than one main business activity. For example, an entity that manufactures a product and also provides financing to customers may determine that both its manufacturing activity and customer-finance activity are main business activities. To classify income and expenses into the categories of operating, investing and financing as required by this Standard, an entity need only determine whether either of, or both, investing in assets and providing financing to customers are main business activities.
- B31 Examples of entities that might invest in assets as a main business activity include:
 - (a) investment entities as defined by NZ IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements;
 - (b) investment property companies; and
 - (c) insurers.
- B32 Examples of entities that might provide financing to customers as a main business activity include:
 - (a) banks and other lending institutions;
 - (b) entities that provide financing to customers to enable those customers to buy the entity's products;
 - (c) lessors that provide financing to customers in finance leases.
- B33 Whether investing in assets or providing financing to customers is a main business activity of the entity is a matter of fact and not merely an assertion. An entity shall use its judgement to assess whether investing in assets or providing financing to customers is a main business activity and that assessment shall be based on evidence.
- B34 In general, investing in assets or providing financing to customers is likely to be a main business activity of an entity if the entity uses a particular type of subtotal as an important indicator of operating performance.

The particular type of subtotal is a subtotal similar to gross profit (see paragraph B123) that includes income and expenses that would be classified in the investing or financing categories if investing in assets or providing financing to customers were not main business activities.

- B35 Evidence that subtotals similar to gross profit described in paragraph B123 are important indicators of operating performance includes using such subtotals to:
 - (a) explain operating performance externally; or
 - (b) assess or monitor operating performance internally.
- B36 Information about segments may provide evidence that investing in assets or providing financing to customers is a main business activity if an entity applies NZ IFRS 8 *Operating Segments*. Specifically:
 - (a) if a reportable segment comprises a single business activity, this indicates that the performance of the reportable segment is an important indicator of the entity's operating performance and that the business activity of the reportable segment is a main business activity of the entity; and
 - (b) if an operating segment comprises a single business activity, this indicates that the business activity might be a main business activity of the entity if the performance of the operating segment is an important indicator of the entity's operating performance as described in paragraph B34.
- B37 An entity shall assess whether investing in assets or providing financing to customers is a main business activity for the reporting entity as a whole. Accordingly, the assessment of whether investing in assets or providing financing to customers is a main business activity by a reporting entity that is a consolidated group and a reporting entity that is one of the subsidiaries in the consolidated group could have different outcomes.
- An entity shall assess whether it invests as a main business activity in associates, joint ventures and unconsolidated subsidiaries not accounted for using the equity method (see paragraphs B43(b)–(c) and B44(b)–(c)) by individual asset or using groups of assets with shared characteristics. If an entity prepares separate financial statements as specified in NZ IAS 27 Separate Financial Statements and performs the assessment for groups of assets, the entity shall use groups of assets that are consistent with the categories used to determine their measurement basis applying paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 27. An entity need not assess whether it invests as a main business activity in associates, joint ventures and non-consolidated subsidiaries accounted for using the equity method (see paragraphs B43(a) and B44(a)) because it is required to classify the income and expenses from those investments in the investing category (see paragraph 55(a)).
- B39 An entity need not assess whether it invests as a main business activity in cash and cash equivalents (see paragraph 53(b)). An entity is required to classify income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the investing category unless paragraphs 56(a) or 56(b) apply.
- An entity shall assess whether it invests as a main business activity in other assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources (see paragraph 53(c)) by assessing an individual asset or groups of assets with shared characteristics. When performing the assessment for groups of financial assets an entity shall use groups of financial assets that are consistent with the classes of financial assets identified by the entity in applying paragraph 6 of NZ IFRS 7.
- An entity shall assess whether investing in assets or providing financing to customers is a main business activity based on the facts at the time, so a change in the outcome of the assessment does not change the outcome of the previous assessments. Accordingly, an entity classifies and presents income and expenses applying the change in the outcome of the assessment prospectively from the date of the change and does not reclassify amounts presented before the date of the change. Unless it is impracticable to do so, paragraph 51(c)(ii) requires an entity to disclose the amount and classification of items of income and expense before and after the date of the change in the outcome of the assessment in the current period and the amount and classification in the prior period for items for which the classification has changed because of the change in the outcome of the assessment.

Operating

B42 The requirements in paragraphs 47–66 result in an entity classifying income and expenses from its main business activities in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss, except for any such income and expenses from investments accounted for using the equity method. Furthermore, the operating category is not limited to income and expenses from an entity's main business activities. It includes all income and expenses that are not classified by an entity in the other categories applying paragraphs 53–68, including such income or expenses that are volatile or non-recurring.

Investing

Investments in associates, joint ventures and unconsolidated subsidiaries

- B43 Paragraphs 53 and 55 set out requirements for the classification of income and expenses from investments in associates and joint ventures. These investments comprise:
 - investments in associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method in accordance with paragraph 16 of NZ IAS 28 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures* and paragraph 10(c) of NZ IAS 27;
 - (b) investments in associates and joint ventures (or a portion thereof) that an entity elects to measure at fair value through profit or loss in accordance with NZ IFRS 9 applying paragraphs 18–19 of NZ IAS 28 and paragraph 11 of NZ IAS 27; and
 - investments in associates and joint ventures in separate financial statements that are accounted for at cost applying paragraph 10(a) of NZ IAS 27 or in accordance with NZ IFRS 9 applying paragraph 10(b) of NZ IAS 27.
- Paragraphs 53 and 55 also set out requirements for the classification of income and expenses from unconsolidated subsidiaries. Investments in unconsolidated subsidiaries comprise:
 - (a) investments in subsidiaries in separate financial statements accounted for using the equity method in accordance with paragraph 10(c) of NZ IAS 27;
 - (b) investments in subsidiaries held by an investment entity that are measured at fair value through profit or loss in accordance with paragraph 31 of NZ IFRS 10 and paragraph 11A of NZ IAS 27; and
 - (c) investments in subsidiaries in separate financial statements that are accounted for at cost applying paragraph 10(a) of NZ IAS 27 or in accordance with NZ IFRS 9 applying paragraph 10(b) of NZ IAS 27.

Assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources

- Paragraph 53(c) requires an entity to identify assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources. The return could be positive or negative.
- Assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources in paragraph 53(c) typically include:
 - (a) debt or equity investments; and
 - (b) investment properties, and receivables for rent generated by those properties.
- B47 Income and expenses specified in paragraph 54 from such assets typically include:
 - (a) interest;
 - (b) dividends;
 - (c) rental income;
 - (d) depreciation;
 - (e) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses;
 - (f) fair value gains and losses; and
 - (g) income and expenses from the derecognition of the asset, or its classification and remeasurement as held for sale (see paragraphs B60–B64).

Assets that do not generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources

- Assets that an entity uses in combination to produce or supply goods or services do not generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources. Such assets typically include:
 - (a) property, plant and equipment;

- (b) assets that arise from the production or supply of goods and services for which the income and expenses are classified in the operating category (for example, receivables for such goods and services); and
- (c) if the entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity, any loans to a customer.
- B49 Income and expenses from the assets described in paragraph B48 are classified in the operating category—for example:
 - (a) revenue for goods or services produced or supplied by the entity using a combination of assets;
 - (b) interest income:
 - (c) depreciation and amortisation;
 - (d) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses;
 - (e) income and expenses from the derecognition of the asset, or its classification and remeasurement as held for sale (see paragraphs B60–B64); and
 - (f) income and expenses arising on a business combination that includes assets that will give rise to income and expenses that will be classified in the operating category, such as a gain on a bargain purchase and remeasurements of contingent consideration.

Financing

Liabilities arising from transactions that involve only the raising of finance

- Paragraph 59(a) requires an entity to identify liabilities that arise from transactions that involve only the raising of finance. In such transactions, an entity:
 - (a) receives finance in the form of cash, or an extinguishment of a financial liability, or receipt of the entity's own equity instruments; and
 - (b) at a later date, will return in exchange cash or its own equity instruments.
- B51 Liabilities arising from transactions that involve only the raising of finance include:
 - (a) a debt instrument that will be settled in cash, such as debentures, loans, notes, bonds and mortgages—an entity receives cash and will return cash in exchange;
 - a liability under a supplier finance arrangement when the payable for goods or services is derecognised—an entity is discharged of the financial liability for the goods or services and will return cash in exchange;
 - (c) a bond that will be settled through delivery of an entity's shares—an entity receives cash and will return its own equity instruments in exchange; and
 - (d) an obligation for an entity to purchase its own equity instruments—an entity receives its own equity instruments and will return cash in exchange.
- B52 Examples of income and expenses from such liabilities that paragraph 60 requires an entity to classify in the financing category include:
 - (a) interest expenses (for example, on debt instruments issued);
 - fair value gains and losses (for example, on a liability designated at fair value through profit or loss);
 - (c) dividends on issued shares classified as liabilities; and
 - (d) income and expenses from the derecognition of the liability (see paragraph B61).

Liabilities arising from transactions that do not involve only the raising of finance

- B53 Paragraph 59(b) requires an entity to identify liabilities that arise from transactions that do not involve only the raising of finance. Such liabilities include:
 - (a) payables for goods or services that will be settled in cash—an entity receives goods or services, not finance in the form described in paragraph B50(a);
 - (b) contract liabilities—an entity will return goods and services, not cash or its own equity instruments as described in paragraph B50(b);

NZ IFRS 18

- (c) lease liabilities—an entity receives a right-of-use asset, not finance in the form described in paragraph B50(a);
- (d) defined benefit pension liabilities—an entity receives employee services, not finance in the form described in paragraph B50(a);
- (e) decommissioning or asset restoration provisions—an entity receives an asset that is not finance in the form described in paragraph B50(a); and
- (f) a litigation provision—an entity does not receive finance as described in paragraph B50(a).
- B54 Examples of income and expenses from such liabilities that paragraph 61 requires an entity to classify in the financing category include:
 - (a) interest expenses on payables arising from the purchase of goods or services, applying NZ IFRS 9;
 - (b) interest expenses on a contract liability with a significant financing component as specified by NZ IFRS 15:
 - (c) interest expenses on a lease liability, applying NZ IFRS 16;
 - (d) net interest expense (income) on a net defined benefit liability (asset), applying NZ IAS 19; and
 - (e) the increase in the discounted amount of a provision arising from the passage of time and the effect of any change in the discount rate on provisions, applying NZ IAS 37.
- Examples of income and expenses that arise from transactions that do not involve only the raising of finance but that are not in the scope of paragraph 61, and accordingly are classified in the operating category, include:
 - (a) expenses recognised for consumption of the purchased goods or services described in paragraph B54(a);
 - (b) current and past service cost arising from a defined benefit plan, applying NZ IAS 19; and
 - (c) remeasurements of the fair value of a liability for contingent consideration in a business combination recognised applying NZ IFRS 3 *Business Combinations*.

Classification of income and expenses from hybrid contracts containing a host that is a liability

- B56 How an entity classifies income and expenses from a hybrid contract with a host that is a liability depends on whether the embedded derivative is separated from the host contract. If the embedded derivative:
 - (a) is separated from the host liability:
 - (i) for the separated host liability—an entity applies the requirements for income and expenses from liabilities, as specified in paragraphs 52, 59–61, 64(b) and 65–66; and
 - (ii) for the separated embedded derivative—an entity applies the requirements for income and expenses from derivatives, as specified in paragraphs B70–B76;
 - (b) is not separated from the host liability and if the hybrid contract arises from a transaction that involves only the raising of finance—an entity applies the requirements for liabilities that arise from such transactions, as specified in paragraphs 52, 60 and 65–66;
 - (c) is not separated from the host liability and if the hybrid contract does not arise from a transaction that involves only the raising of finance:
 - (i) if the host liability is a financial liability within the scope of NZ IFRS 9 that is measured at amortised cost—an entity classifies in the financing category income and expenses specified in paragraph 60 from the contract after initial recognition (instead of the income and expenses specified in paragraph 61) (see paragraph B59);
 - (ii) if the hybrid contract is an insurance contract within the scope of NZ IFRS 17—an entity applies the requirements in paragraphs 52 and 64(b); and
 - (iii) otherwise—an entity applies the requirements for income and expenses from liabilities that arise from such transactions, as specified in paragraphs 52 and 61.
- B57 An entity shall apply paragraphs B56(b) and B56(c) to all hybrid contracts containing a host liability for which the embedded derivative is not separated, regardless of whether the embedded derivative is not separated by the entity applying paragraph 4.3.3 of NZ IFRS 9 or applying paragraph 4.3.5 of NZ IFRS 9.

Liabilities arising from issued investment contracts with participation features

- B58 Paragraph 64(a) sets out requirements for income and expenses from liabilities arising from issued investment contracts with participation features recognised applying NZ IFRS 9. Examples of such investment contracts
 - (a) an investment contract with participation features issued by an insurer that does not meet the definition in NZ IFRS 17 of an investment contract with discretionary participation features; and
 - (b) an investment contract with participation features issued by an investment entity.

Income and expenses classified in the operating category by an entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity

Paragraph 65 requires an entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity to classify in the operating category income and expenses from some or all liabilities that arise from transactions that involve only the raising of finance. An entity shall also apply the requirements in that paragraph to income and expenses from a derivative relating to a transaction that involves only the raising of finance specified in paragraph B73(a), but not to the income and expenses from a hybrid contract specified in paragraph B56(c)(i).

Derecognition and changes in classification

Derecognition of an asset or liability, or classification and remeasurement of an asset as held for sale

- B60 Paragraphs B47(g) and B49(e) refer to income and expenses from the derecognition of an asset, or its classification as held for sale. An entity shall classify income and expenses on the derecognition of an asset, or its classification as held for sale and any subsequent measurement while held for sale, in the same category as it classified the income and expenses from the asset immediately before its derecognition. For example, an entity shall classify gains and losses:
 - (a) on the disposal of property, plant and equipment—in the operating category;
 - (b) on the disposal of an investment property that an entity does not invest in as a main business activity—in the investing category; and
 - (c) from the remeasurement of an investment in an associate previously accounted for using the equity method on the step acquisition of a subsidiary—in the investing category.
- An entity shall classify income and expenses from the derecognition of a liability by applying the requirements in paragraphs 52 and 59–60. For example, the entity classifies income and expenses from the derecognition of a liability:
 - (a) in the financing category—if the liability arises from a transaction that involves only the raising of finance by an entity that does not provide financing to customers as a main business activity; and
 - (b) in the operating category—if as part of a supplier finance arrangement an entity derecognises a payable to a supplier and recognises a liability under that arrangement.

Change in use of an asset

A transaction or other event might change the category in the statement of profit or loss in which an entity classifies income and expenses from an asset, without the asset being derecognised. In such cases, an entity shall classify the income and expenses from the transaction or other event in the category in which it classified income and expenses from the asset immediately before the transaction or event. For example, an entity shall classify in the operating category any income or expenses recognised in the statement of profit or loss on the transfer of property from the scope of NZ IAS 16 to investment property in the scope of NZ IAS 40.

Groups of assets and liabilities

B63 Paragraphs B60–B62 set out requirements for income and expenses from an asset or liability from its derecognition, classification and subsequent measurement while held for sale, or from its change in use. A transaction or other event might result in these outcomes for a group of assets (or a group of assets and liabilities) that generated income and expenses that an entity classified in different categories immediately

before the transaction or other event. An entity shall classify income or expenses from such a transaction or other event:

- (a) in the investing category if, other than any income tax assets, all the assets in the group generated income and expenses that the entity classified in the investing category immediately before the transaction or other event; and
- (b) in the operating category otherwise.

B64 For example, an entity classifies:

- (a) in the operating category—gains and losses on the disposal of a consolidated subsidiary, if the subsidiary included assets that generated income and expenses that the entity classified in the operating category immediately before the disposal. The gains and losses include the reclassification from equity to profit or loss of foreign exchange differences required by paragraph 48 of NZ IAS 21.
- (b) in the operating category—an impairment loss arising on the classification of a disposal group as held for sale by the entity applying NZ IFRS 5, if the disposal group included assets that generated income and expenses that the entity classified in the operating category immediately before its classification as held for sale.
- (c) in the investing category—gains and losses on disposal of a consolidated subsidiary, if the only assets of the subsidiary were investment property that the consolidated reporting entity did not invest in as a main business activity and related income tax assets. The gains and losses include the reclassification from equity to profit or loss of foreign exchange differences required by paragraph 48 of NZ IAS 21.

Classification of foreign exchange differences and the gain or loss on the net monetary position

- B65 To apply paragraph 47, an entity shall classify foreign exchange differences included in the statement of profit or loss applying NZ IAS 21 in the same category as the income and expenses from the items that gave rise to the foreign exchange differences, unless doing so would involve undue cost or effort (see paragraph B68).
- B66 For example, an entity classifies foreign exchange differences on:
 - (a) a receivable described in paragraph B48(b) denominated in a foreign currency, in the same category as the income and expenses from that asset—that is, in the operating category; and
 - (b) a debt instrument that is a liability described in paragraph B51(a) denominated in a foreign currency, in the same category as the income and expenses on that liability—that is, in the financing category (unless the entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity and classifies the income and expenses from the liability in the operating category applying paragraph 65).
- An entity might classify in more than one category income and expenses from a transaction that does not involve only the raising of finance. For example, the purchase of services in a transaction denominated in a foreign currency and negotiated on extended credit terms could give rise to an expense for the purchase of the services classified in the operating category (see paragraph B55(a)) and interest expenses classified in the financing category (see paragraph B54(a)). In such cases, subject to paragraph B68, an entity shall use its judgement to determine whether the foreign exchange difference relates to the amount classified in the financing category—and classify it in that category—or whether it relates to the amount classified in another category—and classify it in that category. An entity shall not allocate between categories a foreign exchange difference arising on a liability from a transaction that does not involve only the raising of finance. In making its judgements about how to classify the foreign exchange differences, an entity need not classify in the same category the foreign exchange differences on all such liabilities. However, an entity shall classify in the same category foreign exchange differences on similar liabilities.
- B68 If applying the requirements in paragraphs B65 and B67 would involve undue cost or effort, an entity shall instead classify the affected foreign exchange differences in the operating category. An entity shall assess whether classifying foreign exchange differences as described in paragraphs B65 and B67 involves undue cost or effort for each item that gives rise to foreign exchange differences. The assessment is specific to the facts and circumstances related to each item. If the same facts and circumstances relate to a number of items, an entity could apply the same assessment to each of the items.
- Applying paragraph 28 of NZ IAS 29 *Financial Reporting in Hyperinflationary Economies*, an entity might present the gain or loss on the net monetary position with other income and expense items associated with the net monetary position, such as interest income and expenses and foreign exchange differences. If the

entity does not present the gain or loss on the net monetary position with the associated income and expenses, it shall classify the gain or loss in the operating category.

Classification of gains and losses on derivatives and designated hedging instruments

- B70 Paragraph 47 requires an entity to classify income and expenses in categories in the statement of profit or loss. To apply paragraph 47, an entity shall classify gains and losses included in the statement of profit or loss on a financial instrument designated as a hedging instrument applying NZ IFRS 9 in the same category as the income and expenses affected by the risks the financial instrument is used to manage. However, if doing so would require the grossing up of gains and losses, an entity shall classify all such gains and losses in the operating category (see paragraphs B74–B75).
- An entity shall classify gains and losses on an undesignated component of a designated hedging instrument in the same category as gains and losses on the designated component. An entity shall classify ineffective portions of a gain or loss in the same category as the effective portions.
- B72 An entity shall also apply the requirements in paragraph B70 to gains and losses on a derivative that is not designated as a hedging instrument applying NZ IFRS 9, but is used to manage identified risks. However, if doing so would require the grossing up of gains or losses (see paragraphs B74–B75) or involve undue cost or effort, the entity shall instead classify all gains and losses on the derivative in the operating category.
- B73 An entity shall classify gains and losses on a derivative that is not used to manage identified risks:
 - (a) in the financing category, if the derivative relates to a transaction that involves only the raising of finance (for example, a purchased call option that allows the issuing entity to exchange a fixed amount of a foreign currency for a fixed number of the entity's equity instruments), unless the entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity classifies the gains and losses in the operating category applying paragraph B59; and
 - (b) in the operating category, if the conditions in (a) are not met.
- B74 Paragraphs B70 and B72 prohibit the grossing up of gains and losses on financial instruments designated as hedging instruments and derivatives not designated as hedging instruments. The grossing up of gains and losses might arise from situations in which:
 - (a) an entity uses such financial instruments to manage the risks of a group of items with offsetting risk positions (see paragraph 6.6.1 of NZ IFRS 9 for the criteria for a group of items to be an eligible hedged item); and
 - (b) the risks managed affect line items in more than one category of the statement of profit or loss.
- B75 For example, an entity may use a derivative to manage both the net foreign currency risk on revenue (classified in the operating category) and interest expenses (classified in the financing category). In such cases, the foreign exchange differences on the revenue are offset by the foreign exchange differences on the interest expenses and the gains or losses on the derivative. However, the entity classifies the foreign exchange differences on the revenue in a different category from the foreign exchange differences on the interest expenses. To present the gain or loss on the derivative in each category, an entity would need to present in each category a larger gain or loss than occurred on the derivative. Applying the requirements in paragraphs B70–B73, an entity shall not gross up the gains or losses in this manner and instead shall classify any gain or loss on the derivative in the operating category.
- B76 The requirements in paragraphs B70–B75 specify only how to classify income and expenses into categories of the statement of profit or loss. They do not prescribe the line item (or line items) in which to include such income and expenses, nor do they override the requirements in other NZ IFRSs.

Items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss or disclosed in the notes

- An entity may be required to present a line item listed in paragraph 75, or specified in another NZ IFRS, in more than one of the categories listed in paragraph 47. For example, an entity that does not invest in assets or provide financing to customers as a main business activity may be required to present the line item specified in paragraph 75(b)(ii) of impairment losses determined in accordance with Section 5.5 of NZ IFRS 9 in:
 - (a) the operating category—if it relates to receivables for goods and services as described in paragraph B48(b); and
 - (b) the investing category—if it relates to financial assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources as described in paragraph B46.

- B78 Paragraphs 24 and 41(c) require an entity to present additional line items in the statement of profit or loss if doing so is necessary to provide a useful structured summary of the entity's income and expenses. An entity uses its judgement to make this determination (including whether it is necessary to disaggregate the line items listed in paragraph 75). Paragraphs 20 and 41(d) require an entity to disaggregate items to disclose material information in the notes. An entity also uses its judgement to make this determination. Paragraph 41 requires the entity to base its judgements on an assessment of whether the items have characteristics that are shared (similar characteristics) or characteristics that are not shared (dissimilar characteristics). Such characteristics include:
 - (a) nature (see paragraph 80);
 - (b) function (role) within the entity's business activities (see paragraph 81);
 - (c) persistence (including the frequency of the item of income or expense or whether it is recurring or non-recurring);
 - (d) measurement basis;
 - (e) measurement uncertainty or outcome uncertainty (or other risks associated with an item);
 - (f) size;
 - (g) geographical location or regulatory environment;
 - (h) tax effects (for example, if different tax rates apply to items of income or expense); and
 - (i) whether the income or expenses arise on initial recognition of a transaction or event or from a subsequent change in estimate relating to the transaction or event.
- B79 Income and expenses that might have sufficiently dissimilar characteristics that presentation in the statement of profit or loss is necessary to provide a useful structured summary or disclosure in the notes is necessary to provide material information include:
 - (a) write-downs of inventories, as well as reversals of such write-downs;
 - (b) impairment losses for property, plant and equipment, as well as reversals of such impairment losses:
 - income and expenses from restructurings of an entity's activities and reversals of any provisions for restructuring;
 - (d) income and expenses from disposals of property, plant and equipment;
 - (e) income and expenses from disposals of investments;
 - (f) income and expenses from litigation settlements;
 - (g) reversals of provisions; and
 - (h) non-recurring income and expenses not included in (a)–(g).

Presentation and disclosure of expenses classified in the operating category

Use of characteristics of nature and function

- B80 In determining how to use the characteristics of nature and function to provide the most useful structured summary as required by paragraph 78, an entity shall consider:
 - (a) what line items provide the most useful information about the main components or drivers of the entity's profitability. For example, for a retail entity a main component or driver of profitability might be cost of sales. Presenting a cost of sales line item might provide relevant information about whether the revenue generated from the sale of goods covers what, for retailers, are mainly direct costs, and by what margin. However, cost of sales is unlikely to provide relevant information about the important components or drivers of profitability if the link between revenue and costs is less direct. For example, for some service entities, information about operating expenses classified by nature, such as employee benefits, might be more relevant to users of financial statements because these expenses are the main drivers of profitability.
 - (b) what line items most closely represent the way the business is managed and how management reports internally. For example, a manufacturing entity managed on the basis of major functions might classify expenses by function for internal reporting purposes. In contrast, an entity that has a single predominant function, such as providing financing to customers, might determine that line items comprising expenses classified by nature provide the most useful information for internal reporting purposes.

- (c) what standard industry practice entails. If expenses are classified in the same way by entities in an industry, users of financial statements can more easily compare expenses between entities in the same industry.
- (d) whether the allocation of particular expenses to functions would be arbitrary to the extent that the line items presented would not provide a faithful representation of the functions. In such cases, an entity shall classify these expenses by nature.
- B81 In some cases, an entity considering the factors set out in paragraph B80 could determine that classifying and presenting some expenses by nature and other expenses by function provides the most useful structured summary. For example:
 - (a) the factors in paragraphs B80(a)–(b) might indicate that classifying and presenting expenses by function provides the most useful structured summary, except for particular expenses for which the allocation to functions would be arbitrary (see paragraph B80(d)); and
 - (b) an entity having two different types of main business activities might classify and present some expenses by function and other expenses by nature to provide information about the main drivers of its profitability.
- B82 If an entity classifies and presents some expenses by nature and other expenses by function in the statement of profit or loss, it shall label the resulting line items in a way that clearly identifies what expenses are included in each line item. For example, if an entity includes some employee benefits in a function line item and other employee benefits in a nature line item, the label for the nature line item would clearly identify that it does not include all employee benefits (for example, 'employee benefits other than those included in cost of sales').
- Applying paragraph 30, an entity shall classify and present expenses consistently from one reporting period to the next unless paragraphs 30(a) or 30(b) apply. For example, if an entity presents impairment of goodwill as a nature line item in one reporting period, it shall also present any similar impairment of goodwill as a nature line item in subsequent reporting periods unless paragraphs 30(a) or 30(b) apply. If there is no similar impairment of goodwill in a subsequent period, the fact that there is an expense of nil in that subsequent period does not constitute a change in classification and presentation.
- B84 An entity will either present expenses by nature, or applying paragraph 83, disclose some expenses by nature. The amounts presented or disclosed need not be the amounts recognised as an expense in the period. They could include amounts that have been recognised as part of the carrying amount of an asset. If an entity:
 - (a) presents amounts that are not the amounts recognised as an expense in the period, it will also present an additional line item for the change in the carrying amount of the affected assets. For example, applying paragraph 39 of NZ IAS 2, an entity might present a line item for changes in inventories of finished goods and work in progress.
 - (b) discloses, applying paragraph 83(b), amounts that are not the amounts recognised as an expense in the period, the entity shall give a qualitative explanation of that fact, identifying the assets involved.

Aggregation of operating expenses

B85 To apply paragraph 78, an entity shall consider what level of aggregation for operating expenses provides the most useful structured summary. For example, an entity might have various administrative activities (such as human resources, information technology, legal and accounting). To provide a useful structured summary, the entity might aggregate operating expenses relating to those activities based on their shared characteristic—all are expenses for resources consumed in administrative activities. Accordingly the entity might present them in a line item labelled as 'administrative expenses'. The entity might also have expenses for resources consumed in selling activities. These expenses have a dissimilar characteristic from the administrative expenses arise from resources consumed in selling activities and administrative expenses arise from resources consumed in administrative activities. These characteristics are sufficiently dissimilar that disaggregation—presentation in separate line items for selling expenses and administrative expenses—might be necessary to provide a useful structured summary of the entity's expenses.

Statement presenting comprehensive income

Other comprehensive income

B86 Some NZ IFRSs specify circumstances when an entity includes particular items outside the statement of profit or loss in the current reporting period. NZ IAS 8 specifies two such circumstances: the correction of errors and the effect of changes in accounting policies. Other NZ IFRSs require or permit an entity to exclude from

NZ IFRS 18

profit or loss components of other comprehensive income that meet the New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting*'s definition of income or expenses (see paragraph B87).

- B87 Appendix A defines 'other comprehensive income'. The components of other comprehensive income include:
 - (a) changes in revaluation surplus (see NZ IAS 16 and NZ IAS 38);
 - (b) remeasurements of defined benefit plans (see NZ IAS 19);
 - gains and losses arising from translating the financial statements of a foreign operation (see NZ IAS 21);
 - (d) gains and losses from investments in equity instruments designated at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5 of NZ IFRS 9;
 - (e) gains and losses on financial assets measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 4.1.2A of NZ IFRS 9;
 - (f) the effective portion of gains and losses on hedging instruments in a cash flow hedge and the gains and losses on hedging instruments that hedge investments in equity instruments designated at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5 of NZ IFRS 9 (see Chapter 6 of NZ IFRS 9);
 - (g) for particular liabilities designated as at fair value through profit or loss, the amount of the change in fair value that is attributable to changes in the liability's credit risk (see paragraph 5.7.7 of NZ IFRS 9);
 - (h) changes in the value of the time value of options when separating the intrinsic value and time value of an option contract and designating as the hedging instrument only the changes in the intrinsic value (see Chapter 6 of NZ IFRS 9);
 - (i) changes in the value of the forward elements of forward contracts when separating the forward element and spot element of a forward contract and designating as the hedging instrument only the changes in the spot element, and changes in the value of the foreign currency basis spread of a financial instrument when excluding it from the designation of that financial instrument as the hedging instrument (see Chapter 6 of NZ IFRS 9);
 - (j) insurance finance income and expenses from contracts issued within the scope of NZ IFRS 17 excluded from profit or loss when total insurance finance income or expenses is disaggregated to include in profit or loss an amount determined by a systematic allocation applying paragraph 88(b) of NZ IFRS 17, or by an amount that eliminates accounting mismatches with the finance income or expenses arising on the underlying items, applying paragraph 89(b) of NZ IFRS 17; and
 - (k) finance income and expenses from reinsurance contracts held excluded from profit or loss when total reinsurance finance income or expenses is disaggregated to include in profit or loss an amount determined by a systematic allocation, applying paragraph 88(b) of NZ IFRS 17.
- Reclassification adjustments arise, for example, on disposal of a foreign operation (see NZ IAS 21) and when some hedged forecast cash flows affect profit or loss (see paragraph 6.5.11(d) of NZ IFRS 9 in relation to cash flow hedges).
- Paragraph 90 requires an entity to present in the statement presenting comprehensive income or disclose in the notes reclassification adjustments relating to components of other comprehensive income. Reclassification adjustments do not arise on changes in revaluation surplus recognised in accordance with NZ IAS 16 or NZ IAS 38 or on remeasurements of defined benefit plans recognised in accordance with NZ IAS 19. An entity recognises these components in other comprehensive income and does not reclassify them to profit or loss in subsequent reporting periods. An entity may transfer changes in revaluation surplus to retained earnings in subsequent periods as the asset is used or when it is derecognised (see NZ IAS 16 and NZ IAS 38). In accordance with NZ IFRS 9, reclassification adjustments do not arise if a cash flow hedge or the accounting for the time value of an option (or the forward element of a forward contract or the foreign currency basis spread of a financial instrument) results in amounts that an entity removes from the cash flow hedge reserve or a separate component of equity, respectively, and includes directly in the initial cost or other carrying amount of an asset or a liability. An entity transfers these amounts directly to assets or liabilities.

Statement of financial position

Classification of assets and liabilities as current or non-current

- B90 In applying paragraph 96, when an entity supplies goods or services within a clearly identifiable operating cycle, separate classification of current and non-current assets and liabilities in the statement of financial position provides useful information by distinguishing the net assets that are continuously circulating as working capital from those used in the entity's long-term operations. Such separate classification also highlights assets that an entity expects to realise within the current operating cycle and liabilities that are due for settlement within the same period.
- B91 For some entities, such as financial institutions, a presentation of assets and liabilities in increasing or decreasing order of liquidity provides a more useful structured summary than a current/non-current presentation because the entity does not supply goods or services within a clearly identifiable operating cycle.
- B92 In applying paragraph 96, an entity is permitted to present some of its assets and liabilities using a current/noncurrent classification and others in order of liquidity when doing so provides a more useful structured summary. The need for a mixed basis of presentation might arise when an entity has diverse operations.
- *B93 Information about expected dates of realisation of assets and liabilities is useful in assessing the liquidity and solvency of an entity. NZ IFRS 7 requires disclosure of the maturity analysis of financial assets and financial liabilities. Financial assets include trade and other receivables, and financial liabilities include trade and other payables. Information on the expected date of recovery of non-monetary assets, such as inventories, and the expected date of settlement for liabilities, such as provisions, is also useful, whether assets and liabilities are classified as current or as non-current. For example, an entity discloses in the notes the amount of inventories that it expects to recover more than 12 months after the reporting period.

Current assets

- Paragraph 100 requires an entity to classify as non-current all assets not classified as current. This Standard uses the term 'non-current' to include tangible, intangible and financial assets of a long-term nature. It does not prohibit the use of alternative descriptions as long as the meaning is clear.
- B95 The operating cycle of an entity is the time between the acquisition of assets for processing and their realisation in cash or cash equivalents. When an entity's normal operating cycle is not clearly identifiable, it is assumed to be 12 months. Current assets include assets (such as inventories and trade receivables) that are sold, consumed or realised as part of the normal operating cycle even when they are not expected to be realised within 12 months after the reporting period. Current assets also include assets held primarily for the purpose of trading (examples include some financial assets that meet the definition of held for trading in NZ IFRS 9) and the current portion of non-current financial assets.

Current liabilities

Normal operating cycle (see paragraph 101(a))

B96 Some current liabilities, such as trade payables and some accruals for employee and other operating costs, are part of the working capital used in an entity's normal operating cycle. An entity classifies such items as current liabilities even if they are due to be settled more than 12 months after the reporting period. The same normal operating cycle applies to the classification of the entity's assets and liabilities. When the entity's normal operating cycle is not clearly identifiable, it is assumed to be 12 months.

Held primarily for the purpose of trading (see paragraph 101(b)) or due to be settled within 12 months (see paragraph 101(c))

- Other current liabilities are not settled as part of the normal operating cycle, but are due for settlement within 12 months after the reporting period or held primarily for the purpose of trading. Examples are some financial liabilities that meet the definition of held for trading in NZ IFRS 9, bank overdrafts, and the current portion of non-current financial liabilities, dividends payable, income taxes and other non-trade payables. Financial liabilities that provide financing on a long-term basis (that is, are not part of the working capital used in the entity's normal operating cycle) and are not due for settlement within 12 months after the reporting period are non-current liabilities, subject to paragraphs B99–B103.
- An entity classifies its financial liabilities as current when they are due to be settled within 12 months after the reporting period, even if:

- (a) the original term was for a period longer than 12 months; and
- (b) an agreement to refinance, or to reschedule payments, on a long-term basis is completed after the reporting period and before the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Right to defer settlement for at least 12 months (paragraph 101(d))

- B99 An entity's right to defer settlement of a liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period must have substance and, as illustrated in paragraphs B100–B103, must exist at the end of the reporting period.
- An entity's right to defer settlement of a liability arising from a loan arrangement for at least 12 months after the reporting period may be subject to the entity complying with conditions specified in that loan arrangement (hereafter referred to as 'covenants'). For the purposes of applying paragraph 101(d), such covenants:
 - (a) affect whether that right exists at the end of the reporting period—as illustrated in paragraphs B102–B103—if an entity is required to comply with the covenant on or before the end of the reporting period. Such a covenant affects whether the right exists at the end of the reporting period even if compliance with the covenant is assessed only after the reporting period (for example, a covenant based on the entity's financial position at the end of the reporting period but assessed for compliance only after the reporting period).
 - (b) do not affect whether that right exists at the end of the reporting period if an entity is required to comply with the covenant only after the reporting period (for example, a covenant based on the entity's financial position six months after the end of the reporting period).
- B101 If an entity has the right, at the end of the reporting period, to roll over an obligation for at least 12 months after the reporting period under an existing loan facility, it classifies the obligation as non-current, even if it would otherwise be due within a shorter period. If the entity has no such right, the entity does not consider the potential to refinance the obligation and classifies the obligation as current.
- B102 When an entity breaches a covenant of a long-term loan arrangement on or before the end of the reporting period with the effect that the liability becomes payable on demand, it classifies the liability as current, even if the lender agreed, after the reporting period and before the authorisation of the financial statements for issue, not to demand payment as a consequence of the breach. The entity classifies the liability as current because, at the end of the reporting period, it does not have the right to defer its settlement for at least 12 months after that date.
- B103 However, an entity classifies the liability as non-current if the lender agreed by the end of the reporting period to provide a period of grace ending at least 12 months after the reporting period, within which the entity can rectify the breach and during which the lender cannot demand immediate repayment.
- B104 Classification of a liability is unaffected by the likelihood that the entity will exercise its right to defer settlement of the liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period. If a liability meets the criteria in paragraphs 101–102 for classification as non-current, it is classified as non-current even if management intends or expects the entity to settle the liability within 12 months after the reporting period, or even if the entity settles the liability between the end of the reporting period and the date the financial statements are authorised for issue. However, in either of those circumstances, the entity may need to disclose information about the timing of settlement to enable users of financial statements to understand the impact of the liability on the entity's financial position (see paragraphs 6C(c) of NZ IAS 8 and B105(d)).
- B105 If the following events occur between the end of the reporting period and the date the financial statements are authorised for issue, those events are disclosed as non-adjusting events in accordance with NZ IAS 10 Events after the Reporting Period:
 - (a) refinancing on a long-term basis of a liability classified as current (see paragraph B98);
 - (b) rectification of a breach of a long-term loan arrangement classified as current (see paragraph B102);
 - (c) the granting by the lender of a period of grace to rectify a breach of a long-term loan arrangement classified as current (see paragraph B103); and
 - (d) settlement of a liability classified as non-current (see paragraph B104).
- B106 In applying paragraphs 101–102 and B96–B103 an entity might classify liabilities arising from loan arrangements as non-current when the entity's right to defer settlement of those liabilities is subject to the entity complying with covenants within 12 months after the reporting period (see paragraph B100(b)). In such situations, the entity shall disclose information in the notes that enables users of financial statements to understand the risk that the liabilities could become repayable within 12 months after the reporting period, including:

- (a) information about the covenants (including the nature of the covenants and when the entity is required to comply with them) and the carrying amount of related liabilities.
- (b) facts and circumstances, if any, that indicate the entity may have difficulty complying with the covenants—for example, the entity having acted during or after the reporting period to avoid or mitigate a potential breach. Such facts and circumstances could also include the fact that the entity would not have complied with the covenants if they were to be assessed for compliance based on the entity's circumstances at the end of the reporting period.

Settlement (paragraphs 101(a), 101(c) and 101(d))

- B107 For the purpose of classifying a liability as current or non-current, settlement refers to a transfer to the counterparty that results in the extinguishment of the liability. The transfer could be of:
 - (a) cash or other economic resources—for example, goods or services; or
 - (b) the entity's own equity instruments, unless paragraph B108 applies.
- B108 Terms of a liability that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by the transfer of the entity's own equity instruments do not affect its classification as current or non-current if, applying NZ IAS 32, the entity classifies the option as an equity instrument, recognising it separately from the liability as an equity component of a compound financial instrument.

Items to be presented in the statement of financial position or disclosed in the notes

- Paragraphs 24 and 41(c) require an entity to present additional line items in the statement of financial position if doing so is necessary to provide a useful structured summary of the entity's assets, liabilities and equity. An entity uses its judgement to make this determination (including whether it is necessary to disaggregate the line items listed in paragraph 103). Paragraph 41 requires the entity to base its judgements on an assessment of whether the items have characteristics that are shared (similar characteristics) or characteristics that are not shared (dissimilar characteristics). For additional line items for assets and liabilities, an entity bases its judgements on an assessment of the nature or function of the assets or liabilities. The characteristics listed in paragraphs B110(c)–(k) might assist an entity in identifying the nature or function of assets and liabilities.
- B110 Paragraphs 20 and 41(d) require an entity to disaggregate items to disclose material information in the notes. An entity uses its judgement to do this based on an assessment of whether the items have characteristics that are shared (similar characteristics) or characteristics that are not shared (dissimilar characteristics). Such characteristics include:
 - (a) nature;
 - (b) function (role) in the entity's business activities;
 - duration and timing of recovery or settlement (including whether an asset or liability is classified
 as current or non-current or whether its recovery or settlement forms part of the entity's operating
 cycle);
 - (d) liquidity;
 - (e) measurement basis;
 - (f) measurement uncertainty or outcome uncertainty (or other risks associated with an item);
 - (g) size;
 - (h) geographical location or regulatory environment;
 - (i) type, for example, the type of good, service or customer;
 - (j) tax effects—for example, if assets or liabilities have different tax bases; and
 - (k) restrictions on the use of an asset or on the transferability of a liability.
- Assets, liabilities and items of equity that might have sufficiently dissimilar characteristics that presentation in the statement of financial position is necessary to provide a useful structured summary or disclosure in the notes is necessary to provide material information include:
 - (a) property, plant and equipment disaggregated into classes in accordance with NZ IAS 16;
 - (b) receivables disaggregated into amounts receivable from trade customers, amounts receivable from related parties, prepayments and other amounts;

- (c) inventories disaggregated, applying NZ IAS 2, into items such as merchandise, production supplies, materials, work in progress and finished goods;
- (d) trade payables disaggregated, applying NZ IAS 7, to provide separately the amounts of those payables that are part of supplier finance arrangements;
- (e) provisions disaggregated according to their nature, such as, provisions for employee benefits, decommissioning liabilities, or other items; and
- (f) equity capital and reserves disaggregated into various classes, such as paid-in capital, share premium and reserves.

Notes

Structure

- B112 Paragraph 114 requires an entity to present notes in a systematic manner, so far as is practicable. Examples of systematic ordering or grouping of the notes include:
 - giving prominence to the areas of its activities that an entity considers to be most important to an
 understanding of its financial performance and financial position, such as grouping together
 information about particular business activities;
 - grouping together information about items measured similarly such as assets measured at fair value;
 or
 - (c) following the order of the line items in the statement(s) of financial performance and the statement of financial position, such as:
 - (i) statement of compliance with NZ IFRS (see paragraph 6B of NZ IAS 8);
 - (ii) material accounting policy information (see paragraph 27A of NZ IAS 8);
 - (iii) supporting information for items presented in the statement of financial position, the statement(s) of financial performance, the statement of changes in equity and the statement of cash flows, in the order in which each statement is provided and each line item is presented; and
 - (iv) other disclosures, including:
 - (1) contingent liabilities (see NZ IAS 37) and unrecognised contractual commitments; and
 - (2) non-financial disclosures—for example an entity's financial risk management objectives and policies (see NZ IFRS 7).

Management-defined performance measures

Identification of management-defined performance measures

- B113 Paragraph 117 defines management-defined performance measures. An entity might have no management-defined performance measure or more than one. For example, an entity that publicly communicates its financial performance to users of financial statements using only totals and subtotals required to be presented or disclosed by NZ IFRS does not have a management-defined performance measure.
- B114 To meet the definition of a management-defined performance measure, the measure must communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. For example, if a subtotal of income and expenses that relates to a reportable segment disclosed in accordance with NZ IFRS 8 does not provide information about an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole, that subtotal cannot meet the definition of a management-defined performance measure.
- B115 However, sometimes a subtotal of income and expenses that relates to a reportable segment could provide information about an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. For example, if a reportable segment contains a single main business activity of the entity and a subtotal of income and expenses relating to that segment is presented in the statement of profit or loss, that would indicate that the subtotal provides information about an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. In such cases, a subtotal of income and expenses related to that reportable segment would meet the definition of a management-defined

performance measure if it met the other parts of the definition of a management-defined performance measure.

Subtotals of income and expenses

- B116 A management-defined performance measure is a subtotal of income and expenses. Examples of measures that are not management-defined performance measures because they are not subtotals of income and expenses include:
 - (a) subtotals of only income or only expenses (for example, a stand-alone measure of adjusted revenue that is not part of a subtotal that also includes expenses):
 - (b) assets, liabilities, equity or combinations of these elements;
 - (c) financial ratios (for example, return on assets) (see paragraph B117);
 - (d) measures of liquidity or cash flows (for example, free cash flow); or
 - (e) non-financial performance measures.
- B117 A financial ratio is not a management-defined performance measure because it is not a subtotal of income and expenses. However, a subtotal that is the numerator or denominator in a financial ratio is a management-defined performance measure if the subtotal would meet the definition of a management-defined performance measure if it were not part of a ratio. Accordingly, an entity shall apply the disclosure requirements in paragraphs 121–125 to such a numerator or denominator.
- B118 A subtotal of income and expenses that meets the definition of a management-defined performance measure in paragraph 117 is a management-defined performance measure whether or not it is presented in the statement of profit or loss.

Public communications

- B119 A subtotal meets the definition of a management-defined performance measure only if an entity uses it in public communications outside its financial statements. Public communications include management commentary, press releases and investor presentations. For the purpose of defining management-defined performance measures, public communications exclude oral communications, written transcripts of oral communications and social media posts.
- B120 Management-defined performance measures relate to the same reporting period as the financial statements. Specifically, a subtotal:
 - (a) relating to interim financial statements but not to the annual financial statements can only be a management-defined performance measure in the interim financial statements; and
 - (b) relating to annual financial statements but not to interim financial statements can only be a management-defined performance measure in the annual financial statements.
- An entity shall consider only public communications related to the reporting period to identify management-defined performance measures for the reporting period, unless as part of its financial reporting process it routinely issues such public communications after the date of issue of its financial statements. If that is the case, an entity shall consider public communications related to the previous reporting period to identify management-defined performance measures for the current reporting period.
- B122 However, a measure used in the public communications related to the previous reporting period is not required to be identified as a management-defined performance measure for the current reporting period if there is evidence that indicates it will not be included in the public communications to be issued relating to the current reporting period. If such a measure had been disclosed as a management-defined performance measure in the previous reporting period and is not identified as such for the current reporting period, that would be a change to, or a cessation of, a management-defined performance measure to which the disclosure requirements in paragraph 124 apply.

Subtotals similar to gross profit

- B123 In accordance with paragraph 118(a), subtotals similar to gross profit are not management-defined performance measures. A subtotal is similar to gross profit when it depicts the difference between a type of revenue and directly related expenses incurred in generating that revenue. Examples include:
 - (a) net interest income;
 - (b) net fee and commission income;

- (c) insurance service result;
- (d) net financial result (investment income minus insurance finance income and expenses); and
- (e) net rental income.

Presumption about communicating management's view

- Paragraph 119 states that a subtotal of income and expenses used in public communications outside its financial statements is presumed to communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. Applying paragraph 120, an entity is permitted to rebut that presumption if it has reasonable and supportable information available that demonstrates that:
 - (a) the subtotal does not communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole (see paragraphs B125–B128); and
 - (b) the entity has a reason for using the subtotal in its public communications other than communicating management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole (see paragraph B129).
- B125 Examples of reasonable and supportable information that demonstrate that a subtotal does not communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of an entity as a whole are:
 - (a) an entity communicating the subtotal without prominence (see paragraph B126); and
 - (b) management not using the subtotal internally to assess or monitor the entity's financial performance (see paragraphs B127–B128).
- B126 Whether an entity communicates a subtotal without prominence is a matter of judgement based on a number of factors, for example:
 - (a) the extent of references to the subtotal—few references indicate a lack of prominence, numerous references indicate prominence; and
 - (b) the content of commentary or analysis about or relying on the subtotal, for example:
 - (i) a description of the subtotal as information that does not communicate management's view and that is provided only in response to frequent requests from some users of financial statements indicates a lack of prominence;
 - (ii) use of the subtotal to support management analysis and commentary on the entity's financial performance and to provide explanations of the reasons for changes in the subtotal from period to period indicates prominence; and
 - (iii) a comparison of the subtotal to competitors' subtotals or industry benchmarks indicates prominence.
- B127 Management's use of a subtotal to assess or monitor an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole demonstrates that the subtotal communicates management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. However, if management uses a subtotal internally but not in an entity's public communications, the subtotal does not meet the definition of a management-defined performance measure.
- An entity might adjust a subtotal communicated in its public communications for use internally by management to assess or monitor the entity's financial performance. In such cases, the entity shall use its judgement to assess whether the subtotal it uses internally is sufficiently similar to the subtotal it uses in its public communications so that paragraph B127 applies. The more similar the subtotals are, the more likely it is that the subtotal used in the entity's public communications communicates to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole.
- B129 Examples of reasonable and supportable information that demonstrates an entity has a reason for using a subtotal in its public communications other than to communicate to users of its financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole are that the subtotal:
 - (a) is required in a public communication by law or regulation;
 - (b) communicates performance related to financial statements which are not prepared in accordance with NZ IFRS or NZ IFRS RDR;
 - (c) is used in a public communication to satisfy a request from an external party; or
 - (d) is used in a public communication for the purpose of communicating information other than financial performance.

- B130 Paragraph 120 applies to a subtotal and not to individual items of income and expense that comprise the subtotal. Accordingly, an entity cannot assert that a subtotal does not communicate management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole based on information that demonstrates that an individual item (or items) of income or expense within the subtotal does not represent such a view.
- An entity might change its use of a subtotal to communicate to users of its financial statements management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. As a result a subtotal might become, or cease to be, a management-defined performance measure. Judgement is required to identify whether a measure not originally identified as a management-defined performance measure has become one, or whether a measure previously identified as a management-defined performance measure has ceased to be one. For example, an entity might be required by a regulator to report a particular subtotal that, when first used, does not communicate management's view of an aspect of the financial performance of the entity as a whole. Over time the process of producing the subtotal might lead to management using the measure internally to assess and monitor the entity's financial performance or expanding the commentary and explanations in public communications beyond the regulatory requirements, with the result that the measure meets the definition of a management-defined performance measure.

Disclosure of management-defined performance measures

Single note for information about management-defined performance measures

- B132 Paragraph 122 requires an entity to include in a single note all information about management-defined performance measures required by paragraphs 121–125. If an entity also discloses other information in that note, the information in the note shall be labelled in a way that clearly distinguishes the information required by paragraphs 121–125 from the other information.
- B133 For example, if an entity applies NZ IFRS 8 and the reportable segment information includes a managementdefined performance measure, the entity may disclose the required information about the managementdefined performance measure in the same note as other reportable segment information, provided the entity either:
 - (a) includes in that note the information required by paragraphs 121–125 for all its management-defined performance measures and, to fulfil the requirements in paragraph B132, labels the information in the note in a way that clearly distinguishes the information required by paragraphs 121–125 from the information required by NZ IFRS 8; or
 - (b) provides a separate note that includes the information required for all its management-defined performance measures, including those for which the entity includes information in the reportable segment information.

A clear and understandable manner

- B134 Paragraph 123 requires an entity to label and describe its management-defined performance measures in a clear and understandable manner that does not mislead users of financial statements. To provide such a description, an entity shall disclose information that enables a user of financial statements to understand the items of income or expense included and excluded from the subtotal. Therefore, an entity shall:
 - label and describe the measure in a way that faithfully represents its characteristics in accordance with paragraph 43 (see paragraph B135); and
 - (b) provide information specific to management-defined performance measures—that is:
 - (i) if the entity has calculated the measure other than by using the accounting policies it used for items in the statement(s) of financial performance, the entity shall state that fact and the calculations it has used for the measure; and
 - (ii) if, in addition, the calculation of the measure differs from accounting policies required or permitted by NZ IFRS, the entity shall state that additional fact and, if necessary, an explanation of the meaning of terms it uses (see paragraph B135(b)).
- B135 To label and describe the measure in a way that faithfully represents its characteristics, an entity shall:
 - (a) label the measure in a way that represents the characteristics of the subtotal (for example, using the label 'operating profit before non-recurring expenses' only for a subtotal that excludes from operating profit all expenses identified by the entity as non-recurring); and

(b) explain the meaning of terms it uses in its descriptions that are necessary to understand the aspect of financial performance being communicated (for example, explaining how the entity defines 'non-recurring expenses').

Reconciliation to the most directly comparable total or subtotal

- B136 Paragraph 123(c) requires an entity to reconcile each management-defined performance measure to the most directly comparable subtotal listed in paragraph 118 or total or subtotal specifically required to be presented or disclosed by NZ IFRS. For example, an entity that discloses in the notes a management-defined performance measure of adjusted operating profit or loss shall reconcile that measure to operating profit or loss. In aggregating or disaggregating the reconciling items disclosed, an entity shall apply the requirements in paragraphs 41–43.
- B137 For each reconciling item, an entity shall disclose:
 - (a) the amount(s) related to each line item in the statement(s) of financial performance; and
 - (b) a description of how the item is calculated and contributes to the management-defined performance measure providing useful information (see paragraphs B138–B140), if necessary to provide the information required by paragraphs 123(a) and 123(b).
- B138 The description required in paragraph B137(b) is required if there is more than one reconciling item and each item is calculated using a different method or contributes to providing useful information in a different way. For example, an entity might exclude from a management-defined performance measure several items of expense, some because they were identified as outside management's control and others because they were identified as non-recurring. In such cases, disclosure of which items contributed to which type of adjustment would be required to explain how the management-defined performance measure provides useful information.
- B139 A single explanation might apply to more than one item or might apply to all reconciling items collectively. For example, an entity might exclude several items of income or expense in calculating a management-defined performance measure based on an entity-specific application of 'non-recurring'. In such a case, a single explanation that includes the entity's definition of 'non-recurring' that applies to all reconciling items might satisfy the requirement in paragraph B137(b).
- B140 Applying paragraph 123(c), an entity is permitted to reconcile a management-defined performance measure to a total or subtotal that is not presented in the statement(s) of financial performance. In such cases, an entity:
 - (a) shall reconcile that total or subtotal to the most directly comparable total or subtotal presented in the statement(s) of financial performance; and
 - (b) is not required to disclose the information required by paragraphs 123(d) and 123(e) for the reconciliation in (a).

Income tax effect for each item disclosed in the reconciliation

- An entity is required by paragraph 123(d) to disclose the income tax effect for each item disclosed in the reconciliation between a management-defined performance measure and the most directly comparable subtotal listed in paragraph 118 or total or subtotal specifically required to be presented or disclosed by NZ IFRS. An entity shall determine the income tax effect required by paragraph 123(d) by calculating the income tax effects of the underlying transaction(s):
 - (a) at the statutory tax rate(s) applicable to the transaction(s) in the tax jurisdiction(s) concerned;
 - (b) based on a reasonable pro rata allocation of the current and deferred tax of the entity in the tax jurisdiction(s) concerned; or
 - (c) by using another method that achieves a more appropriate allocation in the circumstances.
- B142 If, applying paragraph B141, an entity uses more than one method to calculate the income tax effects of reconciling items, it shall disclose how it determined the tax effects for each reconciling item.

Appendix C Commencement, application and transition

This appendix is an integral part of NZ IFRS 18.

Commencement and application

C1 An entity shall apply this Standard in accordance with the commencement and application date provisions in paragraphs NZ C1.1–NZ C1.3. An entity that applies this Standard to an 'early adoption accounting period' shall disclose that fact in the notes.

When the Standard takes effect (section 27 Financial Reporting Act 2013)

NZ C1.1 This Standard takes effect on the 28th day after the date of its publication under the Legislation Act 2019. The Standard was published on 23 May 2024 and takes effect on 20 June 2024.

Accounting period in relation to which the Standard commences to apply (section 28 Financial Reporting Act)

NZ C1.2 The accounting periods in relation to which this Standard commences to apply are:

- (a) for an **early adopter**, those accounting periods following and including, the **early adoption** accounting period.
- (b) for any other reporting entity, those accounting periods following, and including, the first accounting period for the entity that begins on or after the **mandatory date**.

NZ C1.3 In paragraph NZ C1.2:

early adopter means a reporting entity that applies this Standard for an early adoption accounting period **early adoption accounting period** means an accounting period of the early adopter:

- (a) that begins before the mandatory date but has not ended or does not end before this Standard takes effect (and to avoid doubt, that period may have begun before this Standard takes effect); and
- (b) for which the early adopter:
 - (i) first applies this Standard in preparing its financial statements; and
 - (ii) discloses in its financial statements for that accounting period that this Standard has been applied for that period.

mandatory date means 1 January 2027.

Transition

- An entity shall apply this Standard as if it had always been applied, in accordance with NZ IAS 8. However, an entity is not required to present the quantitative information specified in paragraph 28(f) of NZ IAS 8.
- C3 In its annual financial statements an entity shall disclose, for the comparative period immediately preceding the period in which this Standard is first applied, a reconciliation for each line item in the statement of profit or loss between:
 - (a) the restated amounts presented applying this Standard; and
 - (b) the amounts previously presented applying NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.
- If an entity applies NZ IAS 34 in preparing condensed interim financial statements in the first year of applying this Standard, the entity shall present in the condensed interim financial statements each heading it expects to use in applying the Standard and the subtotals required by paragraphs 69–74 of this Standard, despite the requirements in paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 34. An entity shall not apply the requirements in paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 34 for headings and subtotals in condensed interim financial statements until it has issued its first set of annual financial statements prepared in accordance with this Standard.

NZ IFRS 18

- C5 If an entity applies NZ IAS 34 in preparing interim financial statements in the first year of applying this Standard, the entity shall, as part of the information required by paragraph 16A(a) of NZ IAS 34, disclose reconciliations for each line item presented in the statement of profit or loss for the comparative periods immediately preceding the current and cumulative current periods. The reconciliations are required between:
 - (a) the restated amounts presented applying the accounting policies for the comparative period and the cumulative comparative period when the entity applies this Standard; and
 - (b) the amounts previously presented applying the accounting policies for the comparative period and cumulative comparative period when the entity applied NZ IAS 1.
- An entity is permitted, but not required, to disclose the reconciliations described in paragraphs C3 and C5 for the current period or earlier comparative periods.
- At the date of initial application of this Standard, an entity eligible to apply paragraph 18 of NZ IAS 28 is permitted to change its election for measuring an investment in an associate or joint venture from the equity method to fair value through profit or loss in accordance with NZ IFRS 9. If an entity makes such a change, the entity shall apply the change as if it had always been applied, in accordance with NZ IAS 8. An entity applying paragraph 11 of NZ IAS 27 shall make the same change in its separate financial statements.

Withdrawal of NZ IAS 1

C8 This Standard supersedes NZ IAS 1.

Appendix D

Amendments to other NZ IFRSs

This appendix sets out the amendments to other NZ IFRSs.

NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of New Zealand Equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards

The title of NZ IFRS 1 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of New Zealand Equivalents to <u>IFRS Accounting International Financial Reporting</u> Standards

Paragraphs 1, 3, NZ 4.1, 4A, 5, RDR 5.2, RDR 5.4, RDR 5.5, RDR 21.1, 22, 32, D30 and E2 and Appendix A are amended. Paragraphs 32(za) and 39AI are added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Objective

- The objective of this Standard is to ensure that an entity's *first NZ IFRS financial statements*, and its interim financial reports for part of the period covered by those financial statements, contain high quality information that:
 - (a) is transparent for users and comparable over all periods presented;
 - (b) provides a suitable starting point for accounting in accordance with <u>New Zealand equivalents to</u>
 <u>IFRS Accounting Standards International Financial Reporting Standards</u> (NZ IFRS); and
 - (c) can be generated at a cost that does not exceed the benefits.

Scope

...

Tier 1 Entities

•••

- A Tier 1 entity's first NZ IFRS financial statements are the first annual financial statements in which the entity adopts NZ IFRS, by an explicit and unreserved statement in those financial statements of compliance with NZ IFRS. Financial statements in accordance with NZ IFRS are an entity's first NZ IFRS financial statements if, for example, the entity:
 - (c) prepared a reporting package in accordance with NZ IFRS for consolidation purposes without preparing a complete set of financial statements as defined in NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and <u>Disclosure in Financial Statements</u> (as revised in 2007); or
- NZ 4.1 This Standard does not apply when a Tier 1 entity presented financial statements in its most recent previous reporting period that contained an explicit and unreserved statement of compliance with IFRS Accounting StandardsHFRSs.

AA Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs 2 and 3, a Tier 1 entity that has applied NZ IFRS in a previous reporting period, but whose most recent previous annual financial statements did not contain an explicit and unreserved statement of compliance with NZ IFRS, must either apply this Standard or else apply NZ IFRS retrospectively in accordance with NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u> as if the entity had never stopped applying NZ IFRS.

This Standard does not apply to changes in accounting policies made by an entity that already applies NZ IFRS. Such changes are the subject of:

 requirements on changes in accounting policies in NZ IAS 8-Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors; and

•••

Tier 2 Entities

•••

RDR 5.2 A Tier 2 entity's first NZ IFRS RDR financial statements are the first annual financial statements in which the entity adopts NZ IFRS RDR, by an explicit and unreserved statement in those financial statements of compliance with NZ IFRS RDR. Financial statements in accordance with NZ IFRS RDR are an entity's first NZ IFRS RDR financial statements if, for example, the entity:

...

(c) prepared a reporting package in accordance with NZ IFRS RDR for consolidation purposes without preparing a complete set of financial statements as defined in NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and <u>Disclosure in Financial Statements</u>. (as revised in 2007); or

...

- RDR 5.4 This Standard does not apply when a Tier 2 entity presented financial statements in its most recent previous reporting period that contained an explicit and unreserved statement of compliance with IFRS Accounting StandardsIFRS or NZ IFRS.
- RDR 5.5 Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs RDR 5.1 and RDR 5.2, a Tier 2 entity that has applied NZ IFRS RDR in a previous reporting period, but whose most recent previous annual financial statements did not contain an explicit and unreserved statement of compliance with NZ IFRS RDR, must either apply this Standard or else apply NZ IFRS RDR retrospectively in accordance with NZ IAS 8 *Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements* Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors as if the entity had never stopped applying NZ IFRS RDR.

. . .

Presentation and disclosure

•••

Comparative information

•••

RDR 21.1To comply with NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1, a Tier 2 entity's first NZ IFRS RDR financial statement shall include at least two statements of financial position, two statements of comprehensive income, two separate income statements (if presented), two statements of cash flows and two statements of changes in equity, and related notes, including comparative information.

Non-NZ IFRS comparative information and historical summaries

*22 Some entities present historical summaries of selected data for periods before the first period for which they present full comparative information in accordance with NZ IFRS. This Standard does not require such

summaries to comply with the recognition and measurement requirements of NZ IFRS. Furthermore, some entities present comparative information in accordance with previous GAAP as well as the comparative information required by NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1. In any financial statements containing historical summaries or comparative information in accordance with previous GAAP, an entity shall:

...

Explanation of transition to NZ IFRS

...

Interim financial reports

*32 To comply with paragraph 23, if an entity presents an interim financial report in accordance with NZ IAS 34 for part of the period covered by its first NZ IFRS financial statements, the entity shall satisfy the <u>requirements</u> of NZ IAS 34, unless stated otherwise, as well as the following requirements—in addition to the requirements of NZ IAS 34:

An entity shall present each heading it expects to use in applying NZ IFRS 18 and the subtotals required by paragraphs 69–74 of that Standard, notwithstanding the requirements in paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 34. An entity shall apply the requirements in paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 34 for headings and subtotals in condensed financial statements after it has issued its first NZ IFRS financial statements prepared in accordance with NZ IFRS 18.

. . .

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 1, 3, NZ 4.1, 4A, 5, RDR 5.2, RDR 5.4, RDR 5.5, RDR 21.1, 22, 32, D30 and E2, amended Appendix A and added paragraph 32(za). An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

...

Appendix A Defined terms

•••

39AI

first NZ IFRS financial statements

The first annual financial statements in which an entity adopts **New Zealand Equivalents to IFRS Accounting StandardsInternational Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS)**, by an explicit and unreserved statement of compliance with New Zealand equivalents to IFRS Accounting StandardsInternational Financial Reporting Standards.

•••

IFRS Accounting
Standards
International Financial
Reporting Standards
(IFRSs)

<u>IFRS Accounting Standards are accounting standards Standards and Interpretations</u> issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB). They comprise:

- (a) International Financial Reporting Standards;
- (b) International Accounting Standards;
- (c) IFRIC Interpretations; and
- (d) SIC Interpretations.

<u>IFRS Accounting Standards were previously known as International Financial Reporting Standards, IFRS, IFRSs and IFRS Standards.</u>

New Zealand equivalents to <u>IFRS Accounting</u> <u>StandardsInternational</u> Standards and Interpretations issued by the External Reporting Board (XRB) or the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the XRB comprising:

(a) New Zealand equivalents to:

NZ IFRS 18

Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS)

- (i) International Financial Reporting Standards;
- (ii) International Accounting Standards
- (iii) IFRIC Interpretations; and
- (iv) SIC Interpretations; and
- (b) domestic Financial Reporting Standards.

New Zealand equivalents to <u>IFRS Accounting</u> <u>StandardsInternational</u> <u>Financial Reporting</u> <u>Standards</u> Reduced Disclosure Regime (NZ IFRS RDR) NZ IFRS with disclosure concessions for Tier 2 for-profit entities.

•••

D30

E2

Appendix D Exemptions from other NZ IFRSs

. . .

Severe hyperinflation

...

When the functional currency normalisation date falls within a 12-month comparative period, the comparative period may be less than 12 months, provided that a complete set of financial statements (as required by paragraph 10 of NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) is provided for that shorter period.

•••

Appendix E Short-term exemptions from NZ IFRS

Exemption from the requirement to restate comparative information for NZ IFRS 9

. . .

An entity that chooses to present comparative information that does not comply with NZ IFRS 7 and the completed version of NZ IFRS 9 (issued in 2014) in its first year of transition shall:

•••

(d) apply paragraph 6C(c) of NZ IAS 8 17(e) of NZ IAS 1-to provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in NZ IFRS is insufficient to enable users to understand the impact of particular transactions, other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 39K. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraph 39P. New text is underlined.

NZ IFRS 18

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*' in paragraphs 39Q and 39R. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8.

The footnote to the definition of *IFRS Accounting Standards* in Appendix A is deleted. Deleted text is struck through.

* Definition of IFRSs amended after the name changes introduced by the revised Constitution of the IFRS Foundation in 2010.

NZ IFRS 2 Share-based Payment

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraph 59B. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*.' in paragraph 63E. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8.

NZ IFRS 3 Business Combinations

Paragraphs 50 and B64 are amended. Paragraph 64R is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

The acquisition method

. . .

Measurement period

...

After the measurement period ends, the acquirer shall revise the accounting for a business combination only to correct an error in accordance with NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.</u>

...

Effective date and transition

Effective date

•••

64R

NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 50 and B64. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

•••

Appendix B Application guidance

•••

Disclosures (application of paragraphs 59 and 61)

B64 To meet the objective in paragraph 59, the acquirer shall disclose the following information for each business combination that occurs during the reporting period:

•••

*(q) the following information:

•••

If disclosure of any of the information required by this subparagraph is impracticable, the acquirer shall disclose that fact and explain why the disclosure is impracticable. This NZ IFRS uses the term 'impracticable' with the same meaning as in NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>.

NZ IFRS 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations

Paragraphs 2, 3, 5A, 5B, 13, 17, 26A, 28, 33–36A, 38, 39 and 41, and the headings before paragraphs 31 and 38, are amended. Paragraph 31 is not amended but included for ease of reference. Paragraph 44N is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

- The classification, and presentation and disclosure requirements of this Standard apply to all recognised non-current assets and to all disposal groups of an entity. The measurement requirements of this Standard apply to all recognised non-current assets and disposal groups (as set out in paragraph 4), except for those assets listed in paragraph 5 which shall continue to be measured in accordance with the Standard noted.
- Assets classified as non-current in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements shall not be reclassified as current assets until they meet the criteria to be classified as held for sale in accordance with this Standard. Assets of a class that an entity would normally regard as non-current that are acquired exclusively with a view to resale shall not be classified as current unless they meet the criteria to be classified as held for sale in accordance with this Standard.

...

- The classification, presentation, and measurement and disclosure requirements in this Standard applicable to a non-current asset (or disposal group) that is classified as held for sale apply also to a non-current asset (or disposal group) that is classified as held for distribution to owners acting in their capacity as owners (held for distribution to owners).
- This Standard specifies the disclosures required in respect of non-current assets (or disposal groups) classified as held for sale or discontinued operations. Disclosures in other Standards do not apply to such assets (or disposal groups) unless those Standards require:
 - (a) specific disclosures in respect of non-current assets (or disposal groups) classified as held for sale or discontinued operations; or
 - (b) disclosures about measurement of assets and liabilities within a disposal group that are not within the scope of the measurement requirement of NZ IFRS 5 and such disclosures are not already provided in the other notes to the financial statements.

Additional disclosures about non-current assets (or disposal groups) classified as held for sale or discontinued operations may be necessary to comply with the <u>disclosure general</u>-requirements of <u>NZ IFRS 18 and the requirements of NZ IAS 8 *Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements* NZ IAS 1, in particular paragraphs 6A and 31A of NZ IAS 815 and 125 of that Standard.</u>

Classification of non-current assets (or disposal groups) as held for sale or as held for distribution to owners

•••

Non-current assets that are to be abandoned

An entity shall not classify as held for sale a non-current asset (or disposal group) that is to be abandoned. This is because its carrying amount will be recovered principally through continuing use. However, if the disposal group to be abandoned meets the criteria in paragraph 32(a)–(c), the entity shall present or disclose the results and cash flows of the disposal group as discontinued operations in accordance with paragraphs 33 and 34 at the date on which it ceases to be used. Non-current assets (or disposal groups) to be abandoned include non-current assets (or disposal groups) that are to be used to the end of their economic life and non-current assets (or disposal groups) that are to be closed rather than sold.

...

Measurement of non-current assets (or disposal groups) classified as held for sale

Measurement of a non-current asset (or disposal group)

•••

When the sale is expected to occur beyond one year, the entity shall measure the costs to sell at their present value. Any increase in the present value of the costs to sell that arises from the passage of time shall be classified presented in profit or loss applying the requirements in NZ IFRS 18 relating to income and expenses arising from the remeasurement of a non-current asset (or disposal group) classified as held for sale as a financing cost.

•••

Changes to a plan of sale or to a plan of distribution to owners

•••

- If an entity reclassifies an asset (or disposal group) directly from being held for sale to being held for distribution to owners, or directly from being held for distribution to owners to being held for sale, then the change in classification is considered a continuation of the original plan of disposal. The entity:
 - (a) shall not follow the guidance in paragraphs 27–29 to account for this change. The entity shall apply the classification, presentation, and measurement and disclosure requirements in this NZ IFRS that are applicable to the new method of disposal.

...

The entity shall include any required adjustment to the carrying amount of a non-current asset that ceases to be classified as held for sale or as held for distribution to owners in profit or loss from continuing operations in the period in which the criteria in paragraphs 7–9 or 12A, respectively, are no longer met. Financial statements for the periods since classification as held for sale or as held for distribution to owners shall be amended accordingly if the disposal group or non-current asset that ceases to be classified as held for sale or as held for distribution to owners is a subsidiary, joint operation, joint venture, associate, or a portion of an interest in a joint venture or an associate. The entity shall present that adjustment in the same line item caption in the statement of comprehensive income used to present a gain or loss, if any, recognised in accordance with paragraph 37.

...

Presentation and disclosure

...

<u>Discontinued</u> <u>Presenting discontinued</u> operations

- A *component of an entity* comprises operations and cash flows that can be clearly distinguished, operationally and for financial reporting purposes, from the rest of the entity. In other words, a component of an entity will have been a cash-generating unit or a group of cash-generating units while being held for use.
 - •••
- 33 An entity shall <u>present or disclose</u>:

•••

- *(b) an analysis of the single amount in (a) into:
 - (i) the revenue, expenses and pre-tax profit or loss of discontinued operations;
 - (ii) the related income tax expense as required by paragraph 81(h) of NZ IAS 12.
 - (iii) the gain or loss recognised on the measurement to fair value less costs to sell or on the disposal of the assets or disposal group(s) constituting the discontinued operation; and
 - (iv) the related income tax expense as required by paragraph 81(h) of NZ IAS 12.

The analysis may be presented in the <u>statement of comprehensive income</u> or <u>disclosed in the notes</u> or in the statement of comprehensive income. If it is presented in the statement of comprehensive income it shall be <u>classified presented in the discontinued operations category</u> a <u>section identified as relating to discontinued operations</u>, ie separately from continuing operations. The analysis is not required for disposal groups that are newly acquired subsidiaries that meet the criteria to be classified as held for sale on acquisition (see paragraph 11).

- (c) the net cash flows attributable to the operating, investing and financing activities of discontinued operations. This information These disclosures—may either be presented in the statement of cash flows or disclosed either—in the notes—or in the financial statements. These disclosures are not required for disposal groups that are newly acquired subsidiaries that meet the criteria to be classified as held for sale on acquisition (see paragraph 11).
- *(d) the amount of income from continuing operations and from discontinued operations attributable to owners of the parent. This information These disclosures may either be presented in the statement of comprehensive income or disclosed be presented either in the notes or in the statement of comprehensive income.
- If an entity presents the items of profit or loss in a separate statement of profit or loss separate from a statement presenting comprehensive income as described in paragraph 12(b) of NZ IFRS 1810A of NZ IAS 1 (as amended in 2011), a category section identified as relating to discontinued operations is presented in the that statement of profit or loss.
- An entity shall re-present the <u>presentations and</u> disclosures in paragraph 33 for prior periods presented in the financial statements so that the <u>presentations and</u> disclosures relate to all operations that have been discontinued by the end of the reporting period for the latest period presented.
- Adjustments in the current period to amounts previously <u>classified presented</u> in <u>the discontinued operations</u> that are directly related to the disposal of a discontinued operation in a prior period shall <u>also</u> be classified separately in <u>the discontinued operations</u>. The nature and amount of such adjustments shall be disclosed. Examples of circumstances in which these adjustments may arise include the following:

...

36

- If an entity ceases to classify a component of an entity as held for sale, the results of operations of the component previously <u>classified presented in the discontinued operations category discontinued operations</u> in accordance with paragraphs 33–35 shall be reclassified and included in income from continuing operations for all periods presented. The amounts for prior periods shall be described as having been re-presented.
- An entity that is committed to a sale plan involving loss of control of a subsidiary shall <u>present or disclose</u> the information required in paragraphs 33–36 when the subsidiary is a disposal group that meets the definition of a discontinued operation in accordance with paragraph 32.

•••

Non-current Presentation of a non-current asset or disposal group classified as held for sale

- An entity shall present a non-current asset classified as held for sale and the assets of a disposal group classified as held for sale separately from other assets in the statement of financial position. The liabilities of a disposal group classified as held for sale shall be presented separately from other liabilities in the statement of financial position. Those assets and liabilities shall not be offset and presented as a single amount. The major classes of assets and liabilities classified as held for sale shall either be presented separately disclosed either in the statement of financial position or disclosed in the notes, except as permitted by paragraph 39. An entity shall present separately any cumulative income or expense recognised in other comprehensive income relating to a non-current asset (or disposal group) classified as held for sale.
- 39 If the disposal group is a newly acquired subsidiary that meets the criteria to be classified as held for sale on acquisition (see paragraph 11), <u>presentation or disclosure</u> of the major classes of assets and liabilities is not required.

•••

Additional disclosures

An entity shall disclose the following information in the notes in the period in which a non-current asset (or disposal group) has been either classified as held for sale or sold:

NZ IFRS 18

...

(c) the gain or loss recognised in accordance with paragraphs 20–22 and, if not separately presented in the statement of comprehensive income, the <u>line item caption</u> in the statement of comprehensive income that includes that gain or loss;

...

Effective date

...

44N NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 2, 3, 5A, 5B, 13, 17, 26A, 28, 33–36A, 38, 39 and 41, and the headings before paragraphs 31 and 38. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 44A. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 44I. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraph 44L. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 6 Exploration for and Evaluation of Mineral Resources

Paragraph 6 is amended. Paragraph 26B is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Recognition of exploration and evaluation assets

Temporary exemption from NZ IAS 8 paragraphs 11 and 12

When developing its accounting policies, an entity recognising exploration and evaluation assets shall apply paragraph 10 of NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>.

...

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 6.
An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 26A. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures

Paragraphs 3, 8, RDR 8.1, 20, RDR 20.1, 21, 24C, 24E, 24F, 24G, B5, B7 and B46 are amended. Paragraphs 19A–19B and their related subheading, and paragraph 44KK are added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

3 This Standard shall be applied by all entities to all types of financial instruments, except:

•••

instruments that are required to be classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16A and 16B or paragraphs 16C and 16D of NZ IAS 32. However, the disclosures required by paragraphs 19A–19B are required for such instruments.

...

Significance of financial instruments for financial position and performance

...

Statement of financial position

Categories of financial assets and financial liabilities

The carrying amounts of each of the following categories, as specified in NZ IFRS 9, shall <u>either</u> be <u>presented</u> disclosed either in the statement of financial position or <u>disclosed</u> in the notes:

...

RDR 8.1 A Tier 2 entity shall <u>either presentdisclose</u>, <u>either in</u> the statement of financial position or <u>disclose</u> in the notes, the carrying amounts of (i) financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss and (ii) financial liabilities measured at fair value through profit or loss.

Financial instruments classified as equity in accordance with paragraphs 16A-16B or paragraphs 16C-16D of NZ IAS 32

- *19A For puttable financial instruments classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16A–16B of NZ IAS 32, an entity shall disclose (to the extent not disclosed elsewhere):
 - (a) summary quantitative data about the amount classified as equity;
 - (b) <u>its objectives, policies and processes for managing its obligation to repurchase or redeem the instruments when required to do so by the instrument holders, including any changes from the previous period;</u>
 - (c) the expected cash outflow on redemption or repurchase of that class of financial instruments; and
 - (d) information about how the expected cash outflow on redemption or repurchase was determined.
- *19B If an entity has reclassified any of the following financial instruments between financial liabilities and equity, it shall disclose the amount reclassified into and out of each category (financial liabilities or equity), and the timing and reason for that reclassification:
 - (a) a puttable financial instrument classified as an equity instrument applying paragraphs 16A–16B of NZ IAS 32; or
 - (b) an instrument that imposes on the entity an obligation to deliver to another party a pro rata share of the net assets of the entity only on liquidation and is classified as an equity instrument applying paragraphs 16C–16D of NZ IAS 32.

Statement of comprehensive income

Items of income, expense, gains or losses

An entity shall <u>either present, subject to the presentation requirements in NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements, disclose</u> the following items of income, expense, gains or losses <u>either</u> in the statement of comprehensive income or <u>disclose them</u> in the notes:

RDR 20.1A Tier 2 entity shall <u>either presentdisclose</u>, <u>either in</u> the statement of comprehensive income or <u>disclose</u> in the notes, net gains or losses on financial assets or financial liabilities measured at fair value through profit or loss. For financial liabilities designated as at fair value through profit or loss, an entity shall show separately the amount of gain or loss recognised in other comprehensive income and the amount recognised in profit or

Other disclosures

Accounting policies

In accordance with paragraph 27A of NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements 117 of NZ IAS 1

Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007), an entity discloses material accounting policy information. Information about the measurement basis (or bases) for financial instruments used in preparing the financial statements is expected to be material accounting policy information.

Hedge accounting

•••

The effects of hedge accounting on financial position and performance

...

An entity shall disclose, in a tabular format, the following amounts separately by risk category for the types of hedges as follows:

••

(b) for cash flow hedges and hedges of a net investment in a foreign operation:

•••

- (iv) the amount reclassified from the cash flow hedge reserve or the foreign currency translation reserve into profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) (differentiating between amounts for which hedge accounting had previously been used, but for which the hedged future cash flows are no longer expected to occur, and amounts that have been transferred because the hedged item has affected profit or loss);
- *(v) the line item in the statement of comprehensive income that includes the reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1); and

•••

*24E An entity shall provide a reconciliation of each component of equity and an analysis of other comprehensive income in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1-that, taken together:

•••

*24F An entity shall <u>provide disclose</u> the information required in paragraph 24E separately by risk category. This disaggregation by risk may be <u>disclosed provided</u> in the notes to the financial statements.

Option to designate a credit exposure as measured at fair value through profit or loss

If an entity designated a financial instrument, or a proportion of it, as measured at fair value through profit or loss because it uses a credit derivative to manage the credit risk of that financial instrument it shall disclose:

...

(c) on discontinuation of measuring a financial instrument, or a proportion of it, at fair value through profit or loss, that financial instrument's fair value that has become the new carrying amount in accordance with paragraph 6.7.4 of NZ IFRS 9 and the related nominal or principal amount (except for providing comparative information in accordance with NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1, an entity does not need to continue this disclosure in subsequent periods).

•••

Effective date and transition

...

44KK NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 3, 8, RDR 8.1, 20, RDR 20.1, 21, 24C, 24E, 24F, 24G, B5, B7 and B46, and added paragraphs 19A–19B and a related subheading. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

...

Appendix B Application guidance

Classes of financial instruments and level of disclosure (paragraph 6)

...

Other disclosure - accounting policies (paragraph 21)

Paragraph 21 requires disclosure of material accounting policy information, which is expected to include information about the measurement basis (or bases) for financial instruments used in preparing the financial statements. For financial instruments, such disclosure may include:

...

Paragraph 27G of NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements 122 of NZ IAS 1 (as revised in 2007) also requires entities to disclose, along with material accounting policy information or other notes, the judgements, apart from those involving estimations, that management has made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies and that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements.

Nature and extent of risks arising from financial instruments (paragraphs 31–42)

...

Quantitative disclosures (paragraph 34)

*B7 Paragraph 34(a) requires disclosures of summary quantitative data about an entity's exposure to risks based on the information provided internally to key management personnel of the entity. When an entity uses several methods to manage a risk exposure, the entity shall disclose information using the method or methods that provide the most relevant and reliable information. NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors* discusses relevance and reliability.

•••

Derecognition (paragraphs 42C-42H)

•••

Offsetting financial assets and financial liabilities (paragraphs 13A–13F)

...

Disclosure of the net amounts presented in the statement of financial position (paragraph 13C(c))

...

*B46 The amounts required to be disclosed by paragraph 13C(c) must be reconciled to the individual line item amounts presented in the statement of financial position. For example, if an entity applying the requirements of NZ IFRS 18 aggregates or disaggregates amounts presented in determines that the aggregation or disaggregation of-individual financial statement line items amounts when the entity provides the amounts required by paragraph 13C(c)provides more relevant information, it must reconcile those the aggregated or disaggregated amounts disclosed in paragraph 13C(c) back to the individual line item amounts presented in the statement of financial position.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 44A. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 44C. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 44Q. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*' in paragraph 44AA. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 44FF. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 44II. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over the requirements to disclose material accounting policy information in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IAS 8.

NZ IFRS 8 Operating Segments

Paragraph 23 is amended and paragraph 36D is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Disclosure

•••

Information about profit or loss, assets and liabilities

An entity shall report a measure of profit or loss for each reportable segment. An entity shall report a measure of total assets and liabilities for each reportable segment if such amounts are regularly provided to the chief operating decision maker. An entity shall also disclose the following about each reportable segment if the specified amounts are included in the measure of segment profit or loss reviewed by the chief operating decision maker, or are otherwise regularly provided to the chief operating decision maker, even if not included in that measure of segment profit or loss:

..

(f) material items of income and expense disclosed in accordance with <u>paragraph 42 of NZ IFRS 18</u>

<u>Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements paragraph 97 of NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007);</u>

...

Transition and effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 23. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 36A. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IFRS 9 Financial Instruments

Paragraphs 5.6.5, 5.6.7, 5.7.10, 6.5.11, 6.5.12, 6.5.14, 6.5.15, 6.7.2 and B4.1.2A are amended and paragraph 7.1.11 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Chapter 5 Measurement

...

5.6 Reclassification of financial assets

•••

5.6.5 If an entity reclassifies a financial asset out of the fair value through other comprehensive income measurement category and into the amortised cost measurement category, the financial asset is reclassified at its fair value at the reclassification date. However, the cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income is removed from equity and adjusted against the fair value of the financial asset at the reclassification date. As a result, the financial asset is measured at the reclassification date as if it had always been measured at amortised cost. This adjustment affects other comprehensive income but does not affect profit or loss and therefore is not a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements). The effective interest rate and the measurement of expected credit losses are not adjusted as a result of the reclassification. (See paragraph B5.6.1.)

...

5.6.7 If an entity reclassifies a financial asset out of the fair value through other comprehensive income measurement category and into the fair value through profit or loss measurement category, the financial asset continues to be measured at fair value. The cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified from equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) at the reclassification date.

5.7 Gains and losses

...

Assets measured at fair value through other comprehensive income

5.7.10 A gain or loss on a financial asset measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 4.1.2A shall be recognised in other comprehensive income, except for impairment gains or losses (see Section 5.5) and foreign exchange gains and losses (see paragraphs B5.7.2–B5.7.2A), until the financial asset is derecognised or reclassified. When the financial asset is derecognised the cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified from equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS-1). If the financial asset is reclassified out of the fair value through other comprehensive income measurement category, the entity shall account for the cumulative gain or loss that was previously recognised in other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraphs 5.6.5 and 5.6.7. Interest calculated using the effective interest method is recognised in profit or loss.

...

Chapter 6 Hedge accounting

...

6.5 Accounting for qualifying hedging relationships

...

Cash flow hedges

6.5.11 As long as a cash flow hedge meets the qualifying criteria in paragraph 6.4.1, the hedging relationship shall be accounted for as follows:

•••

- (d) the amount that has been accumulated in the cash flow hedge reserve in accordance with (a) shall be accounted for as follows:
 - (i) if a hedged forecast transaction subsequently results in the recognition of a non-financial asset or non-financial liability, or a hedged forecast transaction for a non-financial asset or a non-financial liability becomes a firm commitment for which fair value hedge accounting is applied, the entity shall remove that amount from the cash flow hedge reserve and include it directly in the initial cost or other carrying amount of the asset or the liability. This is not a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) and hence it does not affect other comprehensive income.
 - (ii) for cash flow hedges other than those covered by (i), that amount shall be reclassified from the cash flow hedge reserve to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) in the same period or periods during which the hedged expected future cash flows affect profit or loss (for example, in the periods that interest income or interest expense is recognised or when a forecast sale occurs).
 - (iii) however, if that amount is a loss and an entity expects that all or a portion of that loss will not be recovered in one or more future periods, it shall immediately reclassify the amount that is not expected to be recovered into profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1).
- 6.5.12 When an entity discontinues hedge accounting for a cash flow hedge (see paragraphs 6.5.6 and 6.5.7(b)) it shall account for the amount that has been accumulated in the cash flow hedge reserve in accordance with paragraph 6.5.11(a) as follows:

. . .

(b) if the hedged future cash flows are no longer expected to occur, that amount shall be immediately reclassified from the cash flow hedge reserve to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1). A hedged future cash flow that is no longer highly probable to occur may still be expected to occur.

Hedges of a net investment in a foreign operation

...

6.5.14 The cumulative gain or loss on the hedging instrument relating to the effective portion of the hedge that has been accumulated in the foreign currency translation reserve shall be reclassified from equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) in accordance with paragraphs 48–49 of NZ IAS 21 on the disposal or partial disposal of the foreign operation.

Accounting for the time value of options

6.5.15 When an entity separates the intrinsic value and time value of an option contract and designates as the hedging instrument only the change in intrinsic value of the option (see paragraph 6.2.4(a)), it shall account for the time value of the option as follows (see paragraphs B6.5.29–B6.5.33):

...

(b) the change in fair value of the time value of an option that hedges a transaction related hedged item shall be recognised in other comprehensive income to the extent that it relates to the hedged item and shall be accumulated in a separate component of equity. The cumulative change in fair value arising from the time value of the option that has been accumulated in a separate component of equity (the 'amount') shall be accounted for as follows:

- (i) if the hedged item subsequently results in the recognition of a non-financial asset or a non-financial liability, or a firm commitment for a non-financial asset or a non-financial liability for which fair value hedge accounting is applied, the entity shall remove the amount from the separate component of equity and include it directly in the initial cost or other carrying amount of the asset or the liability. This is not a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) and hence does not affect other comprehensive income.
- (ii) for hedging relationships other than those covered by (i), the amount shall be reclassified from the separate component of equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) in the same period or periods during which the hedged expected future cash flows affect profit or loss (for example, when a forecast sale occurs).
- (iii) however, if all or a portion of that amount is not expected to be recovered in one or more future periods, the amount that is not expected to be recovered shall be immediately reclassified into profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1).
- the change in fair value of the time value of an option that hedges a time-period related hedged item shall be recognised in other comprehensive income to the extent that it relates to the hedged item and shall be accumulated in a separate component of equity. The time value at the date of designation of the option as a hedging instrument, to the extent that it relates to the hedged item, shall be amortised on a systematic and rational basis over the period during which the hedge adjustment for the option's intrinsic value could affect profit or loss (or other comprehensive income, if the hedged item is an equity instrument for which an entity has elected to present changes in fair value in other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5). Hence, in each reporting period, the amortisation amount shall be reclassified from the separate component of equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1). However, if hedge accounting is discontinued for the hedging relationship that includes the change in intrinsic value of the option as the hedging instrument, the net amount (ie including cumulative amortisation) that has been accumulated in the separate component of equity shall be immediately reclassified into profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1).

•••

6.7 Option to designate a credit exposure as measured at fair value through profit or loss

...

Accounting for credit exposures designated at fair value through profit or loss

6.7.2 If a financial instrument is designated in accordance with paragraph 6.7.1 as measured at fair value through profit or loss after its initial recognition, or was previously not recognised, the difference at the time of designation between the carrying amount, if any, and the fair value shall immediately be recognised in profit or loss. For financial assets measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 4.1.2A, the cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income shall immediately be reclassified from equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1).

...

Chapter 7 Effective date and transition

7.1 Effective date

•••

7.1.11 NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 5.6.5, 5.6.7, 5.7.10, 6.5.11, 6.5.12, 6.5.14, 6.5.15, 6.7.2 and B4.1.2A. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

...

Appendix B Application guidance

...

Classification (Chapter 4)

Classification of financial assets (Section 4.1)

The entity's business model for managing financial assets

...

B4.1.2A An entity's business model refers to how an entity manages its financial assets in order to generate cash flows. That is, the entity's business model determines whether cash flows will result from collecting contractual cash flows, selling financial assets or both. Consequently, this assessment is not performed on the basis of scenarios that the entity does not reasonably expect to occur, such as so-called 'worst case' or 'stress case' scenarios. For example, if an entity expects that it will sell a particular portfolio of financial assets only in a stress case scenario, that scenario would not affect the entity's assessment of the business model for those assets if the entity reasonably expects that such a scenario will not occur. If cash flows are realised in a way that is different from the entity's expectations at the date that the entity assessed the business model (for example, if the entity sells more or fewer financial assets than it expected when it classified the assets), that does not give rise to a prior period error in the entity's financial statements (see NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors) nor does it change the classification of the remaining financial assets held in that business model (ie those assets that the entity recognised in prior periods and still holds) as long as the entity considered all relevant information that was available at the time that it made the business model assessment. However, when an entity assesses the business model for newly originated or newly purchased financial assets, it must consider information about how cash flows were realised in the past, along with all other relevant information.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors,' in paragraph 7.2.1. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*,' in paragraph C2. New text is underlined.

^{*} When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 11 Joint Arrangements

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*,' in paragraph C1B. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to *Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements*.

NZ IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities

Paragraph B14 is amended and paragraph C1E is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Appendix B Application guidance

...

Summarised financial information for subsidiaries, joint ventures and associates (paragraphs 12 and 21)

•••

- *B14 The summarised financial information <u>disclosed presented</u> in accordance with paragraphs B12 and B13 shall be the amounts included in the NZ IFRS financial statements of the joint venture or associate (and not the entity's share of those amounts). If the entity accounts for its interest in the joint venture or associate using the equity method:
 - (a) the amounts included in the NZ IFRS financial statements of the joint venture or associate shall be adjusted to reflect adjustments made by the entity when using the equity method, such as fair value adjustments made at the time of acquisition and adjustments for differences in accounting policies.
 - (b) the entity shall provide a reconciliation of the summarised financial information <u>disclosed</u> presented to the carrying amount of its interest in the joint venture or associate.

...

Appendix C Effective date and transition

Effective date and transition

•••

<u>C1E</u> NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraph B14. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraph C1D. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement

Paragraph 51 is amended and paragraph C7 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Measurement

•••

Application to financial assets and financial liabilities with offsetting positions in market risks or counterparty credit risk

...

An entity shall make an accounting policy decision in accordance with NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u> to use the exception in paragraph 48. An entity that uses the exception shall apply that accounting policy, including its policy for allocating bid-ask adjustments (see paragraphs 53–55) and credit adjustments (see paragraph 56), if applicable, consistently from period to period for a particular portfolio.

...

Appendix C Effective date and transition

...

C7 NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 51. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IFRS 14 Regulatory Deferral Accounts

Paragraphs 19, B13 and B14 are amended and paragraph C2 is added. The subheading before paragraph 9 is also amended. Paragraph 9 is not amended but is included for ease of reference. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Recognition, measurement, impairment and derecognition

Temporary exemption from paragraph 11 of NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of</u> <u>Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes</u> <u>in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>

An entity that has rate-regulated activities and that is within the scope of, and elects to apply, this Standard shall apply paragraphs 10 and 12 of NZ IAS 8 when developing its accounting policies for the recognition, measurement, impairment and derecognition of regulatory deferral account balances.

•••

Presentation

Changes in presentation

•••

Notwithstanding the requirements in NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements In addition to the items that are required to be presented in the statement of financial position and in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in accordance with NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements, an entity applying this Standard shall present all regulatory deferral account balances and the movements in those balances in accordance with paragraphs 20–26.

. . .

Appendix B Application Guidance

•••

Applicability of other Standards

•••

Application of NZ IAS 33 Earnings per Share

- Paragraph 66 of NZ IAS 33 requires some entities to present, in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, basic and diluted earnings per share both for profit or loss from continuing operations and profit or loss that is attributable to the ordinary equity holders of the parent entity. In addition, paragraph 68 of NZ IAS 33 requires an entity that reports a discontinued operation to either present in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income or disclose in the notes disclose the basic and diluted amounts per share for the discontinued operation, either in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income or in the notes.
- B14 For each earnings per share amount presented in accordance with NZ IAS 33, an entity applying this Standard shall present additional basic and diluted earnings per share amounts that are calculated in the same way, except that those amounts shall exclude the net movement in the regulatory deferral account balances.

NZ IFRS 18

Consistent with the requirement in paragraph 73 of NZ IAS 33, Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraph 73C(c) of NZ IAS 33, an entity shall present the earnings per share required by paragraph 26 of this Standard with equal prominence to the earnings per share required by NZ IAS 33 for all periods presented.

...

Appendix C Effective date and transition

Effective date and transition

Effective date

...

<u>NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 19, B13 and B14 and the subheading before paragraph 9. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.</u>

NZ IFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers

Paragraph 43 is amended and paragraph C1D is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Recognition

. . .

Satisfaction of performance obligations

...

Measuring progress towards complete satisfaction of a performance obligation

...

Methods for measuring progress

...

As circumstances change over time, an entity shall update its measure of progress to reflect any changes in the outcome of the performance obligation. Such changes to an entity's measure of progress shall be accounted for as a change in accounting estimate in accordance with NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.</u>

...

Appendix C Effective date and transition

Effective date

•••

<u>NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements</u> issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 43. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors,' in paragraph C3(a). New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 16 Leases

Paragraph 49 is amended and paragraph C1E is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Lessee

•••

Presentation

•••

In the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, a lessee shall present interest expense on the lease liability separately from the depreciation charge for the right-of-use asset. Paragraph 61 of NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements requires an entity to classify in the financing category of the statement of profit or loss interest Interest expense on the lease liability, identified by the entity applying paragraph 36(a) is a component of finance costs, which paragraph 82(b) of NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements requires to be presented separately in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

...

Appendix C Effective date and transition

Effective date

...

<u>C1E</u> NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 49. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*;' in paragraph C5(a). New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts

Paragraphs 91, 96, 103 and B129 are amended and paragraph C2B is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Recognition and presentation in the statement(s) of financial performance (paragraphs B120–B136)

•••

Insurance finance income or expenses (see paragraphs B128–B136)

...

- 91 If an entity transfers a group of insurance contracts or derecognises an insurance contract applying paragraph 77:
 - (a) it shall reclassify to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18

 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial

 Statements) any remaining amounts for the group (or contract) that were previously recognised in other comprehensive income because the entity chose the accounting policy set out in paragraph 88(b).
 - (b) it shall not reclassify to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) any remaining amounts for the group (or contract) that were previously recognised in other comprehensive income because the entity chose the accounting policy set out in paragraph 89(b).

. . .

Disclosure

•••

- Paragraphs 41–43 of NZ IFRS 18 Paragraphs 29–31 of NZ IAS 1-set out requirements relating to materiality and aggregation and disaggregation of information. Examples of characteristics aggregation bases that might be appropriate as a basis to disaggregate for information disclosed about insurance contracts are:
 - (a) type of contract (for example, major product lines);
 - (b) geographical area (for example, country or region); or
 - (c) reportable segment, as defined in NZ IFRS 8 Operating Segments.

Explanation of recognised amounts

...

...

- An entity shall separately disclose in the reconciliations required in paragraph 100 each of the following amounts related to services, if applicable:
 - (c) investment components excluded from insurance revenue and insurance service expenses (combined with refunds of premiums unless refunds of premiums are <u>disclosed presented</u> as part of the cash flows in the period described in paragraph 105(a)(i)).

•••

Appendix B Application guidance

...

Insurance finance income or expenses (paragraphs 87–92)

•••

B129 Paragraphs 88–89 require an entity to make an accounting policy choice as to whether to disaggregate insurance finance income or expenses for the period between profit or loss and other comprehensive income. An entity shall apply its choice of accounting policy to portfolios of insurance contracts. In assessing the appropriate accounting policy for a portfolio of insurance contracts, applying paragraph 13 of NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>, the entity shall consider for each portfolio the assets that the entity holds and how it accounts for those assets.

•••

Appendix C Effective date and transition

Effective date

...

<u>NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements</u> issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 91, 96, 103 and B129. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*;' in paragraph C3(a). New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IAS 2 Inventories

Paragraph 39 is amended and paragraph 40H is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Disclosure

...

Some entities <u>classify</u> expenses by nature in the operating category of the statement of adopt a format for profit or loss in a way that results in amounts being <u>presented disclosed</u>-other than the cost of inventories recognised as an expense during the period. Under this format, an entity presents an analysis of expenses using a classification based on the nature of expenses. In this case, the entity <u>presents discloses</u> the costs recognised as an expense for raw materials and consumables, <u>employee benefits labour costs</u> and other costs together with the amount of the net change in inventories for the period.

Effective date

•••

<u>NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraph</u> 39. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows

Paragraphs 6, 10, 12, 14, 16–18, 20, 31, 32, 35, 46 and 47 are amended. Paragraphs 33A, 34A–34D, and 64 are added. Paragraphs 33 and 34 are deleted. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Definitions

The following terms are used in this Standard with the meanings specified:

•••

Investing activities are the acquisition and disposal of long-term assets and other investments not included in cash equivalents and the receipt of interest and dividends as described in paragraphs 34A–34D.

•••

Presentation of a statement of cash flows

The statement of cash flows shall report cash flows during the period classified by operating, investing and financing activities. In preparing the statement of cash flows, an entity shall apply this Standard and also apply the general requirements for financial statements in paragraphs 9–43 and 113–114 of NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements.

A single transaction may include cash flows that are classified differently.—For example, when the cash repayment of a loan includes both interest and capital, the interest element may be classified as an operating activity and the capital element is classified as a financing activity.

Operating activities

...

- 14 Cash flows from operating activities are primarily derived from the principal revenue-producing activities of the entity. Therefore, they generally result from the transactions and other events that enter into the determination of profit or loss. Examples of cash flows from operating activities are:
 - (a) cash receipts from the sale of goods and the rendering of services;
 - (b) cash receipts from royalties, fees, commissions and other revenue;
 - (c) cash payments to suppliers for goods and services;
 - (d) cash payments to and on behalf of employees;
 - (e) [deleted]
 - (f) cash payments or refunds of income taxes unless they can be specifically identified with financing and investing activities; and
 - (g) cash receipts and payments from contracts held for dealing or trading purposes; and-
 - (h) cash receipts of dividends and cash receipts and payments of interest as described in paragraphs 34B-34D.

Some transactions, such as the sale of an item of plant, may give rise to a gain or loss that is included in recognised profit or loss. The cash flows relating to such transactions are cash flows from investing activities. However, cash payments to manufacture or acquire assets held for rental to others and subsequently held for sale as described in paragraph 68A of NZ IAS 16 *Property, Plant and Equipment* are cash flows from operating activities. The cash receipts from rents and subsequent sales of such assets are also cash flows from operating activities.

..

Investing activities

- The separate <u>presentation disclosure</u> of cash flows arising from investing activities is important because the cash flows represent the extent to which expenditures have been made for resources intended to generate future income and cash flows. Only expenditures that result in a recognised asset in the statement of financial position are eligible for classification as investing activities. Examples of cash flows arising from investing activities are:
 - (a) cash payments to acquire property, plant and equipment, intangibles and other long-term assets. These payments include those relating to capitalised development costs and self-constructed property, plant and equipment.;
 - (b) cash receipts from sales of property, plant and equipment, intangibles and other long-term assets:
 - (c) cash payments to acquire equity or debt instruments of other entities <u>including and</u>-interests in <u>associates and joint ventures</u> (other than payments for those instruments considered to be cash equivalents or those held for dealing or trading purposes).
 - (d) cash receipts from sales of equity or debt instruments of other entities <u>including and-interests</u> in <u>associates and joint</u> ventures (other than receipts for those instruments considered to be cash equivalents and those held for dealing or trading purposes).
 - (e) cash advances and loans made to other parties (other than advances and loans made by a financial institution).
 - (f) cash receipts from the repayment of advances and loans made to other parties (other than advances and loans of a financial institution).
 - (g) cash payments for futures contracts, forward contracts, option contracts and swap contracts except when the contracts are held for dealing or trading purposes, or the payments are classified as financing activities.; and
 - (h) cash receipts from futures contracts, forward contracts, option contracts and swap contracts except when the contracts are held for dealing or trading purposes, or the receipts are classified as financing activities.
 - (i) cash receipts of interest and dividends as described in paragraphs 34A–34D.

When a contract is accounted for as a hedge of an identifiable position the cash flows of the contract are classified in the same manner as the cash flows of the position being hedged.

Financing activities

- The separate <u>presentation disclosure</u> of cash flows arising from financing activities is important because it is useful in predicting claims on future cash flows by providers of capital to the entity. Examples of cash flows arising from financing activities are:
 - (a) cash proceeds from issuing shares or other equity instruments;
 - (b) cash payments to owners to acquire or redeem the entity's shares;
 - cash proceeds from issuing debentures, loans, notes, bonds, mortgages and other short-term or long-term borrowings;
 - (d) cash repayments of amounts borrowed; and
 - (e) cash payments by a lessee for the reduction of the outstanding liability relating to a lease;
 - (f) cash payments of dividends as described in paragraph 33A; and
 - (g) cash payments of interest as described in paragraphs 34A–34D.

Reporting cash flows from operating activities

- 18 An entity shall report cash flows from operating activities using either:
 - the direct method, whereby major classes of gross cash receipts and gross cash payments are disclosed; or
 - (b) the indirect method, whereby operating profit or loss is adjusted for:
 - (i) the effects of transactions of a non-cash nature;

- (ii) any deferrals or accruals of past or future operating cash receipts or payments;
- (iii) income or expenses classified in the operating category in the statement of profit or loss for which the associated cash flows are classified as cash flows from either investing or financing activities; and
- (iv) cash flows from operating activities for which the associated income or expenses are not classified in the operating category of the statement of profit or lossand items of income or expense associated with investing or financing cash flows.

...

- Under the indirect method, the net cash flow from operating activities is determined by adjusting operating profit or loss for the effects of:
 - (a) changes during the period in inventories and operating receivables and payables;
 - (b) non-cash items such as depreciation, provisions <u>and</u>, <u>deferred taxes</u>, unrealised foreign currency gains and losses <u>classified in the operating category</u>, <u>and undistributed profits of associates</u>; <u>and</u>
 - (c) <u>income or expenses classified in the operating category in the statement of profit or loss all other</u> items for which the cash effects are investing or financing cash flows; and-
 - (d) operating cash flows, such as income tax (in accordance with paragraph 35), for which the corresponding income or expenses are not classified in the operating category in the statement of profit or loss.

Alternatively, the net cash flow from operating activities may be presented under the indirect method by showing the revenues and expenses classified in the operating category in the statement of profit or loss, disclosed in the statement of comprehensive income and the changes during the period in inventories and operating receivables and payables and any other operating cash flows for which the corresponding income or expenses are not classified in the operating category.

...

Interest and dividends

- Cash flows from interest and dividends received and paid shall each be <u>presented disclosed</u>-separately. Each shall be classified in a consistent manner from period to period <u>applying paragraphs 32, 33A and 34A-34Das either operating, investing or financing activities</u>.
- The total amount of interest paid during a period is <u>included disclosed</u> in the statement of cash flows whether it has been recognised as an expense in profit or loss or capitalised in accordance with NZ IAS 23 *Borrowing Costs*.
- 33 [Deleted by IASB] Interest paid and interest and dividends received are usually classified as operating cash flows for a financial institution. However, there is no consensus on the classification of these cash flows for other entities. Interest paid and interest and dividends received may be classified as operating cash flows because they enter into the determination of profit or loss. Alternatively, interest paid and interest and dividends received may be classified as financing cash flows and investing cash flows respectively, because they are costs of obtaining financial resources or returns on investments.
- 33A An entity shall classify dividends paid as cash flows from financing activities.
- 34 [Deleted by IASB] Dividends paid may be classified as a financing cash flow because they are a cost of obtaining financial resources. Alternatively, dividends paid may be classified as a component of cash flows from operating activities in order to assist users to determine the ability of an entity to pay dividends out of operating cash flows.
- An entity, other than those entities described in paragraph 34B, shall classify:
 - (a) interest paid (as described in paragraph 32) as cash flows from financing activities.
 - (b) interest and dividends received as cash flows from investing activities.
- An entity that invests in assets or provides financing to customers as a main business activity (as determined applying paragraphs B30–B41 of NZ IFRS 18) shall determine how to classify dividends received, interest received and interest paid in the statement of cash flows by referring to how—applying NZ IFRS 18—it classifies dividend income, interest income and interest expenses in the statement of profit or loss. An entity shall classify the total of each of these cash flows in a single category in the statement of cash flows (that is, either as operating, investing or financing activities).

- In applying paragraph 34B, if an entity classifies the total of each of dividend income, interest income and interest expenses in a single category of the statement of profit or loss, the entity shall classify the total of each of dividends received, interest received and interest paid as cash flows arising from the associated activity in the statement of cash flows. For example, if an entity classifies all its interest expenses in the financing category of the statement of profit or loss, the entity would classify all its interest paid as cash flows from financing activities.
- In applying NZ IFRS 18, an entity may be required to classify each of dividend income, interest income and interest expenses in more than one category of the statement of profit or loss. In such a case, in applying paragraph 34B the entity shall make an accounting policy choice to classify the related cash flows in one of the associated activities in the statement of cash flows. For example, if an entity classifies interest expenses in the operating category and the financing category of the statement of profit or loss, the entity would classify all its interest paid in accordance with its accounting policy as either cash flows from operating activities or cash flows from financing activities.

Taxes on income

Cash flows arising from taxes on income shall be separately <u>presented disclosed</u> and shall be classified as cash flows from operating activities unless they can be specifically identified with financing and investing activities.

•••

Components of cash and cash equivalents

...

- *46 In view of the variety of cash management practices and banking arrangements around the world and in order to comply with NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements, an entity discloses the policy which it adopts in determining the composition of cash and cash equivalents.
- The effect of any change in the policy for determining components of cash and cash equivalents, for example, a change in the classification of financial instruments previously considered to be part of an entity's investment portfolio, is reported in accordance with NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.

...

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 6, 10, 12, 14, 16–18, 20, 31, 32, 35, 46 and 47, added paragraphs 33A and 34A–34D, and deleted paragraphs 33 and 34. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

The footnote to the title of NZ IAS 7 is amended. New text is underlined.

* In September 2007 the IASB amended the title of IAS 7 from *Cash Flow Statements* to *Statement of Cash Flows* as a consequence of the revision of IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements* in 2007. In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18

**Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

The title of NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

Paragraphs 1, 3, 5, 11 and 32 are amended and paragraph 2 is deleted. Paragraph 3A, paragraphs 6A–6J, 6K–6L, 6M–6N, RDR 6A.1, RDR 6B.1, 27A–27I and 31A–31I, each with a related heading or subheading, and paragraph 54J are added. A subheading is also added before paragraph 28. Paragraph 28 has not been amended but included for ease of reference. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Objective

- The objective of this Standard is to prescribe enhance the relevance and reliability of an entity's financial statements, and the comparability of those financial statements over time and with financial statements of other entities, by prescribing the basis of preparation of financial statements which includes:
 - (a) general matters;
 - (b) the criteria for selecting, and changing and disclosing accounting policies; and,
 - (c) together with the accounting treatment and disclosure of changes in accounting policies, changes in accounting estimates and corrections of errors.

The Standard is intended to enhance the relevance and reliability of an entity's financial statements, and the comparability of those financial statements over time and with the financial statements of other entities.

2 [Deleted by IASB] Disclosure requirements for accounting policies, except those for changes in accounting policies, are set out in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.

Scope

- This Standard shall be applied in <u>determining the basis of preparation of financial statements, including</u> selecting and applying accounting policies, and accounting for changes in accounting policies, changes in accounting estimates and corrections of prior period errors.
- NZ IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting sets out the requirements for the presentation and disclosure of condensed interim financial statements. Paragraphs 6A–6N of this Standard also apply to such interim financial statements.

Definitions

5 The following terms are used in this Standard with the meanings specified:

...

<u>IFRS Accounting Standards International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs)</u> are <u>accounting standards Standards and Interpretations</u>-issued by the International Accounting Standards Board—(IASB). They comprise:

- (a) International Financial Reporting Standards;
- (b) International Accounting Standards;
- (c) IFRIC Interpretations; and
- (d) SIC Interpretations.

IFRS Accounting Standards were previously known as International Financial Reporting Standards, IFRS, IFRSs and IFRS Standards.

Material information is defined in Appendix A of NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements paragraph 7 of NZ IAS 1 and, Material is used in this Standard with the same meaning.

...

Basis of preparation—general matters

Fair presentation and compliance with IFRS Accounting Standards

- *6A Financial statements shall present fairly the financial position, financial performance and cash flows of an entity. Fair presentation requires the faithful representation of the effects of transactions, other events and conditions in accordance with the definitions and recognition criteria for assets, liabilities, income and expenses set out in the New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting issued in 2018 (2018 NZ Conceptual Framework). The application of NZ IFRS, with additional disclosure when necessary, is presumed to result in financial statements that achieve a fair presentation.
- RDR 6A.1 Financial statements shall present fairly the financial position, financial performance and cash flows of a Tier 2 entity. Fair presentation requires the faithful representation of the effects of transactions, other events and conditions in accordance with the definitions and recognition criteria for assets, liabilities, income and expenses set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework. The application of the New Zealand equivalents to IFRS Accounting Standards Reduced Disclosure Regime (NZ IFRS RDR), with additional disclosure when necessary, is presumed to result in financial statements that achieve fair presentation.
- *6B An entity whose financial statements comply with IFRS Accounting Standards shall make an explicit and unreserved statement of such compliance in the notes. An entity shall not describe financial statements as complying with IFRS Accounting Standards unless they comply with all the requirements of IFRS Accounting Standards.

RDR 6B.1 A Tier 2 entity would not be able to state compliance with IFRS Accounting Standards.

- <u>6C</u> In virtually all circumstances, an entity achieves a fair presentation by compliance with applicable NZ IFRSs. A fair presentation also requires an entity:
 - (a) to select and apply accounting policies in accordance with this Standard. This Standard sets out a hierarchy of authoritative guidance that management considers in the absence of an NZ IFRS that specifically applies to an item.
 - (b) to present information, including accounting policies, in a manner that provides relevant, reliable, comparable and understandable information.
 - (c) to provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in NZ IFRS is insufficient to enable users to understand the impact of particular transactions, other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance.
- <u>An entity cannot rectify inappropriate accounting policies either by disclosure of the accounting policies used or by notes or explanatory material.</u>
- In the extremely rare circumstances in which management concludes that compliance with a requirement in an NZ IFRS would be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework, the entity shall depart from that requirement in the manner set

- <u>out in paragraph 6F if the relevant regulatory framework requires, or otherwise does not prohibit, such a</u> departure.
- When an entity departs from a requirement of an NZ IFRS in accordance with paragraph 6E, it shall disclose:
 - (a) that management has concluded that the financial statements present fairly the entity's financial position, financial performance and cash flows;
 - (b) that it has complied with applicable NZ IFRSs, except that it has departed from a particular requirement to achieve a fair presentation;
 - the title of the NZ IFRS from which the entity has departed, the nature of the departure, including the treatment that the NZ IFRS would require, the reason why that treatment would be so misleading in the circumstances that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework, and the treatment adopted; and
 - (d) for each period presented, the financial effect of the departure on each item in the financial statements that would have been reported in complying with the requirement.
- When an entity has departed from a requirement of an NZ IFRS in a prior period, and that departure affects the amounts recognised in the financial statements for the current period, it shall make the disclosures set out in paragraphs 6F(c)-6F(d).
- Paragraph 6G applies, for example, when an entity departed in a prior period from a requirement in an NZ IFRS for the measurement of assets or liabilities and that departure affects the measurement of changes in assets and liabilities recognised in the current period's financial statements.
- In the extremely rare circumstances in which management concludes that compliance with a requirement in an NZ IFRS would be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework, but the relevant regulatory framework prohibits departure from the requirement, the entity shall, to the maximum extent possible, reduce the perceived misleading aspects of compliance by disclosing:
 - the title of the NZ IFRS in question, the nature of the requirement, and the reason why management has concluded that complying with that requirement is so misleading in the circumstances that it conflicts with the objective of financial statements set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework; and
 - (b) for each period presented, the adjustments to each item in the financial statements that management has concluded would be necessary to achieve a fair presentation.
- For the purpose of paragraphs 6E–6I, an item of information would conflict with the objective of financial statements when it does not represent faithfully the transactions, other events and conditions that it either purports to represent or could reasonably be expected to represent and, consequently, it would be likely to influence economic decisions made by users of financial statements. When assessing whether complying with a specific requirement in an NZ IFRS would be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework, management considers:
 - (a) why the objective of financial statements is not achieved in the particular circumstances; and
 - (b) how the entity's circumstances differ from those of other entities that comply with the requirement. If other entities in similar circumstances comply with the requirement, there is a rebuttable presumption that the entity's compliance with the requirement would not be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework.

Going concern

When preparing financial statements, management shall make an assessment of an entity's ability to continue as a going concern. An entity shall prepare financial statements on a going concern basis unless management either intends to liquidate the entity or to cease trading, or has no realistic alternative but to do so. When management is aware, in making its assessment, of material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, the entity shall disclose those uncertainties. When an entity does not prepare financial statements on a going concern

basis, it shall disclose that fact, together with the basis on which it prepared the financial statements and the reason why the entity is not regarded as a going concern.

In assessing whether the going concern assumption is appropriate, management takes into account all available information about the future, which is at least, but is not limited to, twelve months from the end of the reporting period. The degree of consideration depends on the facts in each case. When an entity has a history of profitable operations and ready access to financial resources, the entity may reach a conclusion that the going concern basis of accounting is appropriate without detailed analysis. In other cases, management may need to consider a wide range of factors relating to current and expected profitability, debt repayment schedules and potential sources of replacement financing before it can satisfy itself that the going concern basis is appropriate.

Accrual basis of accounting

- <u>An entity shall prepare its financial statements, except for cash flow information, using the accrual basis of accounting.</u>
- When the accrual basis of accounting is used, an entity recognises items as assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses (the elements of financial statements) when they satisfy the definitions and recognition criteria for those elements in the 2018 NZ Conceptual Framework.

Accounting policies

Selection and application of accounting policies

...

In making the judgement described in paragraph 10, management shall refer to, and consider the applicability of, the following sources in descending order:

•••

(b) the definitions, recognition criteria and measurement concepts for assets, liabilities, income and expenses in the *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting* (2018 NZ Conceptual Framework).

Disclosure

Disclosure of selection and application of accounting policies

- An entity shall disclose material accounting policy information (see paragraph 5). Accounting policy information is material if, when considered together with other information included in an entity's financial statements, it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements.
- Accounting policy information that relates to immaterial transactions, other events or conditions is immaterial and need not be disclosed. Accounting policy information may nevertheless be material because of the nature of the related transactions, other events or conditions, even if the amounts are immaterial. However, not all accounting policy information relating to material transactions, other events or conditions is itself material.
- Accounting policy information is expected to be material if users of an entity's financial statements would need it to understand other material information in the financial statements. For example, an entity is likely to consider accounting policy information material to its financial statements if that information relates to material transactions, other events or conditions and:
 - (a) the entity changed its accounting policy during the reporting period and this change resulted in a material change to the information in the financial statements;
 - (b) the entity chose the accounting policy from one or more options permitted by NZ IFRS—such a situation could arise if the entity chose to measure investment property at historical cost rather than fair value;

NZ IFRS 18

- (c) the accounting policy was developed in accordance with this Standard in the absence of an NZ IFRS that specifically applies;
- (d) the accounting policy relates to an area for which an entity is required to make significant judgements or assumptions in applying an accounting policy, and the entity discloses those judgements or assumptions in accordance with paragraphs 27G and 31A; or
- (e) the accounting required for them is complex and users of the entity's financial statements would otherwise not understand those material transactions, other events or conditions—such a situation could arise if an entity applies more than one NZ IFRS to a class of material transactions.
- Accounting policy information that focuses on how an entity has applied the requirements in the NZ IFRSs to its own circumstances provides entity-specific information that is more useful to users of financial statements than standardised information, or information that only duplicates or summarises the requirements of the NZ IFRSs.
- 27E If an entity discloses immaterial accounting policy information, such information shall not obscure material accounting policy information.
- An entity's conclusion that accounting policy information is immaterial does not affect the related disclosure requirements set out in other NZ IFRSs.
- An entity shall disclose, along with its material accounting policy information or other notes, the judgements, apart from those involving estimations (see paragraph 31A), that management has made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies and that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements.
- <u>In the process of applying the entity's accounting policies, management makes various judgements, apart from those involving estimations, that can significantly affect the amounts it recognises in the financial statements. For example, management makes judgements in determining:</u>
 - (a) when substantially all the significant risks and rewards of ownership of financial assets and, for lessors, assets subject to leases are transferred to other entities;
 - (b) whether, in substance, particular sales of goods are financing arrangements and therefore do not give rise to revenue; and
 - whether the contractual terms of a financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.
- Some of the disclosures made in accordance with paragraph 27G are required by other NZ IFRSs. For example, NZ IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities requires an entity to disclose the judgements it has made in determining whether it controls another entity. NZ IAS 40 Investment Property requires disclosure of the criteria developed by the entity to distinguish investment property from owner-occupied property and from property held for sale in the ordinary course of business, when classification of the property is difficult.

Disclosure of changes in accounting policies

When initial application of an NZ IFRS has an effect on the current period or any prior period, would have such an effect except that it is impracticable to determine the amount of the adjustment, or might have an effect on future periods, an entity shall disclose:

Disclosure of sources of estimation uncertainty

- An entity shall disclose information about the assumptions it makes about the future, and other major sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period, that have a significant risk of resulting in a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year. In respect of those assets and liabilities, the notes shall include details of:
 - (a) their nature; and
 - (b) their carrying amount as at the end of the reporting period.
- Determining the carrying amounts of some assets and liabilities requires estimation of the effects of uncertain future events on those assets and liabilities at the end of the reporting period. For example, in the absence of

NZ IFRS 18

recently observed market prices, future-oriented estimates are necessary to measure the recoverable amount of classes of property, plant and equipment, the effect of technological obsolescence on inventories, provisions subject to the future outcome of litigation in progress, and long-term employee benefit liabilities such as pension obligations. These estimates involve assumptions about such items as the risk adjustment to cash flows or discount rates, future changes in salaries and future changes in prices affecting other costs.

- The assumptions and other sources of estimation uncertainty disclosed in accordance with paragraph 31A relate to the estimates that require management's most difficult, subjective or complex judgements. As the number of variables and assumptions affecting the possible future resolution of the uncertainties increases, those judgements become more subjective and complex, and the potential for a consequential material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities normally increases accordingly.
- The disclosures in paragraph 31A are not required for assets and liabilities with a significant risk that their carrying amounts might change materially within the next financial year if, at the end of the reporting period, they are measured at fair value based on a quoted price in an active market for an identical asset or liability. Such fair values might change materially within the next financial year but these changes would not arise from assumptions or other sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period.
- An entity provides the disclosures in paragraph 31A in a manner that helps users of financial statements to understand the judgements that management makes about the future and about other sources of estimation uncertainty. The nature and extent of the information provided vary according to the nature of the assumption and other circumstances. Examples of the types of disclosures an entity makes are:
 - (a) the nature of the assumption or other estimation uncertainty;
 - (b) the sensitivity of carrying amounts to the methods, assumptions and estimates underlying their calculation, including the reasons for the sensitivity;
 - (c) the expected resolution of an uncertainty and the range of reasonably possible outcomes within the next financial year in respect of the carrying amounts of the assets and liabilities affected; and
 - (d) an explanation of changes made to past assumptions concerning those assets and liabilities, if the uncertainty remains unresolved.
- This Standard does not require an entity to disclose budget information or forecasts in making the disclosures in paragraph 31A.
- *31G Sometimes it is impracticable to disclose the extent of the possible effects of an assumption or another source of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period. In such cases, the entity discloses that it is reasonably possible, on the basis of existing knowledge, that outcomes within the next financial year that are different from the assumption could require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected. In all cases, the entity discloses the nature and carrying amount of the specific asset or liability (or class of assets or liabilities) affected by the assumption.
- The disclosures in paragraph 27G of particular judgements that management made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies do not relate to the disclosures of sources of estimation uncertainty in paragraph 31A.
- Other NZ IFRSs require the disclosure of some of the assumptions that would otherwise be required in accordance with paragraph 31A. For example, NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets requires disclosure, in specified circumstances, of major assumptions concerning future events affecting classes of provisions. NZ IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement requires disclosure of significant assumptions (including the valuation technique(s) and inputs) the entity uses when measuring the fair values of assets and liabilities that are carried at fair value.

Accounting estimates

An accounting policy may require items in financial statements to be measured in a way that involves measurement uncertainty—that is, the accounting policy may require such items to be measured at monetary amounts that cannot be observed directly and must instead be estimated. In such a case, an entity develops an accounting estimate to achieve the objective set out by the accounting policy. Developing accounting estimates involves the use of judgements or assumptions based on the latest available, reliable information. Examples of accounting estimates include:

(c) the fair value of an asset or liability, applying NZ IFRS 13-Fair Value Measurement;

(e) a provision for warranty obligations, applying NZ IAS 37-Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets.

Effective date and transition

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 1, 3, 5, 11 and 32, added paragraphs 3A, 6A–6N, RDR 6A.1, RDR 6B.1, 27A–27I and 31A–31I and related headings and subheadings, added a subheading above paragraph 28 and deleted paragraph 2. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

The footnote to the definition of *IFRS Accounting Standards* in paragraph 5 is deleted. Deleted text is struck through.

* Definition of IFRSs amended after the name changes introduced by the revised Constitution of the IFRS Foundation in 2010.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 54H. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over the definition of 'material' in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 10 Events after the Reporting Period

Paragraphs 13 and 16 are amended and paragraph 23D is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Recognition and measurement

•••

Dividends

•••

*13 If dividends are declared after the reporting period but before the financial statements are authorised for issue, the dividends are not recognised as a liability at the end of the reporting period because no obligation exists at that time. Such dividends are disclosed in the notes in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.

Going concern

...

- 16 NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 specifies required disclosures if:
 - (a) the financial statements are not prepared on a going concern basis; or
 - (b) management is aware of material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the entity's ability to continue as a going concern. The events or conditions requiring disclosure may arise after the reporting period.

...

Effective date

•••

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 13 and 16. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'definition of material in paragraph 7 of NZ IAS 1' in paragraph 23C. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over the definition of 'material' in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 12 Income Taxes

Paragraphs 62A, 77 (and its related subheading) and 78 (and its related subheading) and paragraph 81 are amended. Paragraph 98N is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Recognition of current and deferred tax

•••

Items recognised outside profit or loss

•••

- NZ IFRS require or permit particular items to be credited or charged directly to equity. Examples of such items are:
 - (a) an adjustment to the opening balance of retained earnings resulting from either a change in accounting policy that is applied retrospectively or the correction of an error (see NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>); and
 - (b) amounts arising on initial recognition of the equity component of a compound financial instrument (see paragraph 23).

...

Presentation

...

Tax expense

Tax expense (income) related to <u>items recognised in profit or loss-from ordinary activities</u>

77 The tax expense (income) related to <u>items recognised in profit or loss from continuing operations</u> ordinary activities shall be presented <u>in the income tax category in as part of profit or loss in the statement statement(s)</u> of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

...

Exchange differences on <u>foreign currency denominated assets and liabilities</u> arising from income taxesdeferred foreign tax liabilities or assets

NZ IAS 21 requires certain exchange differences to be recognised as income or expense but does not specify where such differences should be presented in the statement of comprehensive income. Accordingly, where If exchange differences on foreign currency denominated assets and liabilities arising from income taxes deferred foreign tax liabilities or assets are recognised in profit or loss in accordance with NZ IAS 21the statement of comprehensive income, such differences shall may be classified applying the requirements in paragraph 67 of NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements as deferred tax expense (income) if that presentation is considered to be the most useful to financial statement users.

Disclosure

81 The following shall also be disclosed separately:

•••

*(ab) the amount of income tax relating to each component of other comprehensive income (see paragraph 62 and paragraph 93 of NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1 (as revised in 2007));

...

- (h) in respect of discontinued operations, the tax expense relating to:
 - (i) the gain or loss on discontinuance; and
 - (ii) the profit or loss <u>of from the ordinary activities of</u> the discontinued operation for the period, together with the corresponding amounts for each prior period presented;

•••

Effective date

...

98N NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 62A, 77 (and its related subheading) and 78 (and its related subheading) and paragraph 81. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 92. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 98B. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 98H. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment

Paragraph 51 is amended. Paragraph 810 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Measurement after recognition

. . .

Depreciation

...

Depreciable amount and depreciation period

•••

The residual value and the useful life of an asset shall be reviewed at least at each financial year-end and, if expectations differ from previous estimates, the change(s) shall be accounted for as a change in an accounting estimate in accordance with NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>.

...

Effective date

•••

810 NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 51. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 81B. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*' in paragraph 81G. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IAS 19 Employee Benefits

Paragraphs 25, 134, 158 and 171 are amended. Paragraph 180 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Short-term employee benefits

•••

Disclosure

Although this Standard does not require specific disclosures about short-term employee benefits, other NZ IFRSs may require disclosures. For example, NZ IAS 24 requires disclosures about employee benefits for key management personnel. NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1

Presentation of Financial Statements requires disclosure of employee benefits expense.

...

Post-employment benefits: defined benefit plans

•••

Presentation

...

Components of defined benefit cost

Paragraph 120 requires an entity to recognise service cost and net interest on the net defined benefit liability (asset) in profit or loss. This Standard does not specify how an entity should present service cost and net interest on the net defined benefit liability (asset). An entity presents those components in accordance with NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1.

...

Other long-term employee benefits

...

Disclosure

Although this Standard does not require specific disclosures about other long-term employee benefits, other NZ IFRSs may require disclosures. For example, NZ IAS 24 requires disclosures about employee benefits for key management personnel. NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 requires disclosure of employee benefits expense.

Termination benefits

•••

Disclosure

Although this Standard does not require specific disclosures about termination benefits, other NZ IFRSs may require disclosures. For example, NZ IAS 24 requires disclosures about employee benefits for key management personnel. NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 requires disclosure of employee benefits expense.

Transition and effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 25, 134, 158 and 171. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*,' in paragraph 173. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 175. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8.

NZ IAS 20 Accounting for Government Grants and Disclosure of Government Assistance

Paragraphs 16, 29 and 32 are amended and paragraph 49 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Government grants

•••

It is fundamental to the income approach that government grants should be recognised in profit or loss on a systematic basis over the periods in which the entity recognises as expenses the related costs for which the grant is intended to compensate. Recognition of government grants in profit or loss on a receipts basis is not in accordance with the accrual accounting assumption (see NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements) and would be acceptable only if no basis existed for allocating a grant to periods other than the one in which it was received.

...

Presentation of grants related to income

Grants related to income are <u>classified</u> and <u>presented in the statement of profit or loss in accordance with the requirements in NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements*. Presented as part of profit or loss, They are included in profit or loss, either as income or as a deduction separately or under a general heading such as 'Other income'; alternatively, they are deducted in reporting the related expense.</u>

. . .

Repayment of government grants

A government grant that becomes repayable shall be accounted for as a change in accounting estimate (see NZ IAS 8 **Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*). Repayment of a grant related to income shall be applied first against any unamortised deferred credit recognised in respect of the grant. To the extent that the repayment exceeds any such deferred credit, or when no deferred credit exists, the repayment shall be recognised immediately in profit or loss. Repayment of a grant related to an asset shall be recognised by increasing the carrying amount of the asset or reducing the deferred income balance by the amount repayable. The cumulative additional depreciation that would have been recognised in profit or loss to date in the absence of the grant shall be recognised immediately in profit or loss.

...

Effective date

•••

<u>MZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 16, 29 and 32. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.</u>

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 42. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 46. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates

Paragraph 48 is amended and paragraph 60N is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Use of a presentation currency other than the functional currency

...

Disposal or partial disposal of a foreign operation

On the disposal of a foreign operation, the cumulative amount of the exchange differences relating to that foreign operation, recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in the separate component of equity, shall be reclassified from equity to profit or loss (as a reclassification adjustment) when the gain or loss on disposal is recognised (see NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements (AS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)).

...

Effective date and transition

•••

60N NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 48. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 60. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 60A. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 60H. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 24 Related Party Disclosures

Paragraph 20 is amended and paragraph 28D is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Disclosures

All entities

•••

The classification of amounts payable to, and receivable from, related parties in the different categories as required in paragraph 19 is an extension of the disclosure requirement in NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements—for information to be either presented either—in the statement of financial position or disclosed in the notes. The categories are extended to provide a more comprehensive analysis of related party balances and apply to related party transactions.

•••

Effective date and transition

•••

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 20. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 26 Accounting and Reporting by Retirement Benefit Plans

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 38. New text is underlined.

^{*} In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over the requirements to disclose material accounting policy information in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IAS 27 Separate Financial Statements

A footnote is added to '(as defined in NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies*, *Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*),' in paragraph 18G. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 18J. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8.

NZ IAS 28 Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures

Paragraph 10 is amended and paragraph 45L is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Equity method

Under the equity method, on initial recognition the investment in an associate or a joint venture is recognised at cost, and the carrying amount is increased or decreased to recognise the investor's share of the profit or loss of the investee after the date of acquisition. The investor's share of the investee's profit or loss is recognised in the investor's profit or loss. Distributions received from an investee reduce the carrying amount of the investment. Adjustments to the carrying amount may also be necessary for changes in the investor's proportionate interest in the investee arising from changes in the investee's other comprehensive income. Such changes include those arising from the revaluation of property, plant and equipment and from foreign exchange translation differences. The investor's share of those changes is recognised in the investor's other comprehensive income (see NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements).

•••

Effective date and transition

...

45L NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 10. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph 45B. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IAS 29 Financial Reporting in Hyperinflationary Economies

Paragraphs 8 and 25 are amended and paragraph 42 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

The restatement of financial statements

...

The financial statements of an entity whose functional currency is the currency of a hyperinflationary economy, whether they are based on a historical cost approach or a current cost approach, shall be stated in terms of the measuring unit current at the end of the reporting period. The corresponding figures for the previous period required by NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007) and any information in respect of earlier periods shall also be stated in terms of the measuring unit current at the end of the reporting period. For the purpose of presenting comparative amounts in a different presentation currency, paragraphs 42(b) and 43 of NZ IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates apply.

...

Historical cost financial statements

Statement of financial position

...

At the end of the first period and in subsequent periods, all components of owners' equity are restated by applying a general price index from the beginning of the period or the date of contribution, if later. The movements for the period in owners' equity are disclosed in accordance with NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1.

•••

Effective date

...

<u>NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 8 and 25. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.</u>

NZ IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation

Paragraphs 34, 39–41 and AG29 are amended and paragraph 97U is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Presentation

...

Treasury shares (see also paragraph AG36)

•••

The amount of treasury shares held is <u>either presented disclosed</u> separately <u>either</u> in the statement of financial position <u>or the statement of changes in equity</u> or <u>disclosed</u> in the notes, in accordance with <u>NZ IFRS 18</u> <u>Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.</u> An entity provides disclosure in accordance with NZ IAS 24 Related Party Disclosures if the entity reacquires its own equity instruments from related parties.

Interest, dividends, losses and gains (see also paragraph AG37)

•••

- The amount of transaction costs accounted for as a deduction from equity in the period is <u>presented in the</u> statement of changes in equity or disclosed in the notes separately in accordance with NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1.
- Dividends classified as an expense may be presented in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive income or disclosed in the notes either with interest on other liabilities or as a separate item. In addition to the requirements of this Standard, presentation and disclosure of interest and dividends is subject to the requirements of NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 and NZ IFRS 7. In some circumstances, because of the differences between interest and dividends with respect to matters such as tax deductibility, an entity may determine that it will present interest expenses separately from dividend expenses in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive income it is desirable to disclose them separately in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. Disclosures of the tax effects are made in accordance with NZ IAS 12.
- Gains and losses related to changes in the carrying amount of a financial liability are recognised as income or expense in profit or loss even when they relate to an instrument that includes a right to the residual interest in the assets of the entity in exchange for cash or another financial asset (see paragraph 18(b)). Under NZ IAS 1 the entity presents any gain or loss arising from remeasurement of such an instrument separately in the statement of comprehensive income if such presentation is necessary to provide a useful structured summary of the entity's income and expenses when it is relevant in explaining the entity's performance.

•••

Effective date and transition

•••

97U NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 34, 39–41 and AG29. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

...

Appendix Application Guidance

NZ IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation

...

Presentation

Liabilities and equity (paragraphs 15-27)

...

Treatment in consolidated financial statements

AG29 In consolidated financial statements, an entity presents non-controlling interests—ie the interests of other parties in the equity and income of its subsidiaries—in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1—and NZ IFRS 10. When classifying a financial instrument (or a component of it) in consolidated financial statements, an entity considers all terms and conditions agreed between members of the group and the holders of the instrument in determining whether the group as a whole has an obligation to deliver cash or another financial asset in respect of the instrument or to settle it in a manner that results in liability classification. When a subsidiary in a group issues a financial instrument and a parent or other group entity agrees additional terms directly with the holders of the instrument (eg a guarantee), the group may not have discretion over distributions or redemption. Although the subsidiary may appropriately classify the instrument without regard to these additional terms in its individual financial statements, the effect of other agreements between members of the group and the holders of the instrument is considered in order to ensure that consolidated financial statements reflect the contracts and transactions entered into by the group as a whole. To the extent that there is such an obligation or settlement provision, the instrument (or the component of it that is subject to the obligation) is classified as a financial liability in consolidated financial statements.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 96A. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 96C. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 7.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraphs 97A and 97K. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraph 97N. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IAS 33 Earnings per Share

Paragraphs 4A, 13 and 67A–68A are amended, paragraphs 73–73A are deleted and paragraphs 73B–73C and 74F are added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

...

4A If an entity presents items of profit or loss in a separate statement of profit or loss separate from a statement presenting comprehensive income as described in paragraph 12(b) of NZ IFRS 18

Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements 10A of NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as amended in 2011), it presents earnings per share only in the that separate statement of profit or loss.

...

Measurement

Basic earnings per share

...

Earnings

...

All items of income and expense attributable to ordinary equity holders of the parent entity that are recognised in a period, including tax expense and dividends on preference shares classified as liabilities are included in the determination of profit or loss for the period attributable to ordinary equity holders of the parent entity (see NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1).

...

Presentation

...

- If an entity presents items of profit or loss in a separate statement of profit or loss separate from a statement presenting comprehensive income as described in paragraph 12(b) of NZ IFRS 1810A of NZ IAS 1 (as amended in 2011), it presents basic and diluted earnings per share, as required in paragraphs 66 and 67, in the that separate statement of profit or loss.
- An entity that reports a discontinued operation shall <u>either present disclose</u> the basic and diluted amounts per share for the discontinued operation <u>either</u> in the statement of comprehensive income or <u>disclose that information</u> in the notes.
- If an entity presents items of profit or loss in a separate statement of profit or loss separate from a statement presenting comprehensive income as described in paragraph 12(b) of NZ IFRS 1810A of NZ IAS 1 (as amended in 2011), it presents basic and diluted earnings per share for the discontinued operation, as required in paragraph 68, in the that separate statement of profit or loss or discloses that information in the notes.

•••

Disclosure

...

- 73 [Deleted by IASB]If an entity discloses, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share, amounts per share using a reported component of the statement of comprehensive income other than one required by this Standard, such amounts shall be calculated using the weighted average number of ordinary shares determined in accordance with this Standard. Basic and diluted amounts per share relating to such a component shall be disclosed with equal prominence and presented in the notes. An entity shall indicate the basis on which the numerator(s) is (are) determined, including whether amounts per share are before tax or after tax. If a component of the statement of comprehensive income is used that is not reported as a line item in the statement of comprehensive income, a reconciliation shall be provided between the component used and a line item that is reported in the statement of comprehensive income.
- 73A [Deleted by IASB]Paragraph 73 applies also to an entity that discloses, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share, amounts per share using a reported item of profit or loss, other than one required by this Standard.
- In addition to presenting basic and diluted earnings per share required by this Standard, an entity is permitted to disclose in the notes additional amounts per share using a measure of performance as a numerator different from that required by paragraphs 12–18 and 33–35. However, such numerator(s) shall be the amount(s) attributable to ordinary equity holders of the parent entity of:
 - (a) a total or subtotal in paragraphs 69, 86 and 118 of NZ IFRS 18; or
 - (b) a management-defined performance measure as defined in paragraph 117 of NZ IFRS 18.
- If, applying paragraph 73B, an entity discloses an additional amount per share, the entity shall:
 - (a) <u>disclose the additional basic and diluted amounts per share with equal prominence.</u>
 - (b) <u>calculate the additional amount per share using the weighted average number of ordinary shares</u> determined in accordance with this Standard.
 - (c) <u>disclose the additional amount per share in the notes. That information cannot be presented in the primary financial statements.</u>
 - <u>disclose the information required by paragraphs 121–125 of NZ IFRS 18 for the numerators that are management-defined performance measures.</u>

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 4A, 13 and 67A–68A, added paragraphs 73B–73C and deleted paragraphs 73–73A. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 74A. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 74D. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting

Paragraphs 3–5, 7–10, 11A–12, 19, NZ 19.1, RDR 19.2 (and its related heading), 20 and 24 are amended and paragraphs 16A(m) and 61 are added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

. . .

If an entity's interim financial report is described as complying with <u>IFRS Accounting StandardsIFRSs</u>, it must comply with all of the requirements of this Standard. Paragraph 19 requires certain disclosures in that regard.

Definitions

4 The following terms are used in this Standard with the meanings specified:

•••

Interim financial report means a financial report containing either a complete set of financial statements (as described in NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)) or a set of condensed financial statements (as described in this Standard) for an interim period.

Content of an interim financial report

- 5 NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 defines a complete set of financial statements as including the following components:
 - a statement (or statements) of financial performance for the reporting perioda statement of financial position as at the end of the period;
 - a statement of financial position as at the end of the reporting perioda statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the period;
 - (c) a statement of changes in equity for the reporting period;
 - (d) a statement of cash flows for the <u>reporting</u> period;
 - (e) notes for the reporting period, material accounting policy information and other explanatory information;
 - (ea) comparative information in respect of the preceding period as specified in paragraphs <u>31–32 of NZ IFRS 1838 and 38A of NZ IAS 1</u>; and
 - *(f) a statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period <u>if required by paragraph 37 of NZ IFRS 18</u>when an entity applies an accounting policy retrospectively or makes a retrospective restatement of items in its financial statements, or when it reclassifies items in its financial statements in accordance with paragraphs 40A 40D of NZ IAS 1.

An entity may use titles for the statements other than those used in this Standard. For example, an entity may use the title 'balance sheet' instead of 'statement of financial position'. For example, an entity may use the title 'statement of comprehensive income' instead of 'statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income'.

•••

Nothing in this Standard is intended to prohibit or discourage an entity from publishing a complete set of financial statements (as described in NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1) in its interim financial report, rather than condensed financial statements and selected explanatory notes. Nor does this Standard prohibit or discourage an entity from including in condensed interim financial statements more than the minimum line items or selected explanatory notes as set out in this Standard. The recognition and measurement guidance in this Standard applies also to complete financial statements for an interim period, and such statements would

include all of the disclosures required by this Standard (particularly the selected note disclosures in paragraph 16A) as well as those required by other Standards.

Minimum components of an interim financial report

- 8 An interim financial report shall include, at a minimum, the following components:
 - (a) a condensed statement (or condensed statements) of financial performancefinancial position;
 - a condensed statement of financial position or condensed statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income;
 - (c) a condensed statement of changes in equity;
 - (d) a condensed statement of cash flows; and
 - (e) selected explanatory notes.
- 8A If an entity presents items of profit or loss in a separate statement of profit or loss separate from a statement presenting comprehensive income as described in paragraph 12(b) of NZ IFRS 1810A of NZ IAS 1 (as amended in 2011), it presents interim condensed information from the that statement of profit or loss.

Form and content of interim financial statements

- 9 If an entity publishes a complete set of financial statements in its interim financial report, the form and content of those statements shall conform to the requirements of <u>NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1</u> for a complete set of financial statements.
- If an entity publishes a set of condensed financial statements in its interim financial report, those condensed statements shall include, at a minimum, each of the headings and subtotals that were included in its most recent annual financial statements and the selected explanatory notes as required by this Standard. In preparing condensed financial statements, an entity shall apply this Standard and also the requirements in paragraphs 41–45 of NZ IFRS 18 and in paragraphs 6A–6N of NZ IAS 8 Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements. Additional line items or notes shall be included if their omission would make the condensed interim financial statements misleading.

•••

- If an entity presents items of profit or loss in a separate statement of profit or loss separate from a statement presenting comprehensive income as described in paragraph 12(b) of NZ IFRS 1810A of NZ IAS 1 (as amended in 2011), it presents basic and diluted earnings per share in the that statement of profit or loss.
- NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 (as revised in 2007) provides guidance on the structure of financial statements. The Illustrative Examples that accompany NZ IFRS 18 illustrate Implementation Guidance for NZ IAS 1 illustrates—ways in which the statement of financial position, statement(s) of financial performance comprehensive income and statement of changes in equity may be presented.

...

Other disclosures

In addition to disclosing significant events and transactions in accordance with paragraphs 15–15C, an entity shall include the following information, in the notes to its interim financial statements or elsewhere in the interim financial report. The following disclosures shall be given either in the interim financial statements or incorporated by cross-reference from the interim financial statements to some other statement (such as management commentary or risk report) that is available to users of the financial statements on the same terms as the interim financial statements and at the same time. If users of the financial statements do not have access to the information incorporated by cross-reference on the same terms and at the same time, the interim financial report is incomplete. The information shall normally be reported on a financial year-to-date basis.

••

(m) the disclosures about management-defined performance measures required by paragraphs 121–125 of NZ IFRS 18.

...

Disclosure of compliance with IFRS Accounting Standards IFRSs

- *19 If an entity's interim financial report is in compliance with IAS 34, that fact shall be disclosed. An interim financial report shall not be described as complying with IFRS Accounting Standards IFRSs unless it complies with all the requirements of IFRS Accounting Standards IFRSs. [Paragraph 19 of IAS 34 amended by the FRSB to clarify that the paragraph refers to IAS 34].
- *NZ 19.1 If an entity's interim financial report is in compliance with this Standard, that fact shall be disclosed. An entity's interim financial report shall not be described as complying with New Zealand equivalents to IFRS) unless IFRS).
- RDR 19.2 If an entity's interim financial report is in compliance with this Standard as it applies to Tier 2 entities, that fact shall be disclosed. An interim financial report shall not be described as complying with New Zealand equivalents to IFRS Accounting Standards International Financial Reporting Standards Reduced Disclosure Regime (NZ IFRS RDR) unless it complies with all the requirements of NZ IFRS RDR.

Periods for which interim financial statements are required to be presented

20 Interim reports shall include interim financial statements (condensed or complete) for periods as follows:

•••

(b) <u>statement(s) of financial performance statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income</u> for the current interim period and cumulatively for the current financial year to date, with comparative <u>statement(s) of financial performance</u> statements of profit or loss and other <u>comprehensive income</u> for the comparable interim periods (current and year-to-date) of the immediately preceding financial year. As permitted by <u>NZ IFRS 18NZ IAS 1 (as amended in 2011)</u>, an interim report may present for each period a statement <u>(or statements) or statements</u> of financial performanceprofit or loss and other comprehensive income.

...

Materiality

...

NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 defines material information and requires separate disclosure of material items, including (for example) discontinued operations, and NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors requires disclosure of changes in accounting estimates, errors, and changes in accounting policies. The two Standards do not contain quantified guidance as to materiality.

•••

Effective date

•••

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 3–5, 7–10, 11A–12, 19, NZ 19.1, RDR 19.2 (and its related heading), 20 and 24 and added paragraph 16A(m). An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18. In interim financial statements in the first year of applying NZ IFRS 18, an entity shall apply paragraphs C4–C6 of Appendix C of NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 47. New text is underlined.

* In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraphs 51 and 52. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraph 52. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' in paragraphs 53, 56 and 58. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 59. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over the definition of 'material' in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 60. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board carried over the requirements to disclose material accounting policy information in NZ IAS 1 to NZ IAS 8.

NZ IAS 36 Impairment of Assets

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 140A. New text is underlined.

^{*} In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over these requirements in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 104. New text is underlined.

^{*} In May 2024 the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements and carried over the definition of 'material' in NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements to NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IAS 38 Intangible Assets

Paragraph 102 is amended and paragraph 130N is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Intangible assets with finite useful lives

•••

Residual value

...

An estimate of an asset's residual value is based on the amount recoverable from disposal using prices prevailing at the date of the estimate for the sale of a similar asset that has reached the end of its useful life and has operated under conditions similar to those in which the asset will be used. The residual value is reviewed at least at each financial year-end. A change in the asset's residual value is accounted for as a change in an accounting estimate in accordance with NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>.

...

Transitional provisions and effective date

•••

130N

NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 102. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 130B. New text is underlined.

NZ IAS 40 Investment Property

Paragraph 31 is amended and paragraph 85I is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Measurement after recognition

Accounting policy

•••

NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>-states that a voluntary change in accounting policy shall be made only if the change results in the financial statements providing reliable and more relevant information about the effects of transactions, other events or conditions on the entity's financial position, financial performance or cash flows. It is highly unlikely that a change from the fair value model to the cost model will result in a more relevant presentation.

•••

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 31. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 85A. New text is underlined.

NZ IAS 41 Agriculture

Paragraphs 50 and 53 are amended and paragraph 66 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Disclosure

General

...

An entity shall <u>disclose present</u> a reconciliation of changes in the carrying amount of biological assets between the beginning and the end of the current period. The reconciliation shall include:

...

*53 Agricultural activity is often exposed to climatic, disease and other natural risks. If an event occurs that gives rise to a material item of income or expense, the nature and amount of that item are disclosed in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements. Examples of such an event include an outbreak of a virulent disease, a flood, a severe drought or frost, and a plague of insects.

...

Effective date and transition

•••

<u>NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 50 and 53. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.</u>

FRS-42 Prospective Financial Statements

Paragraphs 10 and 60 are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

•••

An entity whose prospective financial statements comply with FRS-42 shall make an explicit and unreserved statement of such compliance in the notes. Prospective financial statements shall not be described as complying with FRS-42 unless they comply with all the requirements of FRS-42. An entity shall not describe prospective financial statements as complying with IFRS. An entity wishing to assert that prospective financial statements comply with GAAP may assert compliance with FRS-42 and GAAP as it relates to prospective financial statements.

. . .

Disclosure

. . .

Disclosure of accounting policies

Material accounting policy information used in preparing prospective financial statements shall be disclosed in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1.

. . .

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 10 and 60. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraphs 72A, 72C and 72H. New text is underlined.

FRS-43 Summary Financial Statements

Paragraphs 11B, 38 and 40 are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Overall considerations

Application of materiality

...

The disclosures required by this Standard are subject to the definition of materiality in NZ IFRS 18

Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements. They shall be disclosed separately if they are of such incidence and size, or of such nature, that their disclosure is necessary to explain the performance or financial position of the entity. A summary description of each material item, as included in the most recent full financial statements, shall be given to enable its nature to be understood. A summary description of items relating to other periods covered by the summary shall be given where this is required for an understanding of the summary financial statements, taken as a whole.

. . .

Other disclosures

Relationship to full financial statements

38 The summary financial statements shall prominently display the following information:

•••

(d) whether the entity has made an explicit and unreserved statement of compliance with <u>IFRS</u> <u>Accounting Standards</u> in its full financial statements for each period presented in the summary.

. . .

Accounting policies

When a change in accounting policies during any period covered by the summary financial statements has a material effect in any period covered by the summary financial statements or is expected to have a material effect in a future financial period, the summary financial statements shall disclose a summary of the information required about such a change in accordance with the relevant standard (for example, NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u> or NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of New Zealand Equivalents to <u>IFRS Accounting International Financial Reporting Standards</u>).

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 11B, 38 and 40. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraphs 43A. New text is underlined.

FRS-44 New Zealand Additional Disclosures

Paragraphs 2, 5, RDR 5.1, 6.1, 8.9, 12A.1 and 12A.2 are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

•••

An entity shall apply this Standard in preparing general purpose financial statements in accordance with New Zealand equivalents to IFRS Accounting Standards International Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS).

Disclosures

Compliance with NZ IFRS

- *5 An entity whose financial statements comply with New Zealand equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS) shall make an explicit and unreserved statement of such compliance in the notes. An entity shall not describe financial statements as complying with NZ IFRS unless they comply with all the requirements of NZ IFRS.
- RDR 5.1 A Tier 2 entity whose financial statements comply with New Zealand equivalents to IFRS RDR) shall make an explicit and unreserved statement of such compliance in the notes. An entity shall not describe financial statements as complying with NZ IFRS RDR unless they comply with all the requirements of NZ IFRS RDR.

...

IFRS Accounting Standards IFRS issued but not yet effective

*6.1 When an IFRS <u>Accounting Standard</u> has been issued by the International Accounting Standards Board but the equivalent NZ IFRS has yet to be issued by the <u>New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board XRB</u>, an entity must disclose the information specified in paragraphs 30 and 31 of NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u> in relation to that IFRS Accounting Standard.

...

Fees for audit firms' services

...

Audit or review of the financial statements

8.9 Fees for the audit or review of the financial statements refer to the audit or review of the entity's general purpose financial statements, as presented in accordance with NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements or NZ IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting.

...

Going concern disclosures

When preparing financial statements, paragraph <u>6K25</u> of <u>NZ IAS 8NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements</u> requires management to make an assessment of an entity's ability to continue as a going concern. It requires an entity to prepare financial statements on a going concern basis unless management either intends to liquidate the entity or to cease trading, or has no realistic alternative but to do so. Furthermore, when

NZ IFRS 18

management is aware, in making its assessment, of material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, paragraph $\underline{6K25}$ of $\underline{NZ\ IAS\ 1}$ requires disclosure of those uncertainties. When such material uncertainties exist, to the extent not already disclosed in accordance with paragraph $\underline{6K25}$ of $\underline{NZ\ IAS\ 1}$, an entity that prepares its financial statements on a going concern basis shall disclose:

...

Paragraph <u>27G122</u> of <u>NZ IAS 8NZ IAS 1</u> requires an entity to disclose the judgements, apart from those involving estimations (see paragraph <u>31A125</u> of <u>NZ IAS 8NZ IAS 1</u>), that management has made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements. Paragraph <u>31A125</u> of <u>NZ IAS 8NZ IAS 1</u> requires an entity to disclose information about the assumptions it makes about the future, and other major sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period, that have a significant risk of resulting in a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year. To the extent not already disclosed in accordance with paragraphs <u>27G122</u> and <u>31A125</u> of <u>NZ IAS 8NZ IAS 1</u>, where an entity prepares its financial statements on a going concern basis, and management is aware of events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, it shall disclose information about the significant judgements and assumptions made as part of its assessment of whether the going concern assumption is appropriate.

Commencement and application

•••

NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 2, 5, RDR 5.1, 6.1, 8.9, 12A.1 and 12A.2. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IFRIC 1 Changes in Existing Decommissioning, Restoration and Similar Liabilities

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. Paragraphs 6 and 8 are amended and paragraph 9C is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 16 Leases
- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u>, <u>Accounting Policies</u>, <u>Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment (as revised in 2003)
- NZ IAS 23 Borrowing Costs
- NZ IAS 36 Impairment of Assets (as revised in 2004)
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets

...

Consensus

...

6 If the related asset is measured using the revaluation model:

...

(d) NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 requires items of other comprehensive income to be presented as line items in the statement presenting comprehensive income disclosure in the statement of comprehensive income of each component of other comprehensive income or expense. In complying with this requirement, the change in the revaluation surplus arising from a change in the liability shall be separately identified and presented disclosed as such.

...

The periodic unwinding of the discount shall be recognised in profit or loss as <u>interest expense from liabilities</u> other than those that arise from transactions that involve only the raising of finance a finance cost as it occurs and classified—applying paragraph 61 of NZ IFRS 18—in the financing category of the statement of profit or loss. Capitalisation under NZ IAS 23 is not permitted.

NZ IFRS 18

Effective date

...

9C NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 6 and 8. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

...

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 9A. New text is underlined.

NZ IFRIC 2 Members' Shares in Co-operative Entities and Similar Instruments

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 *Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors*' in paragraph 17. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRIC 5 Rights to Interests arising from Decommissioning, Restoration and Environmental Rehabilitation Funds

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- NZ IFRS 9 Financial Instruments
- NZ IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements
- NZ IFRS 11 Joint Arrangements
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u>, <u>Accounting Policies</u>, <u>Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 28 Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets

NZ IFRIC 6 Liabilities arising from Participating in a Specific Market— Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting</u> <u>Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets

NZ IFRIC 12 Service Concession Arrangements

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- Framework for the Preparation and Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of International Financial Reporting Standards
- NZ IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures
- NZ IFRS 9 Financial Instruments
- NZ IFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers
- NZ IFRS 16 Leases
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment
- NZ IAS 20 Accounting for Government Grants and Disclosure of Government Assistance
- NZ IAS 23 Borrowing Costs
- NZ IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation
- NZ IAS 36 Impairment of Assets
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets
- NZ IAS 38 Intangible Assets
- NZ SIC-29 Service Concession Arrangements: Disclosures

NZ IFRIC 14 NZ IAS 19—The Limit on a Defined Benefit Asset, Minimum Funding Requirements and their Interaction

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. Paragraph 10 is amended and paragraph 27D is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 19 Employee Benefits (as amended in 2011)
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets

•••

Consensus

Availability of a refund or reduction in future contributions

...

In accordance with NZ IAS 8NZ IAS 1, the entity shall disclose information about the key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the net asset or liability recognised in the statement of financial position. This might include disclosure of any restrictions on the current realisability of the surplus or disclosure of the basis used to determine the amount of the economic benefit available.

...

Effective date

...

27D NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 10. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

A footnote is added to the end of paragraph 27A. New text is underlined.

NZ IFRIC 16 Hedges of a Net Investment in a Foreign Operation

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- NZ IFRS 9 Financial Instruments
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates

NZ IFRIC 17 Distributions of Non-cash Assets to Owners

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 1 is amended. Paragraph 2 is amended and paragraph 21 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 3 Business Combinations (as revised in 2008)
- NZ IFRS 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations
- NZ IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures
- NZ IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements
- NZ IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement
- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)
- NZ IAS 10 Events after the Reporting Period

...

Background

...

NZ IFRS does not provide guidance on how an entity should measure distributions to its owners (commonly referred to as dividends). NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1 requires an entity to present details of dividends recognised as distributions to owners either in the statement of changes in equity or to disclose them in the notes to the financial statements.

...

Effective date

...

NZ IFRS 18 issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 2. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

The footnote to 'owners' in paragraph 1 is deleted. Deleted text is struck through.

Paragraph 7 of NZ IAS 1 defines owners as holders of instruments classified as equity.

NZ IFRIC 19 Extinguishing Financial Liabilities with Equity Instruments

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. Paragraph 11 is amended and paragraph 18 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- Framework for the Preparation and Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IFRS 2 Share-based Payment
- NZ IFRS 3 Business Combinations
- NZ IFRS 9 Financial Instruments
- NZ IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement
- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting</u> <u>Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation

...

Consensus

•••

An entity shall <u>present disclose</u> a gain or loss recognised in accordance with paragraphs 9 and 10 as a separate line item in <u>the statement of profit</u> or loss or <u>disclose it</u> in the notes.

Effective date and transition

...

NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 11. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

NZ IFRIC 20 Stripping Costs in the Production Phase of a Surface Mine

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 1 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting (NZ Framework)¹
- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements
 NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IAS 2 Inventories
- NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment
- NZ IAS 38 Intangible Assets

The conceptual framework that was in effect when the IASB developed IFRIC 20 was the IASB's Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting, issued in 2010. IFRIC 20 refers to that framework. The equivalent New Zealand pronouncement was the New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting 2010.

NZ IFRIC 21 Levies

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 12 Income Taxes
- NZ IAS 20 Accounting for Governments Grants and Disclosures of Government Assistance
- NZ IAS 24 Related Party Disclosures
- NZ IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets
- NZ IFRIC 6 Liabilities arising from Participating in a Specific Market—Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in paragraph A2. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRIC 22 Foreign Currency Transactions and Advance Consideration

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB The Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting¹
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates
- The conceptual framework that was in effect when the IASB developed IFRIC 22 was the IASB's *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting*, issued in 2010. IFRIC 20 refers to that framework. The equivalent New Zealand pronouncement was the New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting 2010*.

A footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors;' in paragraph A2. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements in May 2024, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

NZ IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. Paragraphs 14 and A4 are amended and paragraph B1A is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 10 Events after the Reporting Period
- NZ IAS 12 Income Taxes

•••

Consensus

...

Changes in facts and circumstances

...

An entity shall reflect the effect of a change in facts and circumstances or of new information as a change in accounting estimate applying NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies</u>, <u>Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>. An entity shall apply NZ IAS 10 <u>Events after the Reporting Period</u> to determine whether a change that occurs after the reporting period is an adjusting or non-adjusting event.

...

Appendix A Application Guidance

Disclosure

- A4 When there is uncertainty over income tax treatments, an entity shall determine whether to disclose:
 - (a) judgements made in determining taxable profit (tax loss), tax bases, unused tax losses, unused tax credits and tax rates applying paragraph 27G of NZ IAS 8122 of NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements; and
 - (b) information about the assumptions and estimates made in determining taxable profit (tax loss), tax bases, unused tax losses, unused tax credits and tax rates applying paragraphs 31A-31E of NZ IAS 8125-129 of NZ IAS 1.

...

Appendix B Effective date and transition

Effective date

•••

B1A NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 14 and A4. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

NZ SIC-7 Introduction of the Euro

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 10 Events after the Reporting Period
- NZ IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates (as revised in 2003)
- NZ IAS 27 Consolidated and Separate Financial Statements (as amended in 2008)

Under the heading 'Effective date', a footnote is added to the end of the second paragraph. New text is underlined.

NZ SIC-10 Government Assistance—No Specific Relation to Operating Activities

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 20 Accounting for Government Grants and Disclosure of Government Assistance

NZ SIC-25 Income Taxes—Changes in the Tax Status of an Entity or its Shareholders

Below the heading 'References', the references to NZ IAS 1 and NZ IAS 8 are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)
- NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>
- NZ IAS 12 Income Taxes

Under the heading 'Effective date', a footnote is added to the end of the second paragraph. New text is underlined.

NZ SIC-29 Service Concession Arrangements: Disclosures

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 1 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

- NZ IFRS 16 Leases
- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)
- NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment (as revised in 2003)
- NZ IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets
- NZ IAS 38 *Intangible Assets* (as revised in 2004)
- NZ IFRIC 12 Service Concession Arrangements

NZ SIC-32 Intangible Assets—Web Site Costs

Below the heading 'References', the reference to NZ IAS 1 is amended. Paragraph 5 is amended. An unnumbered paragraph is added after the last paragraph under the heading 'Effective date'. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

References

- NZ IFRS 3 Business Combinations
- NZ IFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers
- NZ IFRS 16 Leases
- NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (as revised in 2007)
- NZ IAS 2 *Inventories* (as revised in 2003)
- NZ IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment (as revised in 2003)
- NZ IAS 36 Impairment of Assets (as revised in 2004)
- NZ IAS 38 Intangible Assets (as revised in 2004)

...

Issue

•••

This Interpretation does not apply to expenditure on purchasing, developing, and operating hardware (eg web servers, staging servers, production servers and Internet connections) of a web site. Such expenditure is accounted for under NZ IAS 16. Additionally, when an entity incurs expenditure on an Internet service provider hosting the entity's web site, the expenditure is recognised as an expense under <u>paragraph 46 of NZ IFRS 18 NZ IAS 1.88</u> and the New Zealand Equivalent to the IASB *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting* issued in 2018 (2018 NZ Conceptual Framework) when the services are received.

•••

Effective date

•••

Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in NZ IFRS, issued in 2018, amended paragraph 5. An entity shall apply that amendment for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020. Earlier application is permitted if at the same time an entity also applies all other amendments made by Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in NZ IFRS. An entity shall apply the amendment to SIC-32 retrospectively in accordance with NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors. However, if an entity determines that retrospective application would be impracticable or would involve undue cost or effort, it shall apply the amendment to SIC-32 by reference to paragraphs 23–28, 50–53 and 54F of NZ IAS 8.

NZ IFRS 18 *Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements* issued in May 2024 amended paragraph 5. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

Under the heading 'Effective date', a footnote is added to the end of the second paragraph. New text is underlined.

NZ IFRS 18

Under the heading 'Effective date', a footnote is added to 'NZ IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.' in the fifth paragraph. New text is underlined.

* When it issued NZ IFRS 18, the New Zealand Accounting Standards Board of the External Reporting Board changed the title of NZ IAS 8 to Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements.

Appendix E

Amendments to XRB A1 Application of the Accounting Standards Framework

This appendix sets out the amendments to XRB A1.

Paragraphs 26 and 27, paragraph 40 of Appendix A, and Appendix B are amended, and paragraph 78 is added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

B: FOR-PROFIT ENTITIES

•••

Moving between tiers

Moving into Tier 1

Tier 2 to Tier 1

..

- Where an entity that had applied Tier 2 For-profit Accounting Requirements subsequently applies Tier 1 For-profit Accounting Requirements, it shall apply NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of IFRS Accounting New Zealand Equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards.
- Where an entity that had applied Tier 2 For-profit Accounting Requirements subsequently applies Tier 1 For-profit Accounting Requirements, the entity's recognition and measurement accounting policies are not changed as a result. Tier 1 For-profit Accounting Requirements and Tier 2 For-profit Accounting Requirements have identical recognition and measurement requirements. Therefore moving between these two for-profit tiers (whether voluntary or mandatory) does not trigger any changes in the entity's recognition and measurement accounting policies, other than as may be required by NZ IFRS 1 or other Tier 2 For-profit Accounting Requirements. Voluntary changes in accounting policies shall be made only when such changes comply with the requirements of NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors.</u>

. . .

D: EFFECTIVE DATE

•••

NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements issued in May 2024 amended paragraphs 26 and 27, paragraph 40 of Appendix A, and Appendix B. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies NZ IFRS 18.

APPENDIX A

When is an entity a public benefit entity?

...

Changing classification

• • •

Accounting for a change in classification depends on the applicable accounting requirements of the new classification. An entity will need to first determine its applicable tier of financial reporting, in accordance with XRB A1. XRB A1 paragraphs 14–30 set out the tier structure for for-profit entities, and paragraphs 31–72 set out the tier structure for PBEs. The entity would then need to apply the applicable accounting requirements for its tier of financial reporting, including the requirements on the first-time adoption of that tier of reporting. For example, if an entity's classification changes from a PBE to a for-profit entity, the entity would need to apply NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of IFRS Accounting New Zealand Equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards.

...

APPENDIX B

Tier 1 For-profit Accounting Requirements and Tier 2 For-profit Accounting Requirements to be applied by for-profit entities

. . .

Accounting Standards

NZ IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of New Zealand Equivalents to <u>IFRS Accounting</u> <u>International Financial Reporting</u> Standards

NZ IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts

NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements

NZ IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements

. . .

NZ IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation of Financial Statements</u> <u>Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors</u>

...

HISTORY OF AMENDMENTS

Table of Pronouncements – NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements

This table lists the pronouncements establishing and substantially amending NZ IFRS 18.

Pronouncements	Date approved	Early operative date	Mandatory date (annual reporting periods on or after)
NZ IFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements	May 2024	Application to an earlier accounting period is permitted for accounting periods that end after this Standard takes effect.	1 Jan 2027